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The inauguration of the European Community's new monetary 
system has been delayed by a dispute between Paris and Bonn 
over an important farm trade issue that the national minis
ters of agriculture will attempt to solve at their meeting 
in Brussels on Jan. 15. The European monetary system was 
to go into effect on Jan. 1, but the French government made 
its consent to the Commission's proposals on the introduc
tion of the European currency unit (ECU) and the credit fa
cility of the European Monetary Fund dependent on a binding 
agreement on the reintroduction of uniform farm prices in 
the Conmon Market. 

All of the member states except the U.K. would belong 
to the monetary system, and third countries such as Austria 
and Switzerland could join as associate members. The EMS 
is expected to bring some measure of monetary stability to 
the member countries and thereby aid intra-Community trade 
as well as trade with third countries. Another major fea
ture, seen by many observers as a way of narrowing the gaps 
between national economic policies, would be the potential 
of the system's European Monetary Fund to give credits, al
though with strings attached, to national governments. 

When the nine heads of government met in Brussels on 
Dec. 5, they agreed in principle to French president Gis-
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card d'Estaing's demand for the reintroduction of uniform 
farm prices throughout the EEC, but they set no deadline. 
During the subsequent meetings of the nine agricultural 
ministers, France insisted on the removal of the current 
fictional prices maintained by the compensatory amounts 
system within one year. Because of the implications for 
its farmers, Germany was reluctant to accede to the re
quest. 

The uniform price system for agricultural commodities, 
the cornerstone of the common agricultural policy, was de
railed in 1969, when all member states were drawn into the 
whirlpool of monetary upheavals. At that time and in sub
sequent years, they were forced to revalue or devalue their 
currencies, which have been floating and thus subject to 
daily changes in value since abolishment of rigid exchange 
rates. In order to cushion· the impact of constantly vary
ing currencies, the Community agreed to the system of com
pensatory amounts. Member states with strong currencies 
grant subsidies to farm produce exporters and impose levies 
on imports of agricultural commodities. States with deval
ued currencies impose a levy on exports and subsidize im
ports. Without these compensatory amounts, farm prices 
would rise in weak~currency countries and decline in 
strong-currency countries. 

Germany is not basically opposed to abolishment of~ 
compensatory amounts system. Bonn wanted to wait and se 
how the European monetary system works and then support e -
forts to reinstate uniform farm prices in the EEC, Fur
thermore, the government did not want to hurt German farm
ers, who would stand to lose a great deal if the system 
were suddenly abolished. 

A common market in life insurance has come closer to reali
ty with the Council of Ministers' basic agreement reached 
last Dec. 19 on a directive laying down uniform minimum 
standards for life insurance companies throughout the EEC. 
Formal adoption is expected within a few weeks. The member 
states will have two and a half years to bring national 
provisions in line with the rules laid down in the direc
tive. 

In a way the proposal is similar to the Council's 1973 
directive that coordinated national provisions governing 
companies insuring risks other than those to life (Co11U110n 
Market Reports, Pars. 1349.35, 9596). The new directive 
would coordinate national provisions governing the licens
ing of life insurance carriers, agencies, and branches. At 
the same time it would align national rules on financial 
guarantees and other conditions. The overall objectives of 
the measure are to remove restrictions that discriminate 
against foreign insurance companies and to provide policy
holders throughout the Community with adequate and equal 
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protection. Once the member states have complied with the 
directive, a foreign life insurance company, branch, or 
agency will be granted access to the insurance markets in 
other states under the same conditions applicable to domes
tic carriers there. 

Agreement on the proposal was delayed by the problem 
of how to treat existing companies offering services in 
life and nonlife matters. A compromise was found that will 
enable existing companies, branches, or agencies which com
bine nonlife with life insurance (called composites) to 
continue their operations by having separate managements 
for each sector; but the formation of new composite compa
nies will be prohibited. The Council will review the com
posites' performance in ten years' time. Existing compos
ites entering the life insurance field for the first time 
in another member state would have to abide by strict 
rules; for instance, they would have to establish a subsid
iary with a minimum capital of 600,000 units of account, 

Life insurance companies will be subject to strict fi
nancial requirements that will be new for British and Irish 
insurers, though they are largely common to Continental 
carriers. These requirements will primarily benefit poli
cyholders. In addition to having technical reserves to 
cover commitments, each insurer will have to have an addi
tional range of financial resources, called a solvency mar
gin, which will be calculated on the basis of items on the 
company's balance sheet (for example, capital and free re
serves) and estimates of future profits. The estimates 
will be arrived at by averaging the profits made over the 
past five years, the method applied under German rules. 

The Community's crisis plan for the steel industry has been 
extended until the end of 1979, which means that the Com
mission retains the power to set minimum prices for certain 
types of steel and to control imports from third countries. 
The plan was expanded to the extent that the member-state 
governments will be authorized to aid stee·1 mills along the 
lines of existing Treaty principles and new Commission reg
ulations+++ The Council has formally adopted two direc
tives that will, as of 1981, enable veterinarians licensed 
by one member state to establish themselves in another and 
to provide services there. In the first directive the mem
ber states commit themselves to recognize each o.ther' s vet
erinary diplomas, and the second obligates them to coordi
nate the rules controlling veterinary curricula and activi
ties. 

The U.K. Price Commission has decided not to investigate 
the decision of Ford to raise the prices of its vehicles by 
an average of 4.92% as of Jan, 2, 1979, despite the. fact 
that the company's recent wage settlement was in excess of 
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the government's 5% guideline. (The Commission is general
ly empowered to freeze price increases.) However, it was 
conceded that "the increase could not have been blocked by 
any action of the Commission" because a company's basic 
profits are safeguarded by the terms of reference of the 
Commission, and the rise was justified by Ford's higher 
costs in the period prior to the settlement. 

Ford meanwhile has pledged that no more than the gov
ernment-permitted 5% of wage costs will be comprised in any 
future price increments, and the Commission has said that 
it "believes that Ford's undertaking constitutes a respon
sible approach to setting prices in 1979, and it expects 
others in similar situations to follow the Ford example." 
This statement appears to be an indi~ator of the policy 
that will be adopted toward forthcoming ap~lications to ad
vance prices, such as from the brewing industry. Observers 
believe that the Commission's powers may indirectly help to 
bring sanctions against companies that do not adhere to the 
approved 5% limit, now that the official sanctions policy 
is no longer in operation. 

Large manufacturing enterprises with an annual turn
over of more than blS million must give 28 days' notice of 
any proposed price increase. The notice must include full 
particulars in case the Commission wants to carry out an. 
inquiry. (In fact, in the first year of its operation, 
from August 1977 to July '78, the Commission looked into 
some 10% of such applications to see whether they were jus
tified.) After the Secretary of State for Prices and Con
sumer Protection is informed, the Commission has three 
months to conduct its investigation. It must report by the 
end of that period, during which any proposed increases are 
automatically frozen. However, during these three months, 
a company may apply to raise prices in order to keep up its 
profit margins, and once such permission has been given, it 
cannot subsequently be withdrawn. 

The Price Commission can recommend a price freeze for 
a further period of up to eight months, which means that 
there could be an effective block on increases for a year. 
So far, however, there has been no case in which these full 
powers were implemented. Current investigations include 
projected price rises by the British Oxygen Co. (which, 
like Ford, has approved wage increases above the 5% pay 
guideline); Dolland and Aitchison, the opticians; Thermos; 
Butlins, the holiday camp operators; and the Daily Tele
graph. In its investigations, the Cot1111ission will examine 
the costs of manufacture and distribution and will hold 
discussions with relevant bodies such as trade associations 
before making a report. The Secretary of State himself may 
also refer certain sectors to the Commission, a recent ex
ample being the toy industry. 
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The German government has proposed legislation that would 
significantly expand protection of mothers in employment. 
Under present rules an expectant mother is freed from her 
job six weeks prior to confinement and for eight weeks 
thereafter. She cannot be fired during her pregnancy or in 
the four months after giving birth (Doing Business in Eu
rope, Pars. 23,433C, 23,436). The proposal would entitle 
a working mother to four months' leave of absence following 
the eight-week postnatal period. During these four months 
she would receive not only maternity benefits but also 
DM 750 a month from the government, and she wou1d not have 
to pay social security taxes on that amount, She could not 
be fired during the leave of absence. 

With this recent proposal the government is acceding 
to demands of the unions and women's organizations for leg
islation that would enable working mothers to stay longer 
with newborn children without having to worry about their 
jobs, If the bill is enacted on July 1 as planned, the 
program is expected to cost the government around DM 450 
million in 1979 and about DM 900 million annually thereaf
ter. 

Helping mothers in their double role as parent and em
ployee was not the government's only consideration, accord
ing to observers. They believe that this latest proposal 
and the recently enacted measure granting increased cash 
benefits to families with children (Doing Business in Eu
rope, Par. 31,071) is an attempt to reverse a trend that 
has been worrying population experts: since the German 
birthrate has been below the death rate for several years, 
the country's current population of 61 million would drop 
to around 50 million by the year 2000 if the present low 
birthrate were to continue for the next 20 years. 

Just before Christmas and almost unnoticed by the broad 
public, the Italian parliament gave final approval to the 
law that will lead to the step-by-step establishment of a 
national health service, beginning this month, In the 
Dec. 22 vote, only the Liberals, the parties of the extreme 
right, and two other deputies came out against the legisla
tion. The Republicans abstained. 

In order for the reform to take effect, however, Rome 
still has to issue 66 implementing regulations, and the re
gional governments, 26 each. The law provides, among other 
things, for local health service "units" (unita sanitaria 
locale) which are to serve between 50,000 and 200,000 peo
ple, depending on the area. The antiquated system of 
health insurance funds is to be abolished within 18 months. 

Noting that it took some 15 years to provide a statu
tory basis for the service, observers believe that imple
mentation should be similarly difficult, The bureaucratic 
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maze and political disputes at local level were seen by 
them as the greatest handicaps in setting up an efficient 
health servi~e system. At least for the time being, these 
critics say, very little will change in the poorly managed, 
ill-equipped public hospitals and in the health insurance 
sector. Patients with financial resources will continue to 
turn to the private clinics or travel abroad for consulta
tion and treatment. 

Health Minister Tina Anselmi apparently does not share 
this pess1m1sm. She said the legislation was setting the 
stage for the most important change in the public health 
sector since the establishment of the Italian state. For 
the first time, she said, Italians would be able to avail 
themselves of an encompassing social medicine service, 
ranging from preventive medicine to rehabilitation. She 
called on the local governments to help make it a success. 

At a meeting last month in Bari, some 1 1 400 delegates of 
the Italian metalworkers' federation agreed on the list of 
demands to be presented in the upcoming round of collective 
bargaining. This "platform" could well be a guide for nu
merous other industry sectors, where contracts must be re
newed. 

The union is pushing for the'40-hour workweek to be • 
reduced to 38 hours in most industry branches by 1980. At 
steel plants in northern and central Italy, the workweek 
would be reduced to 36 hours for shift workers - a step al
ready implemented in the south. In the latter regions, a 
"six times six" work schedule should be applied in all en
terprises that operate plants in both northern and southern 
Italy: daily six-hour shifts, including Saturdays. 

In addition, the union wants to extend the requirement 
for information on a company's production and investment 
plans to enterprises with 150 or more workers. So far, the 
requirement has applied only to companies with at least 500 
workers. 

The Austrian government this month planned another round of 
talks with top representatives of Ford Motor Co. in an ef
fort to locate a full-scale automobile production center in 
Austria. Chancellor Bruno Kreisky, Finance Minister Hannes 
Androsch, and other officials had met last month in Kreis
ky's offices, and the Chancellor afterward expressed "mod
erate optimism" that it would be possible to come to an 
agreement with the U.S. automaker. Ford officials said 
that a decision would not be made before April. 

According to unconfirmed reports, Ford is definitely 
considering setting up a new European plant with a yearly 
output of 250,000 passenger cars. The investment costs for 
such a project - it would be the largest plant Ford ever 

• 
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built outside the United States - have been estimated at 
11.2 billion (16,8 billion schillings). The Austrian gov
ernment and the city of Vienna reportedly would be prepared 
to contribute 4 billion schillings in subsidies and other 
financial incentives and have offered an airfield at Aspern 
as a possible site for the plant. 

The reports said that the complex would employ 8,000 
and that another 12,000 jobs would be created in domestic 
supplier industries. Thus, such companies as Semperit 
(tires), VMW (aluminum), and Brevillier and Urban (nuts and 
bolts) would stand to benefit from the Ford operations. 
The Austrians cite the schilling's strength and political 
and economic stability as the prime reasons why Ford should 
locate in their country. Another major factor they like to 
emphasize in the discussions is labor peace - knowing full 
well the persistent problems Ford is having with unions and 
workers in Britain. 

This is not the first time that the government has 
sought to establish an automobile production center in the 
country. In 1977, the Kreisky administration had talked to 
Germany's Porsche, the sports car manufacturer, about an 
"Austro-Porsche" to be assembled in Austria. However, 
these plans never went beyond the discussion stage . 

EURO COMPANY SCENE 

Richardson-Merrell, Inc., the U.S. pharmaceutical group, 
has taken over the French cosmetics manufacturer Vibert SA 
for an undisclosed price. Based at Lyons, Vibert has annu
al sales of FF 50 million and is primarily known for hair 
lotions under the Petrole Hahn name. With the acquisition, 
Richardson broadens its position on the French market, 
where it already owns two pharmaceutical companies: Labora
toires Lachartre at Strasbourg and Merrell Toraude of Bour
goin-Jalleu, in southwest France, 

Mobile Chemical Europe, a division of the U.S. Mobile Oil 
group, has announced plans to build in Belgium a polypropy
lene film plant, with an output of 25,000 tons a year. The 
cost of the project was not disclosed. Construction was to 
start this month, and the plant is expected to be on stream 
by mid-1980. 

Britain's Associated Biscuit Manufacturers has made an 
agreed bid of bl6.4 million to purchase Smith's Foods, a 
U,K, producer of potato chips and snacks, from its present 
American owner, General Mills, Inc. The U.S. company had 
taken over Smith1s in 1968. 

Plans for a 1120-million turbine generator plant at North 
Sarasota, Florida, have been announced by Kraftwerk Union 
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(KWU), the power plant manufacturing subsidiary of Germa
ny's Siemens AG. The project is to be realized through the 
Utility Power Co., which was set up last year and of which 
KWU owns 85% and Allis Chalmers the remainder. 

Britain's state-owned Rolls-Royce and the Northern Engi
neering Industries Ltd., the machine construction group, 
have agreed on a joint venture with the United States' Com
bustion Engineering in the nuclear power plant sector. The 
three companies will set up a new company for this purpose, 
RNC (Nuclear) Ltd., which will manufacture pressure-water 
reactors under Combustion license and will also be respon
sible for worldwide marketing. According to London re
ports, there are considerations to have the British govern
ment participate in the joint venture, which would improve 
RNC's position particularly on the domestic market. 

Garrett Corp., a 100% subsidiary of the United States' Sig
nal Companies group, has purchased plant facilities in 
Thaon-les-Vosges, near Epinal, France. The company plans 
to invest FF 40 million to convert the plant for the pro
duction of turbo chargers for diesel and regular automotive 
engines. Production is to begin this summer, but the full 
reconversion will not be completed before 1982. By the 
mid-'80s, the plant is to turn out 250,000 units annually, 
and eventually it will also produce aircraft components~--41111!. 
The management of the new entity will be taken over by~ 
rett France SA, which is still to be established. 

California-based National Semiconductor Corp. and France's 
Saint-Gobain-Pont-a-Mousson have reached a preliminary 
agreement to establish a joint venture in France for the 
manufacture of integrated circuits on the basis of metal 
oxide silicon (MOS) technology. It- is planned to set up a 
new company, of which Saint Gobain would own 51% and Na
tional Semiconductor, 49%. Reports said that the project 
would require an investment of about $120 million over the 
next five years and that the French government would con
tribute a "substantial amount." 

Barclays Bank International of the U.K. has reached agree
ment in principle with the United States' Singer Co. to 
purchase the latter's German subsidiary, Universal Kredit 
Bank GmbH, Frankfurt. Universal is active in consumer 
credit, financing, and leasing and maintains seven branches 
in Germany. Its gross assets total DM 150 million • 
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Publication in the Official Journal of the Comnission's no
tice on the compatibility of subcontracts with EEC competi
tion rules gives industry the clarification it has been 
hoping for (No. Cl; Jan. 3, 1979). Until now, contractors 
or subcontractors who were in doubt about a particular con
tractual relationship have had to seek this clarification 
by requesting a formal decision from the Commission. The 
notfce, which does not affect the firms' right to apply for 
a negative clearance or to notify an agreement under Regu
lation 17 (Co,mnon Market Reports, Pars. 2411, 2431), is a 
supplement to the Connission's 1968 notice on cooperation 
between enterprises that lists the types of agreements the 
EC executive considers compatible with the cartel ban of 
Treaty Article 85(1) {Common Market Reports, Par. 26~9). 

In the Commission's view, Article 8S(l) - which pro
hibits restrictive trade practices that affect interstate 
trade - does not apply to clauses in ag't'eements between- a 
cont;ractor and subcontractor governing certain manufactur
ing operations or the production of components if the sub
contractor agrees to the following: (a) to use the contrac
tor's technology or equipment only to fulfill the contract; 
(b) not to make either the technology or equipment availa
ble to third parties; and (c) to supply the goods or ser-
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vices only to the contractor. This kind of restrictive 
clause will be tolerated only to the extent necessary for 
the subcontractor.to manufacture the product, provide the 
services, or carry out the manufacturing operation speci
fied in the contract. If the subcontractor has at his dis
posal or could under reasonable conditions gain access 
elsewhere to the technology and equipment needed to carry 
out the contract, restrictions forcing him to use only the 
contra~tor's patents, know-how, and equipment are not com
patible with the cartel ban. 

The Commission has no objections to clauses containing 
additional restrictions imposed by the contractor in con
nection with making his technology available to the subcon
tractor. It would not be wrong for the contractor to stip
ulate that the subcontractor refrain from later using his 
secret manufacturing processes or other know-how acquired 
in carrying out the contract, as long as these have not be
come public knowledge. It would not be objectionable to 
have a clause requiring a subcontractor to pass on to the 
contractor alone any technical improvement he has made dur
ing the term of the contract or to grant the contractor a 
nonexclusive license for any invention relating to improve
ments or new applications of the original invention, 

Never before in its history has the Counnunity entered t~ 
new year with so many uncertainties about its finances. 
The European Parliament's action last December to adopt the 
higher budget over the Council of Ministers' veto raised 
legal questions that perhaps only the European Court of 
Justice will be able to answer. in order to reduce the 
chances of institutional disputes over constitutional is
sues in the future. 

There are also uncertainties about the CoD1J1unity's 
sources of revenue, All member states were supposed to 
have complied with the Council's sixth VAT directive by Jan, 
1,. 1978, so that the Community could get a small portion of 
the member states' VAT revenue (1% of the assessment base) 
on top of the customs duties and agricultural levies it 
collects already (Common Mprket Reports, Pars. 3165, 9947), 
Only Belgium and the U.K. managed to meet the deadline; 
Denmark and France. succeeded ·in 1978 in winding up legisla
tion amending national VAT statutes according to the direc
tive. These four states will be assessed on the basis of 
the VAT directive and no longer will have 1:0 make the cash 
payments to the Communities. that they used to make. 

nte five states that failed to coniply with the EEC di
re_ctive - (;ermany, Irelaod, It:aly, Luxembourg, and the 
Netherlands - ate facing legal act.ion before the Court of 
Justice; The Commission authorized its budget director, 
Christopher Tugendhat, to initiate abbreviated proceedings; 
the Court could r'Ule on the Cow.mission's action in Febru-

• 
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ary. The EC executive considers the states' failure to en
act the necessary legislation a clear violation of obliga
tions they assumed under the treaties. 

Government officials in Bonn say that the Commission 
was notified about Germany's delay last November. Observ
ers say that the Schmidt administration did not propose the 
amendments early enough to allow for extensive delibera
tions by Parliament's lower house, The measure will likely 
be approved in the course of 1979, which means that the VAT 
directive and its budgetary mechanism could not be applied 
in Germany before January of next year. 

Officials of Italy, Luxembourg, and Holland also say 
that legislation is pending. Still, Brussels sou~ces say 
that although the Commission may not gain much from a fa
vorable court judgment on the matter, it is counting on the 
decision's symbolic and educational impact. 

After years of attempts to find an amicable solution, the 
Commission has brought suit against the U.K. on grounds· 
that it failed to comply with Council Regulation No. ).463/ 
70 (July 20, 1970), which requires introduction of tacho
graphs in trucks (Case No .. 128/78) + + + The Euroeean Pat
ent Office, in Munich, received 3,600 patent applications 
from June 1, 1978, until the end of the year. About half 
of them involved chemicals and pharmaceuticals. 

The costliest labor dispute in German history came to an 
end on Jan. 10 when a narrow majority (54%) of 200,000 em
ployees of the steel mills in the Rhine and Ruhr districts, 
Bremen, and Osnabrilck ratified a new collective contract on 
which employers and union leaders had agreed three days 
earlier. The 44-day dispute had idled some 100,000 steel
workers either through strike or the employers' retaliatory 
lockout. The production and sales losses of the 12 plants 
affected were estimated at DM 1-1.5 billion. In the com
ing months the mills will not be able to reach their pre
vious sales quotas because many of their customers, antici~ 
pating a long conflict, placed orders abroad, especially 
with French steelmakers. The agreement ca..ae just in time 
to avert even further damage: several German automakers, 
the main buyers of sheet metal, were preparing to cut pro
duction. 

The settlement is expensive in terms of what it will 
add to the production costs of steelmakers along the Rhine 
and Ruhr and eventually also in other regions, where con
tract talks have just started or will do so shortly. Man
agement economists place the added cos·ts at over DM 400 
million per year, or 7% more. The contract provides for a 
4% wage increase over a 15-month period, retroactive to Nov. 
1, 1978. Shift workers will be entitled to four extra days 
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off starting in 1979 and a total of six days off as of 
1981, In addition, employees over 50 years of age will get 
two extra days off starting in 1 79 and three days off as of 
1981, On top of this, all employees will get two more va
cation days as of 1979 and another day as of 1980. By 1982 
all employees in the steel industry will be entitled to six 
weeks' vacation regardless of age or service. 

The employers' concession on the matter of more days 
off was the icebreaker toward a settlement because it al
lowed both sides to save face on the issue that caused the 
most difficulties: the union's demand for the gradual in
troduction of a 35-hour workweek, Management was strongly 
opposed to any formal commitment that could set a precedent 
for other industries. The agreement retains the 40-hour 
work clause contained in the previous contract, b\!,t in ef
fect means that shift workers will work 39 hours per week 
this year and even less in 1981. The added vacation days 
mean that other employees too will be working fewer hours. 

As previously reportea, the Italian parliament last year 
passed comprehensive fair rental legislation by which it 
sought to regulate landlord-tenant relationships. In doing 
so, the legislators attempted to end a generation and a. 
half of ad hoe efforts to stabilize rents and protect te 
ants. (Italy has not had a national rent law since 1934, 
One side effect of the law's passage, however, is that it 
supersedes and vacates all previous stays of orders termi
nating tenancies, thus creating the possibility of numerous 
evictions. 

In the past years, while the rent statute (equo ca
nor.e) was pending, Parliament had repeatedly stayed the en
forcement of all eviction orders that had been handed down 
by local judiciaries. Consequently, few evictions have 
been carried out since 1973. It has been reliably reported 
that there are some 200,000 previously stayed eviction or
ders pending throughout the country and that the judicial 
offices are preparing enforcement of these judgments. If 
all pending evictions were to take place, it has been esti
mated, then some 900 1000 people would have to leave their 
homes. It has been pointed out, however, that the marshals 
of the judicial executive authorities tend to move slowly, 
so that no more than 15% of the outstanding orders are 
likely to be enforced in the first quarter of 1979. 

In the meantime, local authorities have been given 
some tentative guidelines on how to proceed by an informal 
group of Roman magistrates. According to these guidelines, 
most eviction orders should be deferred for another three 
years, provided that, in the interim, tenants are willing 
to pay equo canone rents. On the other hand, eviction or
ders should be enforced in cases where (a) the landlord 

• 
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would be caused "real hardship" (e.g., where he owns a sin
gle leased unit which he needs to use as his own home) or 
(b) there were provable, multiple defaults in the payment 
of rent. 

It is apparently within the powers of the executive 
sections of the judicial departments to accept these guide
lines and to administer eviction orders under these terms. 
Prominent Italian jurists are reconnnending nationwide adop
tion of the guidelines, and the Republican Party is plan
ning to make them the basis of national draft legislation. 

In a television interview on Jan. 7, the leader of the 
U,K.'s Conservative opposition, Mrs. Margaret Thatcher, gave 
an indication of steps that would be taken to curb certain 
union powers if and when the Conservatives were to return 
to government. Legislation to be introduced by such a gov
ernment would, for instance, provide for free secret postal 
ballots, funded by the government, for union elections or 
to vote on strike actions recommended by the unions. 

It would be for the unions to request such ballots, 
which Mrs. Thatcher described as "cheap at the price." Al
though she said she was reluctant to go all the way in im
posing this system, the Tory leader nevertheless added that 
compulsion might be necessary. "It would be possible to 
say, 11 she said, "that you should only be able to get bene
fits such as social security benefits as a result of a 
strike if it is quite clear that a strike has been taken as 
a result of a secret ballot." She stressed, however, that 
her party had made no formal decision on this issue. 

Mrs. Thatcher said that the legal iDmlunities enjoyed 
by the unions at present would be reviewed. "Unions have 
been given enormous powers by Parliament. Parliament has 
placed them above the law. Anyone that does not use power 
responsibly must expect his position to be reconsidered by 
Parliament." She said that the rights (to strike) of work
ers in essential supply industries such as gas and elec
tricity might be withdrawn, since in these sectors the un
ions had the power to hold the nation to ransom. "It may 
be you have to say there are certain services that are so 
vital that you are not allowed to withdraw your labor under 
the same terms and conditions as other unions." 

Short-term social security benefits such as those re
ceived by strikers would be.' taxable, unlike at present, and 
any repayment of tax due to strikers should not be paid im-,
mediately but after the customary waiting period. Mrs. 
Thatcher said that compensation should be paid to anyone 
dismissed on account of a closed shop being in operation, 
and anyone expelled from a union should have a right of re
dress in the courts. Also, the terms of reference of the 
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Advisory, Conciliation and Arbitration Service should be 
reviewed. 

In reaction ta Mrs. Thatcher's statements, the general 
secretary of the Trades Union Congress, Len Murray, said 
that the proposals would turn the clock back: "I don't know 
whether she is getting panicky or trying to cash in _on a 
set of very difficult circumstances .•• ! hope she will 
change her views when the time comes." David Basnett, gen
eral secretary of the General and Municipal Workers' Union, 
said that some of Mrs. Thatcher's ideas were technically 
impossible, while others were purely indefensible. 

Is the Kreisky era coming to an end in Austria? Many do
mestic and foreign observers of Austria's political scene 
seem to think so, judging by a series of setbacks that have 
been hurting the image of Chancellor Bruno Kreisky and his 
governing Socialist Party (SPH). Dr, Kreisky himself has 
now confirmed that general elections probably will pe held 
next May - five months before the statutory term of office 
expires. Such a step must be judged unusual, considering 
that Kreisky and the SPH have won the last three elections 
- the last two times, in 1971 and '75, with an absolute ma
jority. 

early elections must be seen against. The decision for 
the uncertainties and personal disputes within the govern
ment party. The latest blow came in November when the Aus
trian voters refused to give the government the mandate to 
activate the Zwentendorf nuclear-power plant. In the sum
mer, Vienna was caught by surprise over the uproar at home 
and abroad caused by the transit tax imposed on trucks; for 
several days in July, truckers blocked all of the com1try's 
important border crossing points. On the political front, 
the SPH suffered a stinging defeat in the Vienna mW1icipal 
elections and did not do well in Styria either. Finally, 
it did not reflect positively on the administration when 
questions of propriety arose over Vice Chancellor and Fi
nance Minister Hannes Androsch's co-ownership of two major 
auditing and accom1ting firms. It took much persuasion of 
SPH party officials to keep Androsch from quitting the cab
inet after it appeared that Kreisky gave his deputy less 
than his full support on this issue. 

All these troubles came on top of a spate of economic 
problems, mainly involving rising budget deticits and a 
high public borrowing requirement. On the other hand, the 
government can point to distinct successes. Despite the 
poor earnings situation of businesses, m1employment has 
been kept to a very low level (less ·than 2%), and inflation 
has been brought under control. Most Austrians today would 
not want to trade places with their bigger neighbors next 
door, and this is a factor that could well speak in the 

• 
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SPB's favor in the next elections. The 68-year-old Kreisky 
himself remains very popular, and it is generally agreed 
that without him his party most certainly would not have a 
charrce to again win an absolute majority. In October 1975, 
its margin was 50. 4% of the valid votes, which was good for 
93 of the 183 parliamentary seats. 

Kreisky last month told a press conference that he 
would not accept the chancellorship again if his party lost 
the absolute majority in the next elections and that he 
would not want to lead a coalition government •. 

The Oslo Municipal Court has ruled that the law under which 
Norway I s conunercial banks were "democratized" last year 
fails to provide private shareholders with adequate compen
sation, The law, which took effect on Jan. 1, 1978, ac
corded public representatives the majority of seats on the 
banks' representative councils (supervisory boards). The 
Court interpreted this as an expropriation of the private 
shareholders who, according to the Norwegian constitution, 
are thus entitled to full compensation, 

Sixty-eight shareholders had filed suit, claiming that 
the law's compensation arrangement was inadequate. It is 
based on the average price of the bank shares in the three 
years (1975-77) preceding the law or on the price prevail
ing at the end of 1977, whichever was higher. 

The Court held that the arrangement offers no compen
sation for share losses in the years back to 1973 when the 
nationalization of the banks first became a public issue. 
That year, the Social Democratic minority government of 
Trygve Bratteli had launched the "detoocratization" drive, 
which caused the bank shares to drop. Today, their prices 
are still 25% below 1973 levels, The Court said that com
pensation will have to be determined on the basis of share 
prices that probably would have developed if there had been 
no political de~ate over nationalization. 

The plaintiff shareholders did not prevail with their 
demand. that compensation be based on the banks' total as
sets, Nevertheless, they reportedly professed satisfaction 
over the prospect of more compensation than the law allows 
them at present. 

Finance Minister Per Kleppe I who would have to set 
aside 2.4 billion kroner in .compensation on the basis of 
the Oslo court's ruling, said that the government would ap
peal, so as to bring the case before the N6rwegian supreme 
court. Observers commented that the Odvar Nordli adminis
tration - which succeeded the Bratteli government in 1976 -
probably could have avoided the legal dispt1te had it fol
lowed the advice of an expert commission to offer compensa
tion oq a £ive-ye,ar basis • 
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According to the law, the shareholders may wait until the 
end of 1980 before deciding whether or not to accept offi
cial compensation ,or keep their shares. The Norwegian 
banking association has recommended that they await first 
the supreme court judgment instead of accepting the present 
compensation terms. 

The democratization law means that private sharehold
ers may have only four representatives on the 15-member su
pervisory boards. Bank employees are represented by three 
members, while the majority of eight is appointed by Par
liament or by local political bodies. 

EURO COMPANY SCENE 

According to Dutch reports, the United States' Borg-Warner 
Corp. and Italy's Fiat will each take a 24% equity valued 
at 14.4 million guilders in the share capital of Van 
Doorne's Transmissie, the Dutch company that pioneered the 
continuously var~able transmission system known as Trans
matic. As part of the transaction, Van Doorne's capital is 
to be doubled to 60 million guilders. The other sharehold
ers are the Van Doorne family, with a 39.5% stake, and the 
Dutch government, with 12.5%. The reports said that with. 
the strong new partners, the company will be in a better 
position to develop, manufacture, and market the Transmatic 
system worldwide. 

Britain's Redland Ltd. and its 56.4% German subsidiary, 
Braas & Co. GmbH, both construction materials producers, 
have formed a U.S. joint holding for the purpose of expand
ing into the American market. The holding, Redland-Braas 
Corp., has now made a bid for Indiana-based Season-All
Industries, Inc., a manufacturer of custom-made aluminum 
windows and doors, with three plants in Pennsylvania and 
one in Illinois. Season-All reported a turnover of •43 
million for 1977 and pre-tax profits of .3.9 million. On 
the basis of a cash offer of Sl7 per share, the Redland bid 
is valued at S33.3 million. Earlier, Redland-Braas had ac
quired for $26 million the Automated Building Components, 
Inc. of Miami, a roof fastening manufacturer, with annual 
sales of about SSO million. 

In order to expand its share of the U.K. retail installment 
credit market, Manufacturers Hanover Corp: plans to acquire 
three British companies active in the installnient selling 
and leasing of automobiles. The three - TKM Credit Corp., 
TKM Leasing Ltd., and TKM Factors Ltd. - are to be pur
chased, for an undisclosed price, from Tozer Kemsley and 
Millbourn by Manufacturers Hanover's subsidiary, Ocean Ac
ceptances (London) Ltd. 

• 
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The European Commission has made several significant amend
ments to its original seventh draft directive on group ac
counts, and the measure is now before the Council of Minis
ters (Common Market Reports, Par. 1407). The amended ver
sion largely reflects the views expressed by the European 
Parliament (EP) and the Economic and Social Committee 
(ESC). The Council's adoption last July of the fourth di
rective on company accounts, which seeks to coordinate na
tional provision~ on annual accounts of companies, also re
quired a number of amendments because the adopted version 
differs in many respects from the Commission's original 
proposal (Conunon Market Reports, Par. 1391). 

The original seventh draft would have required each 
dependent group enterprise incorporated within the EEC and 
controlling other enterprises belonging to that group to 
draw up subgroup consolidated accounts (Article 6(2)(a)). 
The EP shared the criticism expressed by many corporate ex
ecutives in most member states that compliance with this 
requirement would be costly and yet of limited interest. 
It suggested instead that subgroup accounts not be drawn up 
so long as the dominant (controlling) company publishes a 
profit-and-loss statement and an annual report for the 
group as a whole. On this point the Commission, supported 

---------This issue is in two pans, eonsisting of 104 pages. This is Pari 1.,--------
COMMON MARKET REPORTS (ISSN OS88-649X), published weekly by Commerce Clearing House, Inc., 

4025 W. Peterson Ave., Chicago, Illinois 60646. Subscription rate $580 per year. Second-class postage paid 
iicago, Illinois. Printed in U. S. A. All rights reserved. 



• EUROMARKET NEWS - p. 2 

Group Accounts 
(contd.) 

New Draft of 
Truck Weight·s 
Proposal 

by the EEC accountants' study group, met the EP only half
way: the amended version provides that whenever subgroup 
accounts are not drawn up, other requirements must be met. 
A new Section 6a would authorize the member states to ex
empt a dependent group enterprise from the obligation to 
establish subgroup consolidated accounts and a subgroup an
nual report if several conditions are met. Among other 
things, all shareholders of the dependent enterprise would 
have to agree to the exemption; the dominant company would 
have to expressly guarantee the cOlllmitments entered into by 
the dependent enterprise; and the exemption would have to 
be disclosed in the notes to the group consolidated ac
counts. 

Both the EP and the ESC objected to the original con
tent of Article 6(2)(b), which would have required each of 
several dependent enterprises established in any member 
state and dominated by one company incorporated outside the 
Community to draw up consolidated subgroup accounts and a 
subgroup annual report. They considered the proposed ob
ligation too onerous, and· so did many executives of U.S. 
parent companies. The EP and the ESC thought that consoli
dated accounts drawn up for the group as a whole should 
suffice, provided certain supplementary information is giv
en on the group's activities within the Community. The 
Commission felt, however, that omission of consolidated • 
subgroup accounts could be justified only for the same rea 
sons that would authorize the member states to exempt de
pendent group enterprises from the obligation to establish 
subgroup accounts. 

The Commission fully concurred with the EP's sugges
tion to require information which, for certain activities, 
distinguishes between those inside and those outside the 
Community. Thus, an enterprise required to draw up group 
accounts or subgroup accounts could break down the informa
tion with respect to the number of employees, the catego
ries of activities and geographical markets, and research 
and development. 

The Commission believes the time is ripe to bring some 
movement to the Community's stagnant transport policy. 
Thus, in a new draft directive sent to the Council in early 
January, it proposes maximum standards for the weight and 
other characteristics (except dimensions) of trucks and 
tractor-trailers. The Commission expects that the direc
tive would bring about more competition among European 
truck manufacturers: vehicles meeting the weight standards 
and other Community requirements on automotive exhaust, 
safety, and noise control could be sold freely throughout 
the EEC as of 1983, the year proposed for member states' 
compliance with the measures. · 

This latest proposal reflects the Council's failure to 

• 
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agree on a much broader measure submitted in 1971 which al
so would have provided for standards on truck dimensions 
(Common Market Reports, Par. 1.812.35). Although the origi
nal six states in 1972 agreed in principle on the entire 
measure, accession of the three newcomers (and with it the 
U.K.'s objections to the proposed dimensions and axle
weight limits) stalled progress in the Council. Only the 
part dealing with dimensions of trucks is still formally on 
the Council agenda and is discussed occasionally by the 
Permanent Representatives. 

Rather than risking failure by again attempting harmo
nization of technical provisions for a broad range of vehi
cles, the Commission is confining itself to seeking align
ment of rules on rigid motor vehicles, articulated vehi
cles, and road trains. Two-axle rigid and three-axle ar
ticulated vehicles are not included in the proposal. The 
proposed maximum gross vehicle weight would be 44 tons on 
six axles. The general maximum axle weight would be 10 
tons, with 11 tons allowed on an articulated vehicle's or 
road train's single motor axle to provide better traction, 
braking, and stability. 

Since concern for road damage by heavy trucks has ris
en in recent years as traffic density has increased, the 
proposal would empower the member states to bar heavier ve
hicles from certain routes and from environmentally sensi
tive areas such as old town centers. The states could also 
establish special route requirements for the transport of 
dangerous goods. 

Enactment of the planned European monetary system (EMS) 
hinges on finding an answer to France's demand for a firm 
commitment to abolish the farm subsidies in intra-Community 
trade, which would mean less income for German farmers, 
Bonn's minister for agriculture, Josef Ertl, a Free Demo
crat and a staunch representative of the rights of German 
farmers in Brussels, has reportedly threatened to resign 
unless a satisfactory and lasting substitute for the pres
ent subsidies program is found. Many Bonn observers be
lieve that Ertl's resignation could precipitate a crisis in 
the coalition government that Chancellor Helmut Schmidt 
would want to avoid+++ The Commission has launched work 
on its second consumer action program, The work started on 
its first program in 1973 will continue, but emphasis will 
lie in developing action against unfair prices. The Com
mission also wants consumer organizations to have a larger 
role in any decision-making process affecting consumers, 

The German government's plan to abolish the real estate ac
quisition tax has met with the expected opposition.from the 
state capitals, and it has been reported that some modifi
cations might be made in the present system rather than to-



• EUROMARKET NEWS - p. 4 

Sales Tax 
(contd.) 

Stricter Rules 
.£Qr -Med.i.c.a.1 
Ins tn.'lllleD.U 

tally abolish it. Still apprehensive about the way Bonn 
eliminated another important revenue source, the payroll 
tax, as part of the tax relief bill enacted on Jan. 1 (Do
ing Business in Europe, Par. 31,071), state officials are 
concerned about possible loss of the acquisition tax at a 
time when the states are going heavily into debt to finance 
their budgets. Only the government of Baden-Wiirttemberft, 
financially better off than the other states because of a 
well-balanced industrial structure, is not worried about 
losing the tax. 

Last: year the states collected arowid DM 1 billion 
from the real estate acquisition tax, which is levied when
ever real estate changes hands. The tax base is determined 
by the price paid for the property. Since it is a state 
tax granted under a federal statute, the tax rates vary, 
ranging from 7% in Berlin, Hamburg, and the Rhineland-Pala
tinate to 3% in all other states. However, in the latter 
the counties levy another 4%, so the tax burden is about 
equal throughout the country. Still, there are so many ex
emptions that 85% of real estate buyers did not pay the tax 
at all in 1977. 

State government officials have suggested lowering the 
tax rate to 2% and abolishing all exemptions. The federal 
government opposes this for reasons of equity: the home • 
buyer would be harder hit than institutional investors, 
such as banks and insurance. companies. Bonn will decide in 
the coming weeks how the present system might be changed. 
A report on the matter that the Bundestag requested from 
the government is due in late March. One of the considera
tions that will enter the report is a change brought about 
by the EEC's sixth VAT directive (Common Market Reports, 
Par. 3165D); according to its Article 4, "the supply of 
building land" is subject to VAT. Although the government 
has decided to invoke Article 28(3)(b) in conjunction with 
Annex F, No. 16, which authorize the member states to con
tinue .their exemption practices~ t:ax Dfficial.s in -Bonn are 
neirertheless pondering the i111plications. Subjecting real 
estate transactions to VAT could provide a way of compen
sating the states for losses in revenue resulting from 
abolishment of the acquisition tax. 

The Opposition parties in Bonn have introduced legislation 
...t.h.a.t ~ ~wer.ably ~ st-aadards _far CAJlt:roJJ:i,ng 
and i:esting t':edmical. :medical insl:n1W!'l1:ts mad eqni. 01. 
Last year a report by the state government of North Rhine
Westphalia made headlines because it had been established 
that several patients were injured or had died in doctors' 
.offices JUMi hospitals bec..ause o£ bwlt:y medical e4p1ipment. 
State authorities did not have the power to take the equip
ment off the market. Members of Parliament have asked the 
government why household appliances, for instance. are sub
ject to much stricter controls than medical equipment . 

• 
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Government officials say they regret the absence of strict 
rules. Experts claim that this loophole has prompted for
eign manufacturers of medical equipment to use the German 
market as a testing ground: once the products are on the 
market, they then have access to markets elsewhere, espe
cially in the United States • .Amendments to the existing 
law (Gesetz iiber technische Arbeitsmittel) reportedly got 
bogged down in committee because the coalition parties so 
far have not been able to agree whether free trade of un
tested medical equipment should be restricted. It has been 
suggested that the Opposition's move could bring committee 
debate to a successful conclusion for the sake of patients 
as well as the worldwide reputation of Germany's medical 
products industry. 

Following the abolition of price controls for industrial 
products in France since last June, Economics Minister Rene 
Honory intend& to do the same for the trade and service 
sectors by the end of this year. As a first liberalization 
measure, Monory announced the lifting of controls for laun
dries and dry cleaners as well as for the book trade, where 
retailers may now determine their own prices rather than 
follow publishers' recommended prices. The government is, 
however, expecting assurance of price moderation from the 
various sectors before removing controls entirely. 

The Barre administration is convinced that free compe
tition, tougher controls, and the prosecution of illegal 
price agreements will have a calming effect on price devel
opment. (To show that it intends to enforce these rules, 
the government has imposed, for instance, fines on partici
pants in prohibited price agreements in the bakery sector.) 
The liberalization of industrial producer prices last year 
has demonstrated, Monory said, that free competition tends 
to slow inflation at least as much as official price "regle
mentation." (Nevertheless, France's inflation rate has con
~ r :iDed jast: "wmier 10% :far 1:ile 1M'ltt :fmir ~, 
whereas Germany's is now below 3%.) Price controls will 
remain in effect for monopolies and for such licensed ac
tivities as the Paris taxicab system. 

The Institute of Chartered Accountants in England and 
Wales, together with the equivalent institutes oI ~coflana 
and Ireland, and the U.K. Association of Certified Account
ants have submitted a detailed memorandum to the Dept. of 
Trade in connection with the EEC's proposed eighth company 
law directive, based on Article 54(3)(g) of the Treaty of 
llome, wbich relates to the qualifications of auditors of 
limited-liability companies within the Community (Common 
Jlfari:et: Reports, Pars. 1411 and 10,042). 

The U.K. accountancy bodies agree that there should be 
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a minimum level of qualification. To this extent, they 
support the draft directive's general objective and believe 
it will provide a foundation for the eventual mutual recog
nition of qualifications and for greater freedom to prac
tice as auditors in the EC member states. However, they 
are "concerned to avoid undue specialization in auditing at 
the professional educational stage, at the training stage, 
and in the practice of accountancy, as this would be 
against the interest of the public, because it would harm 
providing a wide range of services and advice." If there 
were separate licensing of an individual activity within 
the range of services expected of the profession, it might, 
if too narrowly applied, undermine its unity, with a re
sultant decrease in its strength and influence, and "the 
contribution which it makes to the commercial life of the 
world connnunity." 

The accountants also are worried by the "unduly pre
scriptive approach" of the proposed directive, which they 
believe could circumscribe the profession's ability to 
adapt to new situations and new requirements, and they feel 
certain provisions require further clarification. Also, 
they consider the scope of the directive to be too narrow 
and do not regard the fact that the fourth company law di
rective just deals with limited companies as justification 
for restricting the application of the eighth directive to. 
auditors of such companies. They reconnnend that the pro
jected directive encompass the auditors of all entities, 
whatever their legal form, which fall under Treaty Article 
58 and which are subject to an audit of their annual ac
counts. 

The accounting bodies regard it to be of "paramount 
importance" that the acceptance by the U.K. of the qualifi
cations of another EEC country should be subject to the 
condition that that country accept the U.K. qualifications. 
They believe that it should be mandatory, rather than per
missible, under the draft directive's Article 10 (Common 
Market Reports, Par. 1411K), to accept qualifications that 
conform with the directive and to allow those who "satisfy 
the requirement of sufficient legal knowledge" to effect 
statutory audits. However, they point out that there is, 
at present, no system in the U.K. of examining this legal 
knowledge, nor for taking disciplinary action against aud.i
tors from other member states, since none of these account
ing bodies has any authority over those who are not actual 
members, and the Dept. of Trade has no power in this mat
ter. There is also at present no centralized list of au
thorized auditors, as prescribed by Article 12 (Conmon Mar
ket Reports, Par. 1411M), and the U.K. accountants maintain 
that these questions must be resolved before the eighth 
company law directive can be implemented. 

• 
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The 42-year-old chairman of the Flemish wing of Belgium's 
Christian Socialist.Party (CVP), Wilfried Martens, on Jan. 
9 agreed to make an attempt to form a new coalition govern
ment. Martens's appointment was welcomed by spokesmen of 
all political parties, who said that the CVP had to accept 
the blame for last October's government crisis and thus 
should assume responsibility for finding a solution. Mar
tens so far has not held a cabinet post and has been a mem
ber of parliament for only four years. Political observers 
say it cannot be ruled out that Martens, in the event that 
he succeeds in assembling a new coalition, will propose 
that it again be headed by former prime minister Leo Tinde
mans. In the Dec. 17 parliamentary elections, Tindemans 
had reaffirmed his status as Belgium's most popular politi
cian, with nearly 140,000 personal votes, even though it 
was known that he planned to be a candidate for the Europe
an Parliament. 

Martens initially refrained from drawing up a specific 
coalition formula. The Flemish faction of his party would 
like to see an alliance with the Socialists, but it has 
disagreements with the Walloon wing, which represents Bel
gium's second-largest party group. The Flemish CVP and the 
Flemish Socialists would give priority to finding a rapid 
consensus on a socio-economic government program, while 
wanting to leave the planned state reform largely to Par
liament (which will be a constituent assembly in this com
ing session). The Walloon parties, on the other hand, par·· 
ticularly the Socialists, are insisting on a binding and 
detailed government agreement concerning the state reform. 

The situation is complicated by contrary opinions 
about the composition of a future government. The Walloon 
Socialists are adamant about including the Brussels-based 
Francophone Party, FDF, in a new coalition; otherwise, they 
say, the government would not be sufficiently represented 
in the Brussels region. The Flemish parties would accept 
the FDF only if the Flemish Volksunie became a coalition 
member, too. However, the Volksunie has yet to recover 
from the stinging defeat it suffered in the October elec
tions, and it is not sure whether it should again join the 
government, Under these conditions, it should be fairly 
difficult for Martens, the new formateur, to forge a new 
administration soon. 

A Belgian labor court for the first time has acknowledged 
the existence of the right to be unemployed for reasons of 
"conscientious objections," thereby allowing an electrician 
to continue receiving unemployment compensation. The Bel
gian labor authorities had withheld these benefits for four 
weeks after the man had refused to accept a job with a com
pany that performed work in the Tihange-Huy nuclear power 
plant. The electrician first turned down the job offer 
with the argument that he could not work at great heights, 

-
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Property Sales 
to Foreigners 

whereupon he was refused further unemployment compensation. 
l1trring appeal proceedings before the Iabor court at Ray, 
near Liege, the worker cited humanitarian ana emnromaental 
reasons for his refusal, saying that he had feared that the 
authorities would reject these arguments. The court, how
ever, accepted them, ruling that they were protected by the 
Belgian constitution. 

The Swiss government has published a draft revision of the 
1976 decree governing the purchase of real property by 
aliens in tourism centers (Doing Business in Europe, Par. 
30,929). The new decree, which is to take effect on July 
1, would represent a tightening of existing procedures. It 
would apply a stricter quota system to special permits is
sued to nonresidents (aliens without a residence permit) 
who want to buy vacation apartments in Switzerland. 

The proposal, which .still has to be discussed in Par
liament, represents a compromise between the positions tak
en by opposing factions in Switzerland. On the one hand, 
there are those who are calling for a complete stop to any 
real property .sales to foreigners. On the other, there 
are the cantonal governments in the tourism areas which 
would prefer a generous application of the aliens decree in 
the interest of the local construction industries and the • 
labor market. 

Observers have pointed out that,even if the discussed 
decree were to take effect next July, there should be no 
lack of vacation homes for nonresidents until well into 
1980. They say that "several thousand" such homes are 
under construction or in the planning stage and that the 
steep prices in themselves are acting as a regulatory 
force. According to the Justice Ministry, Swiss authori
ties last year issued more than 5,000 permits for the pur
chase of real property by aliens; about half of them were 
for vacation apartments in tourism centers. The figures 
represent a record. 

The new decree would extend by another 40 communities 
the existing geographical limits applying to such pur
chases. 1he individual cantonal governments would be given 
reduced quotas for special permits, based on the 1975-77 
averages. Thus, Wallis Canton would have an annual quota 
of only 670; Graubilnden, 314; Waadt, 263; Bern, 157; and 
Tessin, 208. There would be no change in the basic rule 
that at least 35% of the units of any new project must be 
reserved for Swiss nationals. 

• 
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The European Commission's plan for national subsidies to 
farmers may be the key to the introduction of the European 
monetary system (EMS). France and Germany have been dead
locked since the middle of December about putting into con
crete terms a clause in the Dec. 5 declaration of the nine 
heads of government that made the introduction of the EMS 
dependent on the gradual removal of monetary compensatory 
amounts (MCAs) to farmers. The goal is to avoid creation 
of permanent MCAs and to progressively reduce present MCAs 
in order to reestablish price uniformity in the common ag
ricultural policy (Common Market Reports, Par. 10,095). 

France wants the Community's current farm trade subsi
dies program to be curtailed so that, ultimately, uniform. 
farm prices can prevail throughout the EEC. Paris is in
sisting that temporary MCAs that may be paid after the EMS· 
goes into operation should not exceed current levels. The 
French government objects to the MCA system because it sub~ 
sidizes German farm produce exports so that they can com
pete abroad, while at the same time raising French export 
prices in order to bring them closer to prices abroad. 
Paris believes this gives German farmers an unjustifiable 
edge in that it assures them continued high income while 
punishing French farmers for producing so efficiently and 
at relatively low prices. 
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Concerned about losing the farm vote, the Schmidt adminis
tration has been reluctant to accede to France's request, 
although Bonn is not opposed to phasing out the MCAs even
tually; a major issue has been the time element. The Com
mission's farm subsidy plan might enable Bonn to agree to 
the eventual abolishment of MCAs because it would effec
tively assure German farmers an income at current levels. 
Any future rise in the German mark's value after the EMS 
goes into operation (and a corresponding drop in farmers' 
income) would be compensated through subsidies from the 
federal government under national instead of Community 
rules. But since abolishment of MCAs might encourage 
French farmers to export more, prices in Germany would tend 
to go down, and it would fall on Bonn alone to bear the 
cost of keeping prices artificially high, However, Paris 
has been insisting that Bonn refrain from instituting mea
sures along these lines. 

Commission lawyers see some difficulties in the reali
zation of the plan because Treaty Article 42 forbids na
tional farm subsidies and allows for EEC aids only on nar
row grounds (Common Market Reports, Par. 421). They admit, 
though, that the common agricultural policy (CAP) has re
quired occasional bending of Treaty rules. National subsi
dies could possibly be justified, they say, under CAP's so
cial function, which guarantees farmers a fair standard of 
living (Treaty Article 39, Common Market Reports, Par. 
405). National farm subsidies could encourage farmers to 
produce more than the market can take, observers point out, 
and this could delay the reform sought by some member 
states, ~specially the U.K., and contemplated by the Com
mission. They believe, however, that introduction of the 
European monetary system would be worth the delay. 

The French government has told the other eight member 
states that it wants to utilize the powers it derives from 
the presidency of the Council of Ministers during the first 
half of '79 to push discussions on several pieces of legis
lation with environmental connotations, among them the 
draft directives on control of sulfur dioxide and toxic 
substances. 

Paris is counting on support from Bonn for both mea
sures; past experience in Brussels has shown that,whenever 
France and Germany align forces, the chances for adoption 
of a piece of Community legislation are good. (The German 
government now has an even greater interest in pushing for 
further limitation of sulfur dioxide emissions since a 
weather inversion on Jan. 17 forced the authorities to is
sue for the first time a smog alarm in major parts of the 
heavily industrialized Rhine and Ruhr districts.) A draft 
directive submitted by the Commission to the Council in 
early 1976 would establish health protection standards for 
sulfur dioxide, and another measure concerns the use of 
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fuels, with the aim of reducing sulfur dioxide emissions 
beyond the limits already established in a November 1975 
directive (Common Market Reports, Pars. 3315.28, 9806). 

Brussels observers attach even greater significance to 
another proposal that would require manufacturers to test 
new chemicals for their effects on man and the environment 
before putting them on the market. Speedy deliberation of 
the proposal, which was submitted in 1976 to the Council by 
the Conunission in the form of amendments to a 1967 measure, 
is necessary not only to prevent accidents similar to the 
Seveso, Italy, incident but also because the U.S. Toxic 
Substances Control Act (TOSCA) is bound to affect Common 
Market-based manufacturers that export to the United 
States. Adoption of the Community measure would enable the 
Commission to press for some reciprocal arrangements with 
the U.S. government. 

Commission and U.S. officials have met four times so 
far to talk about the implications of TOSCA for Community 
products exported to the USA. A major purpose of these ne
gotiations is to clarify, among other things, just what 
substances would be covered, where the tests would be made, 
and under what conditions tests of national laboratories 
would be mutually recognized. 

The Conunission has proposed to the Council a draft direc
tive that would require companies whose stock and other se
curities are admitted to any EEC stock exchange to publish 
an interim report about their business activities covering 
the first half-year. As part of the Community 1s company 
law coordination drive, the measure (together with the 
pending prospectus and securities admission proposals) 
would help create a genuine European capital market+++ 
The Community's 1973 environmental action program calls 
for, among other things, an objective evaluation of the 
noise risks to human health that emanate from machines in 
factories, traffic, and other sources. The Council has 
just received a Commission report with the results of Brus
sels' work in determining the criteria to be applied in 
measuring the noise volume at various sources. This infor
mation is needed for any legislative follow-up by the Com
munity. 

The results of a study completed recently by a government
appointed commission appear to have reduced the chances for 
the introduction in France of a direct net worth tax which 
has been demanded by the political left for a long time. 
Instead, the three-man expert group recotmnends a sweeping 
overhaul of the existing inheritance tax system which would 
take into account the wealth of heirs. The commission's 
report has been sent to Parliament, where it is to be de
bated before the government comes up with firm proposals. 
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The commission based its work on the premise that the dis
parities among assets are much greater than among incomes, 
so that it would be appropriate to place a heavier tax bur-
den on large personal fortunes. Nevertheless, it warns of 
the introduction of a net worth tax, citing a long list of 
drawbacks. In basic terms, the experts believe that a high 
tax rate would be a serious economic disincentive, while a 
low rate would not help remove existing inequities, aside 
from its low revenue potential. Comparisons with other 
countries show, the commission says, that net worth tax 
rates are not "expropriative" anywhere. Also, generous ex
emptions and widespread evasion in France would keep reve-
nues to below 0.2% of GNP. 

Most of these disadvantages could be avoided with a 
reformed inheritance tax, which could be more easily admin
istrated and would fall due only every 30 years or so. The 
commission estimates potentially taxable net assets in 
France at FF 5,000 billion. To offset inflationary ef
fects, it is recommended that the exemption for each direct 
heir be drastically raised from FF 175,000 at present (Do
ing Business in Europe, Par. 22,853) to about FF 400,000. 
The present tax progression of 5% to 20% should be extended 
to 40%, with the maximum rate applying to assets of FF 2 
million or more per heir (without the exemption). 

A really innovative aspect of the study is the recom
mendation of a surcharge calculated on the net worth of an 
heir and beginning with an amount of FF 10,000. The sur-
charge would not be imposed unless there were a regular in
heritance tax debt of at least FF 10,000. Also, it would 
not be levied if an heir's personal fortwie did not exceed 
FF 1 million (or more, depending on the number of his chil
dren). The surcharge, it is proposed, wouid vary between 
zero and 50% of the regular inheritance tax due, with the 
50% ceiling applying to assets of at least FF 10-12 mil-
lion. At the very most, the total fiscal burden on an heir 
would reach about 60%. This would be the case when an in
heritance exceeded FF 2 million (without exemptions) and 
when an heir's personal assets exceeded FF 10-20 million. 

Commentators conceded that the proposed surcharge con
stitutes the "most original" aspect of the commission's 
recommendation, but they also warned that political practi
cability rather than originality will have to guide the 
government's eventual drafting of the legislation. 

Although the French National Assembly did not ratify the 
French-U.S. tax protocol by the end of 1978, it is now def
initely expected to do so within a few weeks, after Presi
dent Giscard d'Estaing signed the document on Jan. 17. At 
the same time, it was predicted in Paris by David Rosen-
bloom, the U.S. negotiator, that the protocol would go to I 
the White House within this month and that the Senate For-

.. 
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eign Relations Committee would probably approve it sometime 
in mid-'79. After that, final ratification could be ex
pected by the Senate, Rosenbloom said. 

Senate action by February 1980, at the latest, is es
sential for many Americans living in France because that 
date constitutes the French deadline for the filing of 1979 
tax returns. In the event that the U.S. fails to ratify 
the protocol on time, these individuals would be temporari
ly exposed to double taxation because French ratification 
alone would repeal as of this month Article 164(1) of the 
French tax code, which in the past has protected U.S. resi
dents in France from such double taxation (Doing Business 
in Europe, Par. 30,921). 

Rosenbloom, international tax counsel at the U.S. 
Treasury Dept., made his optimistic forecast of early
enough passage at a Paris meeting cosponsored by the Ameri
can Chamber of Connnerce in France and by the American Tax 
Institute. He said he saw no particular obstacle to U.S. 
ratification, describing the protocol as being "not terri
bly controversial." 

In a move that in effect supersedes a rule dating from 
1945, the Dutch Central Bank this month changed its regula
tions governing long-term capital imports, thus enabling a 
large number of domestic companies to borrow abroad. In 
the past, only relatively few multinationals with foreign 
subsidiaries had access to the capital markets abroad. As 
announced in the state gazette on Jan. 18, the Bank will 
now accept applications by companies seeking permission to 
obtain foreign loans, either in guilders or othe.r curren
cies. The funds will have to be spent in the Netherlands, 
however. 

There are five other conditions attached to the per
mission to borrow abroad: (1) loans must have a maturity of 
at least 10 years; (2) repayment must be by at least five 
annual or 10 semiannual equal installments, regardless of 
whether or not there is provision for a repayment-free ini
tial grace period; (3) early repayment is not permitted; 
(4) interest terms must be fixed for the duration of the 
loans and may not be readjusted to reflect prevailing mar
ket conditions; and (5) no bearer debt certificates shall 
be issued. 

Amsterdam financial sources counnented that the Bank's 
step can be explained with Holland's estimated 2.-billion
guilder payments deficit in 1978 - the first shortfall in 
seven years. Also, the government must relieve pressure on 
the domestic capital market because of its own high public 
borrowing requirement (probably 3,5 billion guilders this 
year as compared with 3.2 billion in 1 78). The first state 
bond issue placed in the current fiscal year, with a matu-
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rity of 10 years and a coupon of 8.5%, raised 500 million 
guilders. The second issue, with volume and emission price 
still to be announced, bears an interest rate of 8,25% and 
also has a term of 10 years. 

Officials in Bonn's Finance Ministry are putting the fin
ishing touches on a draft decree that would allow some 250 
special tax offices throughout the country to formally 
close the files of some 2 million taxpayers. The reason 
for this is that a special tax statute, the Equalization of 
of Burdens Law (Lastenausgleichsgesetz),will expire on 
March 31, That measure attempted to distribute among the 
entire population the effects of the damage suffered by 
many citizens during World War II, from bombing as well as 
from expulsion or flight from the eastern provinces and 
East Bloc countries (Doing Business in Europe, Par. 
23,365), About five million homes were destroyed or dam
aged in the war, and around 12 million Germans fled or were 
expelled. 

Approximately one million individual and corporate 
taxpayers chose to pay off their tax debt ahead of time, 
which saved them interest and also entitled them to a de
duction, The remaining one million, virtually all individ
ual taxpayers, will make their last payment of capital levy 
on Feb. 10 and thus will end their tax liability under the 
law. For 27 years, taxpayers have made quarterly payments 
based on their assessed property brought safely through the 
war, Some DM 50 billion were redistributed this way. In 
_the early years, refugees received cash benefits to meet 
their immediate needs, rehabilitation loans for new busi
nesses, and some compensation for lost savings and proper
ty. Today the principal benefits are higher retirement in
comes for those who chqse to accept larger monthly pension 
benefits instead of a one-time lump-sum payment. 

The benefits were financed by three levies imposed un
der the law, the most important being the capital levy 
(Vermogensabgabe), This levy amounted to half of an indi
vidual's or company's net worth held on June 21, 1948, the 
date of the German currency reform. Enterprises estab
lished after that date were not subject to the levy. An-. 
other levy, imposed on profits from the redemption of mort
gage loans (Hypothekengewinnabgabe), was designed to take 
away some of the gain that accrued to a property owner at 
the time of the 1948 currency reform. The reform scaled 
down to one-tenth a borrower's mortgage obligation toward 
his creditor but left the value of his property untouched, 
The third levy (Kreditgewinnabgabe) was introduced to skim 
off the book profits made by companies in converting their 
Reichsmark balance sheets to DM readings, 
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Extensive secondary picketing in the British industrial 
dispute between hauling firms and truck drivers has led to 
widespread blockading of ports and of factory gate pickets, 
causing shortages of foodstuffs and essential materials and 
forcing sizable layoffs in industry. This has focused at
tention on the somewhat imprecise nature of current U.K. 
law relating to picketing in general. 

Section 15 of the Trade Union and Labor Relations Act 
1974 (Doing Business in Europe, Par. 23,931) states that 
"it shall be lawful for one or more persons in contempla
tion of furtherance of a trade dispute to attend at or near 
a place where another person works or carries on business 
or any other place where a person happens to be, not being 
a place where he resides, for the purpose only of peaceful
ly obtaining or communicating information or peacefully 
persuading any person to work or abstain from working." 
Home Secretary Merlyn Rees has made it clear that picketing 
is illegal if it obstructs police in the performance of du
ty or if it involves breach of peace. However, picketing 
in the U.K. has by no means always been peaceful. 

It has generally been thought that Section 13 of the 
1974 Act (which states that steps taken by a union in fur
therance of a trade dispute are not actionable in tort) 
would afford protection in a civil action relating to sec
ondary picketing. However, on Dec. 21, 1978, the Court of 
Appeals held that the National Union of Journalists had 
acted unlawfully in ordering journalists of a national Ex
press Group newspaper to break their employment contracts 
in support of a strike of provincial journalists by "black
ing" news provided by the Press Association. Lord Denning 
said that "this court has often said that some limits must 
be put on the wide immunity which is given or appears to be 
given by the statute, otherwise the freedom of ordinary in
dividuals to carry out their business in peace would be in
truded upon beyond reason." Further, the judge emphasized 
that "the act must be such as to hold a reasonable prospect 
or be reasonably capable of advancing the trade dispute." 

Since the national journalists were not directly in
volved in the original strike, the NUJ could not invoke 
Section 13. Observers say that this principle undoubtedly 
will be extended to include some aspects of secondary pick
eting, which is illegal in the United States and which the 
director-general of the U.K. Engineering Employers Federa
tion described as amounting to "no less than terrorizing 
innocent companies and their employees" and as a "new and 
sinister threat to British industry." 

Some four months prior to the current troubles, the 
government had issued a draft code of practice for discus
sion by both sides of industry and senior police officers, 
but this has yet to be agreed on. The Transport and Gener
al Workers Union, to which the truck drivers belong, has 
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issued its own code of practice. It says that picketing 
should be confined to the drivers and vehicles of indepen
dent haulers serving firms in dispure with the union. In 
any event, pickets should not seek to interfere with vehi
cles carrying priority supplies. 

The Confederation of British Industry, in the mean
time, stated that,unless the pickets were withdrawn quick
ly, "the government will be totally failing in its duty if 
it continues to rely on a code which a union cannot enforce 
and which relies on the whims and fancies of local pickets 
and strike committees now guilty of all kinds of abuses." 

The three-year economic stabilization program presented 
ceremoniously this month by the Italian government to Par
liament, the parties, and the labor unions has been termed 
essential to the country's continued partnership in the Eu
ropean Community, and it may well be a decisive factor when 
the political future of the Andreotti administration is 
again at stake. The so-called Pandolfi Plan - named after 
its principal sponsor, Treasury Minister Filippo Pandolfi -
contains few surprises, however. Its main targets are a 
reduction of inflation from 14% to 7.4% by 1981, the cre
ation of 550,000 to 600,000 additional jobs by that year, 
the safeguarding of Italy's economic integration in the • 
EEC, and the stability of the lira within the proposed Eu
ropean monetary system. 

The program projects an annual growth rate of 4.4% for 
this year and of 4% each for 1980 and '81. Thus, as of 
1980, Rome plans for a markedly slowed expansion of real
term incomes, so as to make room for higher investments and 
durable economic growth. Massive public investments are to 
provide the initial stimulation, with much of the effort 
concentrated on the country's south, particularly when it 
comes to creating more employment. This does, however, de
pend on an effective freeze of real-term wages and a reduc
tion of social welfare spending - areas which, many observ
ers believe, are the weakest spots in the Pandolfi Plan, 
since they have to involve the cooperation of the political 
left and the unions. 

In other news, the Bank of Italy on Jan. 18 signifi
cantly eased its credit restrictions in order to aid indus
trial output, which has been on the upturn lately. The 
Bank raised the rate of permissible credit expansion by one 
point to 14% for January and to 15% for March (compared to 
the 1978 March baseline), which is expec~ed to raise the 
volume of available credits to industry by up to 2,000 bil
lion lire over the next two months. The limit on loans 
granted outside the overall restrictions has been doubled 
to 100 million lire. 

• 
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The Commission has further defined the conditions under 
which a member-state government may aid businesses that in
vest in a country's development regions. The number of 
jobs created will henceforth also be taken into considera
tion, along with the region's state of development, 

Treaty Article 92(1) prohibits any state aid, either 
in the form of cash or tax relief, that favors certain 
businesses and thus distorts competition to the detriment 
of intra-Community trade. Under Article 92(3), however, 
aids to promote the economic development of areas with an 
unusually low standard of living or serious unemployment 
may be permitted. It is up to the Commission to see to it 
that any government assistance for those areas is offered 
only to companies whose activities will benefit the region 
(Common Market Reports, Pars. 2921, 2932), 

In 1971 the Commission established a first set of 
principles to coordinate national aids, and they were re
vised in 1975 (Common Market Reports, Par. 2922.31). Tak
ing into account the specific economic and social needs of 
each region, the principles allow the governments to offer 
assistance up to a variable degree of a project's overall 
investment cost, depending on the region's development. 
From now on, the number of jobs created by an investment 
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will enter into the Commission's consideration when it re
views a member state's aids. For example, aid given to a 
business located in a region that is industrially somewhat 
advanced may normally amount to either 20% of the overall 
costs of investment or 3,500 European units of account for 
each new job created by the investment; the maximum is 25% 
(in Ireland, Northern Ireland, and the impoverished Mezzo
giorno region of southern Italy, government aid may reach 
75% of the costs)_. In introducing this employment-related 
criterion, the Commission hopes that more will be done to 
stimulate the advancement of backward regions. 

In the revised principles, the Counnission is reiterat
ing its stand that it is incompatible with Treaty rules for 
a national government to use regional aids to keep ailing 
companies alive by giving grants to offset operational 
costs. At one time the Commission considered bringing the 
U.K., the worst offender on this score, before the Court of 
Justice. Now the Commission has given the offending states 
a grace period: the excessive aids may continue for the 
next three years but may not exceed present levels. During 
that time Commission lawyers will look for a way to stop 
them altogether. 

All member states received poor grades in the Commission's 
just-released report on their compliance with the directi. 
on equal pay for men and women. Those with the lowest 
marks will most likely be taken to the European Court of 
Justice under Treaty Article 169. 

The measure, adopted by the Council of Ministers in 
1975, seeks to ensure observance of the equal pay princi
ple, which appears in Treaty Article 119 but was never 
taken seriously. The states believed that the provision 
was not directly applicable and required implementation by 
each state. Eventually, however, the Court of Justice 
ruled in Defrenne v. Sabena that the principle has had di
rect effect since 1962 (Corrunon Market Reports, Par. 
3942.15). The directive's one-year deadline for compliance 
thus had become redundant, but not its actual content. 
Compliance meant there would have to be a stop to all forms 
of discrimination on grounds of sex with regard to pay for 
equal work. It also meant that there could no longer be 
discrimination in national labor law and collective bar
gaining agreements. Member states were required to intro
duce the laws necessary to enable employees to seek re
course if they thought they had been discriminated against 
on the matter of pay. 

The Commission believes that the days are gone.when 
open discrimination was found in union contracts which ex
pressly provided for higher pay for men, even when women 
performed the same tasks. However, it found considerable 
disguised discrimination, such as union cont.ract clauses 

• 
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establishing jobs that are to be filled by women only and 
that are intentionally low-paid. Discrimination is possi
ble even if equal pay is guaranteed in a contract - for in
stance, when the "head of the household," traditionally a 
man, is paid more, Here the Commission believes the member 
states must establish a new, nondiscriminating criterion 
that provides for more pay to anyone with parental duties. 

Although the Commission thinks that a lot can be done 
to help women attain equal pay, real improvement will come 
only when more women have the courage to go to court. 
Though one of the objects of the directive was to ease ac
cess to judicial redress, the Commission says that the sit
uation has not improved, Luxembourg and Denmark have no 
laws at all on judicial recourse against pay discrimina
tion, In Belgium, France, Holland, and Italy, few women 
ever go to court to challenge unequal pay. In the U,K,, 
about 2,500 women have sued their employers since 1976. 

The Court of Justice will hand down its judgment in the 
Hoffmann-La Roche case on Feb. 13, A major issue in the 
dispute between the Commission and the drug manufacturer is 
whether the fine imposed on La Roche for alleged abuse of 
its market-dominating position may be reduced because La 
Roche managers negligently erred about the illegality of 
granting rebates in a discriminatory manner (Hoffmann-La 
Roche v. Commission, Case No. 85/76, Common Market Reports, 
Par, 9853) +++The Commission is reconsidering its draft 
directive on misleading advertising that it submitted to 
the Council in mid-1977. The proposal received criticism 
from many corners, most pronounced from the U.K. Both 
houses of the British parliament rejected the measure on 
grounds that it would require new legal instruments, such 
as a temporary injunction against an unfair advertiser, 
Since the British government cannot ignore Parliament's 
view, the chances that the proposal would be adopted in its 
present form are slim. 

At its annual meeting last month, the French industrial 
federation, Conseil national du patronat fran~ais (CNPF), 
demanded a sweeping reform of the nation's social insurance 
system in order to control costs and spread more equitably 
the burden among the beneficiaries, employers, and the gov~ 
ernment. According to CNPF figures, French social insur
ance expenditures in 1977 totaled almost one-third (29%) of 
GNP and exceeded by FF 45 billion the national budget's 
FF 415 billion. Within the 12-month period that ended on 
June 30, 1978, the volume of social insurance benefits rose 
by no less than 26%, the CNPF said, 

"So far, there has. been a lack of any political wil 1 
to attempt a genuine reform of the huge social machinery," 
declared Yvon Chotard, head of the Patronat's social com-
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mittee. "This is because the system •.• is being mainly fi
nanced by the employers." Thus it has not become a real 
public issue, he said. Last year, 97% of the securite so
ciale revenues alone (health and pension insurance and fam
ily allowances) came from contributions. Of these, the em
ployers accounted for 79% and the employees for only 21%. 
Comparative statistics show that of all West European coun
tries, France puts the highest social insurance burden on 
the employers (Doing Business in Europe, Par. 22,829). 

As of Jan. 1 1 1978, securite sociale coverage became 
obligatory for all Frenchmen, not only employees and self
employed individuals. This extension has further strained 
the system, so that the average contribution rate now 
stands at 31% of gross pay. This does not include contri
butions toward family allowances, workmen's compensation, 
supplemental pensions, and other corporate benefit plans. 

Patronat spokesmen described the existing system as 
"anonymous, irresponsible, and inflationary." They said it 
impeded competitiveness and investment activity, discour
aged additional hiring, and was counterproductive to a pol
icy of improving real-term wages. 

Calling on the government and legislators to tackle a 
reform as soon as possible, the CNPF submitted a detailed 
list of what it should entail. Among the needs mentioned. 
were (1) setting ceilings for expenditures, (2) ranking 
benefits in order of their importance so as to establish 
financial priorities, (3) shifting a greater part of the 
contribution burden to the beneficiaries and the state, and 
(4) finding ways of controlling disproportionately rising 
health care costs. One way of doing this, the CNPF sug
gests, is to effect an organizational overhaul of the en
tire hospital system and apply rigorous curbs on the abu
sive use of medical services and drugs. Also, the central 
social insurance administration (Agence centrale des organ
ismes de securite sociale) should be disbanded, and its 
functions should be taken over by regional funds under gov
ernment supervision. 

Despite the modest rally of share prices at the Milan 
bourse late last month, there was no letup in the gloom 
prevailing at the Italian stock exchanges following the 
Jan. 17-18 strike of the country's stock brokers and the 
personnel of CONSOB, the regulatory agency. The walkout 
was called after the government named a movie theater im
presario, Brtmo Pazzi• to the CONSOB board. (Pazzi is re
puted to be a personal friend of Prime Minister Giulio An
dreotti.) The president of the Milan bourse, Urbano 
Aletti, handed in his resignation because of the appoint
ment, saying that Pazzi was not qualified to fill the post. 

The "Pazzi affair," however, was only the straw that 

• 
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broke the came L' s back, financial observers said. The 
frustration over the inadequacies of the domestic stock 
market has been building up for years among brokers, banks, 
the regulatory authorities, and stock exchange personnel. 
Several reform proposals .by the government have been 
stalled by political arguments. In fact, Treasury Minister 
Filippo Pandolfi was to have submitted a new reform plan on 
Dec. 10 but had to hold off. Some reports said the propos
al for more shareholders' protection may have conflicted 
with an initiative pending in the Senate. The public is 
also waiting for a study now being prepared by a govern
ment-appointed "Commission of the 23," which, however, is 
not expected to finish its work before next year. 

First established in 1975, the CONSOB (Commissione Na
zionale per le Societa e la Borsa) is still waiting for the 
government and Parliament to broaden its powers and to con
tinue the reform of the securities market that was started 
in a small way five years ago. Since then, the agency has 
appealed for tighter rules governing listings, stricter 
publication requirements for listed companies, and obliga
tory announcements of merger and takeover offers, among 
other things. 

The status of the stock markets in Italy is such that 
on the country's leading bourse, Milan, only 141 companies 
are listed. However, an estimated 75% of the transactions 
in the shares of listed companies is said to take place 
outside the exchanges, and,as a result, officially quoted 
prices are often completely unrealistic, which does little 
to encourage investors' confidence, The shares of foreign 
companies cannot be listed at all, probably because they 
would represent such an attraction to Italian investors 
that there would be a huge capital outflow abroad. 

Although roughly 120,000 German construction workers have 
been laid off because of the severe winter, work on hun
dreds of sites involving tens of thousands of workers goes 

, on, thanks to a unique program financed by the construction 
industry and the federal government. Under the plan, com
panies that incur additional costs in continuing construc
tion work during the winter period receive grants from a 
fund to which all construction companies contribute 
throughout the year. 

Construction firms may receive grants from the fund 
ranging between 30% and 60% of the cost of special winter
ized equipment, tools, and materials, such as nonfreezing 
concrete. If they rent_ equipment, they may obtain similar 
grants to offset the cost. They are furthermore entitled 
to DM 1 to 3.60 for each hour an employee works at weather
protected construction sites. These amounts are paid out 
from Dec. 1 through March 15. Construction workers get an 
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additional DM 2 an hour to buy heavier clothing or, gener
ally, for working outside during this cold-weather period. 

During last year's relatively mild winter, hundreds of 
construction firms received some DM 650 million in grants. 
Government officials anticipate that the overall sum for 
1978-79 may be substantially higher if the severe weather 
continues into February and March. 

The 120,000 construction workers now laid off are 
still farirtg better than the 1.1 million jobless receiving 
unemployment compensation: benefits paid out because of bad 
weather (Schlechtwettergeld) are higher than unemployment 
benefits (Doing Business in Europe, Par. 23,436). Bad
weather pay is financed by the government's unemployment 
insurance fund, to which employers and employees contribute 
equally (Doing Business in Europe, Par. 23,456). In the 
winter of 1977-78 these benefits totaled around DM 750 mil
lion. 

The judgment of the Court of Appeals on Jan. 17 in U.K. As
sociation of Professional Engineers v. 71le Advisory Con
ciliation and Arbitration Service (ACAS) is likely to have 
wide implications in the industrial relations field, par
ticularly in the engineering industry, and impose limita-. 
tions on the powers of the ACAS, which may prove unaccept
able to trade unions and, indeed, the engineering employer 
in view of the established national procedure agreements. 

In this case, the Association had invoked Section 11 
of the Employment Protection Act 1975, which empowers an 
independent trade union to refer a recognition issue to l 

ACAS, this being "recognition of the union by an employerr' 
for the purpose of collective bargaining." ACAS was ~"' 
pealing against the High Court's decision that it h,a.tl 
failed to carry out its legal duty in not recommending rec
ognition of the Association at APE-Allen Ltd., a· Bedford 
manufacturer of diesel and steam turbine engines, although 
84% of the professional engineers there were in favor of 
this. The appeal was turned down. 

Section 1(2) of the 1975 Act laid down that the ACAS 
"shall be charged with the general duty of promoting the 
improvement of industrial relations and, in particular, of 
encouraging the extension of collective bargaining and the 
development and, where necessary, reform of collective bar
gaining machinery." Lord Denning, the presiding judge of 
the Appeals Court, interpreted this as meaning that ACAS 
should have given priority to its particular duty of en
couraging the extension of collective bargaining, which the 
recognition of the Association would do, rather than to its 
general duty of facilitating industrial relations. 

Lord Denning referred to the following passage in the 

,,,-/ 

• 
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ACAS report: ''We also cannot disregard the implications for 
industrial relations within the engineering industry of any 
recomnendation that would be strongly opposed by the Engi
neering Employers' Federation and the Confederation of 
Shipbuilding and Engineering.Unions, representing respec
tively the great majority of the employers and workpeople 
in the industry." He said that "the implications" were 
presumably strike action or blacking, 

"Ought ACAS to be influenced by implications of this 
kind? My answer would be emphatically no. It would make 
ACAS the tool of the powerful trade unions. It would cease 
to be." Lord Denning accepted the argument by ACAS that a 
"recommendation in favor of U,K, APE would lead to furtherl 
fragmentation of procedural arrangements." However, he 
said,while it was very disturbing in industry to have too 
many unions representing small groups of workers, this was 
not a sufficient ground to justify the decision of ACAS. 

The Swiss government on Jan. 24 lifted the rule that had 
prevented the sale of Swiss securities to foreigners since 
February 1978. At the same time, the National Bank an
nounced that the curbs on the importation of foreign bank 
notes had been removed and that the rule reserving at least 
50% of franc-denominated domestic bonds to Swiss nationals 
also had been canceled. 

The announcements, made after market hours, came as a 
complete surprise in Zurich, because even most insiders did 
not consider the monetary situation stable enough for such 
quick action by the authorities. The news was welcomed by 
the financial press (Neue Zurcher Zei tung: "A successful 
day"), and the head of the Swiss Bankers' Association, Al
fred Sarasin, said that "We are very glad that this •.• pro
hibition, which had come under political pressure, has been 
rescinded." Sarasin said the restrictions had never served 
any useful purpose and merely obstructed "the regular (fi
nancial) market," 

~ 
'\ Financial observers expected that the removal of the 

• 

\curbs would, at least temporarily, help to rally the Zurich 
stock market. Indeed, on the day following the announce
ments, share prices rose on the average by 5% 1 for some 
blue chips even up to 10%. The interest was concentrated 
on such big names as Nestle, Ciba-Geigy, Hoffmann-La Roche, 
the three major banks, and insurers. The euphoria did not 
extend to the bond market, where investors have to be con
tent with average yields of 3% (minus 35% anticipatory tax 
withheld at source). Trade was somewhat livelier in franc
denominated foreign issues, which are not subject to that 
tax and which have.slightly higher yields, at 3.5-4,5%, 

The ban on the purchase of Swiss securities by nonres
idents was imposed as of Feb, 27 1 1978, to slow the inflow 
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of foreign exchange caused by the decline of the U.S. dol
lar on the international currency markets (Doing Business 
in Europe, Par. 31,009), In addition to that ban, the im
portation of foreign bank notes was again restricted to the 
equivalent of SF 20,000 per person and quarter, a limita
tion that the government had already applied in 1974 and 
'76. 

Both the National Bank and the Finance Ministry in 
Bern insisted that the latest action in no way represented 
a change in the country's monetary policy, especially in 
regard to Switzerland's commitment - along with that of the 
U.S., Japanese and German governments - to support the dol
lar. This is why one regulation remains in force: nonresi
dents must still limit Swiss franc deposits in Switzerland 
to SF 100,000 or face "negative" interest charges of 10% 
per quarter. Also, only smaller deposits up to SF 20,000 
may earn interest. 

Shareholders' resistance has torpedoed the proposed Norwe-
gian participation in Volvo, the Swedish automobile group: 
even before a scheduled extraordinary shareholders' meeting 
on Jan. 30, the Volvo supervisory board was informed that 
it would not get the two-thirds'majority required for the 
deal, so the meeting was cariceled. In Oslo, Prime Ministe. 
Odvar Nordli said it would now not be necessary to go be-
fore Parliament to seek approval of the contract. This al-
so meant the annulment of the Norwegian-Swedish cooperation 
agreements in the economic and energy sectors that had been r1 
signed in December by Nordli and his Swedish colleague, Ola/' 
Ullsten. , 

The Volvo pact was to have been the foundation of ,,.· 
these agreements. For 750 million Swedish kronor, the''Nor
wegian state and private investors (on a 50:50 basi.s) were 
to have purchased a 40% equity in a new holding, into which 
Volvo was to have incorporated most of its production. In 
addition, Oslo had pledged a 200-million-kronor contribu
tion toward financing the relocation of Volvo facilities, 
which was to have resulted in new jobs and technologies for 
Norwegian industry, 

The proposed deal had received a very critical recep
tion in both countries, In Sweden, shareholder spokesmen 
were afraid that it was underpriced and that the Volvo 
shares could. become a "dead investment" because the Norwe
gian money would be poured into the development of a new 
car model that would reach the markets no sooner than the 
1980s. In Norway, the entire political opposition came out 
against the deal, arguing that there were better uses for 
the country's offshore oil revenues and that Volvo's future 
as a major automobile concern was by no means assured, 

• 
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~mmunity: The European Commission has moved to end the row between 
Move to Solve Bonn and Paris that has been blocking the planned European 
Impasse over monetary system (EMS). The proposal, part of the Commis
Monetary System sion's measures on farm prices for 1979-80, calls for the 

gradual elimination of existing monetary compensatory 
amounts (MCAs) over a four-year period starting from the 
time the EMS is introduced. The MCA system subsidizes farm 
exports of member states with strong currencies like Germa
ny and imposes levies on exports from weak-currency coun
tries like France. New MCAs created after the start of the 
EMS would be automatically phased out within two years. 

An important aspect, and perhaps the key to solving 
the dispute between France and Germany, is the Commission's 
suggestion that German farmers and the farmers in other 
strong-currency states be compensated by national govern
ment subsidies for income losses that would result from 
abolishment of th~ MCAs. These aids could not be granted 
forever, however, and the Council of Ministers would estab
lish strict rules as to their volume and duration. This 
approach is necessary because Treaty Article 42 prohibits 
national governments from subsidizing their farmers (Common 
Market Reports, Par. 421). 

German government officials still see tough bargaining 

COMMON MARKET REPORTS (ISSN 0588-649X), published weekly by Commerce Clearing House, Inc., 4025 
W. Peterson Ave., Chicago, Illinois 60646. Subscription rate $580 per year. Second-class postage paid at Chicago, 
Illinois. Printed in U. S. A. All rights reserved . 

• 



• EUROMARKET NEWS - p. 2 

Impasse 
(contd.) 

Auditors Look 
at Communities' 
Spending 

ahead over the timetable of phasing out existi~g and new 
MCAs. Furthermore, the British are expected to object to 
the abolishment of the MCAs, which would automatically 
drive up food prices in the U.K. by some 30%. The Commis
sion's proposal to freeze prices of virtually all farm com
modities meets one of the U.K.'s major demands for a reform 
of the common agricultural policy (CAP). It remains to be 
seen, however, whether this proposal plus higher subsidies 
for butter consumption, which the Commission has proposed, 
will convince the U.K. to agree to the abolishment of MCAs, 
Observers point out that higher food prices would affect 
everybody in Great Britain, while in Germany abolishment of 
MCAs would affect essentially only farmers·. 

In addition to a price freeze on farm commodities, the 
Commission also proposes to get tougher with farmers who 
have been producing milk without consideration for the mar
ket and thus have created the milk surplus, causing a major 
headache for CAP policy makers. The current levy (0.5% of 
the intervention price) would be doubled and would be based 
on what farmers sell to dairies above established quanti
ties. Since the Commission expects milk production to rise 
by about 4% this year, the levy could reach 8% of the in
tervention price. 

The Court of Auditors' first annual report on the Connnuni-. 
ties' 1977 fiscal year criticizes the way the EC institu-
tions are spending taxpayers' money. Observers in Brussels 
tend to concur that there would have been fewer grounds for 
complaint had the Court been in existence from the Communi
ties' inception in 1958. (The members of its predecessor, 
the Audit Board, were engaged on a part-time basis only and 
thus did not bring much weight to bear.) 

The need for an effective financial watchdog was dem
onstrated most recently by allegations that appeared in the 
British publication "The Economist" against Commission 
vice-president Wilhelm Haferkamp. The magazine criticized 
particularly the expense accounts that Haferkamp submitted 
for trips to South America and Switzerland, When asked for 
comment, Commission President Roy Jenkins said he found 
nothing inappropriate in the receipts submitted. Neverthe
less, the European Parliament will take up the matter, and 
the Court of Auditors will take a closer look at general 
expense account practices when it prepares its report for 
fiscal 1978 later this year. · 

The Court was established in late 1977 through amend
ments to the Rome, Paris and Euratom treaties, The princi
pal task of its nine members is to scrutinize Community 
revenue and expenditures. The Court may perform audits on 
the spot at the Community institutions or in the member 
states where revenue has been spent (Common Market Reports, 
Pars. 5035, 5037), 

• 
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So far, lack of sufficient staff has prevented the Court 
from scrutinizing the Communities' accounts with the care 
and intensity that it plans to deploy in the future. Ac
cording to the report, there were other handicaps as well, 
one of the biggest being the absence of uniform accounting 
practices by the various EC institutions. The auditors ob
ject especially to the fact that the Commission's summa
rized balance sheet does not adequately represent assets 
and liabilities; it also does not comply with the widely 
established principles for the preparation of consolidated 
financial statements. 

The EC institutions are entitled to respond to the 
Court's observations, and the Commission has been doing 
just that. In numerous instances it promised to follow the 
auditors' suggestions; for example, it agreed to consider 
the suggestions on the presentation of a consolidated bal
ance sheet. The EC executive points out, however, that it 
cannot make a unilateral decision on the standardization of 
accounting principles applied by other EC institutions. 

The Commission objects to the fact that the auditors 
added further comments after the Commission replied to the 
report. Article 206b of the EEC Treaty and similar provi
sions in the other two treaties rule out any counter-reply 
on the auditors' part. The Court of Auditors does not see 
it this way, and Commission lawyers s·ay that the Court of 
Justice will perhaps have to clarify the matter if the need 
arises. 

The German government is not unhappy about the European 
Commission's intention to look into British Petroleum's 
plan to acquire VEBA's equity interest, valued at DM 800 
million, in Gelsenberg. Both BP and VEBA, Germany's larg
est energy group, had asked Bonn to overturn the Federal 
Cartel Office's veto against the planned acquisition. The 
purchase would also have included a 25% holding in Ruhrgas 
AG, Germany's largest importer and distributor of natural 
gas. The Cartel Office believed that this would have 
strengthened Ruhrgas's commanding position on the market 
and would have weakened competition in the natural gas sec
tor (Doing Busipess in Europe, Par. 31,060). 

When the EC executive said it would step in, the Ger
man minister of economics, Otto Lambsdorff, no longer had 
to make his decision by the Feb. 5 deadline. Furthermore, 
he will have to take the Commission's findings into consid
eration when he decides on the matter. Lambsdorff should 
welcome this because the two companies and the German un
ions' support of the plan had put him in a tight spot. BP 
and VEBA executives had testified at a hearing that denial 
of the reprieve would mean layoffs for about 1,500 refinery 
workers in an area with high unemployment, and another 
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1,000 jobs would be eliminated elsewhere. They were con
vinced, however, that the acquisition would secure some 
25,000 jobs in the long run. 

The economics minister may grant a reprieve if he be
lieves that the probable restraints on competition result
ing from the planned transaction would be offset by advan
tages to the country's economy or because the acquisition 
is in the public interest (Doing Business in Europe, Par. 
23,510C). Lambsdorff's predecessors were not liberal in 
granting such reprieves. This time the Monopolies Commis
sion has come out against the acquisition: it would only go 
along with BP's acquiring at the most a 9% interest in 
Ruhrgas 's stock. 

Industry spokesmen have appealed to local governments to 
pass on to businesses the tax cuts resulting from Germany's 
1979 Tax Amendments Act and to avoid the temptation of com
pensating for the loss of payroll tax revenue by raising 
other local taxes. The new law abolishes the local payroll 
tax as of 1980 and also substantially increases the exemp
tions available to firms when computing the business prof
its and capital taxes (Doing Business in Europe, Par. 
31,071) for the 1981 tax year. 

Abolishment of the payroll tax, still a major source. 
of revenue in several states, became a stumbling block dur 
ing the legislative process. It was only after local gov
ernments were assured of other revenue sources that the 
Bundesrat, representing the states, consented to the mea-
sure. This compensation is to come from a higher cut of 
income tax revenue within the revenue-sharing system as 
well as from business taxes. (The states are currently 
trying to wrestle a larger share of VAT revenue from the 
federal government; success would enable them to channel· 
additional money to local governments.) 

Several cities are contemplating measures that would 
defeat the purpose of the tax reductions, which are to pro
vide an added stimulus for the economy that is needed to 
lower unemployment. The cities would like to raise the mu
nicipal factors that are applied in computing the business 
profits and capital taxes (Doing Business in Europe, Par. 
23,385). This would mean that businesses freed from the 
burden of the payroll taxes would in the end be carrying an 
even larger tax burden than before. 

Higher-ranked white-collar employees and executives in 
France took to the streets last month to protest what they 
allege is a triple burden of dwindling purchasing power, 
unfair taxation, and excessive social security contribu
tions. In Paris and other cities, they staged demonstra
tions called by their union, the Confederation Generale des 

• 
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Cadres (CGC), There are some 3.85 million cadre employees 
in France, representing about 18% of the working popula
tion; 2.1 million of them are employed in the private sec
tor. 

Cadre spokesmen have referred to statistics according 
to which, in the 1972-77 period, the purchasing power of 
such employees grew by only 4%, whereas that of blue-collar 
workers went up by 17% on the average, that of lower-ranked 
white-collar workers by 15%, and that of skilled craftsmen 
by about 10%. 

The government is being accused of covering its rapid
ly rising revenue needs mainly through the tax progression. 
Thus, in 1974 the top rate of 60% applied to annual incomes 
beginning at FF 206,000 and in 1978 to those of FF 260,000 
and more. Actually, cadre representatives say, last year's 
ceiling should not have been applied before the .FF 303,000 
level if inflation was taken into account. 

Similar arguments are being used in connection with 
the social insurance burden. Here, it is charged, the most 
recent increases have resulted in a contribution boost of 
FF 56 for an employee earning FF 4,500 a month, whereas an
other earning FF 12,000 now has to pay an additional 
FF 206. Furthermore, the abolition of the pay assessment 
ceiling has brought in the health insurance area a contri
bution increase of 27% for those earning up to FF 7,000 a 
month and even of 44% for monthly incomes of FF 12,000. 

Apparently, the CGC is not· convinced that the govern
ment will pay much attention to this assortment of com
plaints. Its secretary-general, Yvan Charpentie, said he 
expected that the country's cadre employees will continue 
to be the Barre administration's target group for its "in
satiable (tax) appetite." 

In a Feb. 5 emergency debate in the U.K. House of Commons 
on the government's handling of the industrial situation, 
which was approved by only eight votes, the Conservative 
initiators of the debate asked rhetorically: "Where has all 
the power gone?" They said the power should reside in Par
liament, and the government could no longer rely on a "spu
rious special relationship" with the trade unions. 

The widespread industrial unrest in Britain involving 
the public service employees has become of grave concern to 
the government and the Labour Party, not least because it 
is undoubtedly damaging Labour's forthcoming electoral 
prospects. Prime Minister James Callaghan said at a local 
government conference at Newcastle that,whereas strikes in 
the past had been a weapon of last resort, "nowadays 
strikes are used even before the current agreement has ex
pired, That is wrong. Strikes are used even before nego-
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tiations begin for a new agreement. That is wrong. 
Strikes are used while negotiations are going on for a new 
agreement. That is wrong. That cannot be justified on any 
principle of trade unionism at all, and I ask the Trades 
Union Congress to give a lead in this matter." 

In the meantime, senior government ministers were try
ing to work out some new form of "social contract" with un
ion leaders, so as to reestablish this (traditional) spe
cial relationship between Labour and the unions. However, 
the suspension of pay differentials and relativities during 
an unprecedented fourth year of wage controls has led to 
increasing bitterness and hostility. The generally pre
vailing opinion in Britain is that the official guidelines 
for 5% pay increases annually seem increasingly unrealis
tic. In fact, the latest figures from the Dept. of Employ
ment show that the average level of settlements is still 
just below 10%. · 

At the Newcastle conference, Callaghan agreed that 
there was a general consensus that there should be annual 
discussions between the government, unions, and employers 
in order to come to a "broad agreement" on the direction 
and movement of the economy. He also advocated "some au
thoritative institution" to which the unions, together with 
the employers and the government, could appeal on question. 
of wage differentials. "If not, will someone tell me a 
better way of ironing out anomalies and differentials of 
pay?" 

It remains to be seen what effect such proposals will 
have, but a recent national opinion survey has shown that 
over 80% of those questioned believe that the unions were 
too powerful. Public opinion undoubtedly has been colored 
by the recent examples of schools being closed, cancer pa
tients being sent home from hospitals, and even bodies be
ing left unburied due to strikes. 

The Labour government is dependent for its survival on 
the votes of the Scottish nationalist MPs, who will give 
their support until the referendum on devolution and the 
establishment of a Scottish parliament is held on March 1. 
Subsequently, the government may well be defeated on a no
confidence vote. Thus, it is of paramount importance for 
Labour to persuade the el~ctorate that it can function in 
harmony and cooperation with the trade unions, since it al
leges that the Conservatives are unable to do so. Never
theless, the most recent MoRi poll, published on Feb. 6, 
showed the Tories holding a 19% lead over Labour. 

Giulio Andreotti, whose administration submitted its resig
nation on Jan. 31, has been commissioned to find a way out 
of Italy's latest political crisis by trying to form a new 
government. His previous Christian Democratic minority 

• 
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cabinet was dissolved after the Communists withdrew their 
parliamentary support. Their price for rejoining a govern
ment majority would be direct cabinet representation - a 
demand so far regularly rejected by the Democrazia Cristi
ana (DC), 

Andreotti has let it be known that he would favor a 
revival of the previous five-party majority in Parliament, 
made up of the DC, Communists, Socialists, Social Demo
crats, and Republicans, A working basis for such a majori
ty, as the caretaker premier sees it, would be a broad· 
agreement on the stalled three-year economic recovery pro
gram (Pandolfi Plan) and the fight against terrorism. 

All parties claim publicly that they are not interest
ed in a dissolution of Parliament and new elections, know
ing that the uncertain outcome could jeopardize the rela
tive success Rpme has had in staving off economic collapse 
and in initiating some reforms. On the other hand, it has 
been speculated that the Communist PCI would prefer early 
elections for tactical reasons. Recent poll results indi
cate that the PCI might suffer only marginal losses (1-2%) 
in such elections, which would not really weaken its pres
ent status. In the fall, the losses could be much higher 
because the West European communist parties are expected to 
do poorly in the European Parliament elections this summer, 
which should have psychological consequences in their home 
countries. 

The DC, for its part, probably could hope for some 
gains in the next Italian elections, given the results of 
the last regional and municipal elections. Nevertheless, 
its leaders are realistic enough to know that, regardless 
of the balloting's outcome, the political stalemate is 
bound to prevail. This is why Andreotti would rather keep 
on negotiating for a solution that would accommodate the 
Communists to some degree and yet be tolerable to his own 
party. 

In other news, the latest OECD economic survey on Ita
ly gives that country good marks on its achievements over 
the last 18 months or so in the areas of inflation and pay
ments. In the near term, the OECD said, Italy's economic 
development will closely depend on the outcome of current 
wage negotiations and Rome's ability to deal with the "se
rious unemployment problem." (Organization for Economic 
Cooperation and Development, Economic Surveys, Italy, Feb. 
2, 1979.) 

The Danish government on Feb. 6 imposed a temporary ban on 
the sale of kroner-denominated, short-term state bonds. 
The restriction applies to bonds issued since 1975, which 
covers virtually all papers except a small number issued in 
the 'Sos. According to preliminary figures, foreign buyers 
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snapped up some 800 million kroner in Danish state bonds 
last month alone, which is three times as much as the 
monthly average for the last 1978 quarter. They were at
tracted by yields of up to 15%. 

The Danish National Bank is worried that the public 
bond outflow could disturb the domestic credit market and 
government money policy. In order to neutralize the li
quidity effect of his deficit budget, Finance Minister Knud 
Heinesen plans to float new short-term and medium-term is
sues valued at some 25 billion kroner this year. His pur
pose could be defeated, however, if the bonds go abroad. 
Even though such purchases strengthen Denmark's currency 
reserves, they could turn into a liability in the event 
there is speculation over a kroner devaluation. Also, the 
Danish authorities are concerned about the growing dispari
ty between the normal interest rates Denmark pays for its 
foreign loans and the high yields of its state bonds. 

EURO COMPANY SCENE 

One of the largest U.S. insurance brokers, Johnson & Hig
gins, is to form a link with British brokers Willis Faber 
Dumas in a new company, Johnson & Higgins Willis Faber 
(USA), Inc., in readiness for the projected New York insur. 
ance exchange, for which it will establish syndicates and 
provide underwriting management services. The chairman of 
the U.K. company, Ronald Taylor, said that over 50% of the 
firm's insurance premium revenues is already being derived 
from the U.S. market. 

A merger was announced last month between two of the prin
cipal firms of chartered accountants in Britain, Whinney 
Murray and Turquands Barton Mayhew, which will result in 
the third largest accounting partnership in the U.K., with 
some 2,500 employees and 183 partners, based at 28 offices. 
As of July 1 the U.S. associates of Whinney Murray, Ernst 
& Ernst will be merged with the new partnership under the 
name of Ernst & Whinney. The senior partners of the two 
British firms said that they had created in the U.K. an or
ganization which they believed would be even stronger, 
while considerably strengthening their representation over
seas. 

The Bank of Montreal plans to close its Amsterdam branch as 
of March 31. The branch had been opened in late 1974 but, 
according to Amsterdam reports, had not generated enough 
business to cover operational costs. 

• 
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The European Court of Justice has struck down another of 
the remaining barriers to the right of establishment and 
the freedom to provide services by reiterating its doctrine 
that Treaty Article 59 .provides fo·r the gradual abolition 
of any discrimination on grounds of nationality or resi
dence against a person providing services. That doctrine 
was first established by the Court in its 1974 Binsbergen 
judgment, which involved a nonresident wanting to represent 
a resident in court (Case No. 33/74, Common Market Reports, 
Par. 8282), At issue this time was whether French employ
ment agencies and their managers could freely operate in 
Belgium without a license and whether, in a specific case, 
there could be prosecution of agency managers for rendering 
services and of two Belgians for seeking these services 
(Case Nos. 110 and 111/78, judgment of Jan •. 18, 1979). 

Since French employment agencies charge:only a 10% fee 
on contracts arranged with entertainers and artists, while 
Belgian agencies charge 25%, Belgian entertainment busi
nesses have sought French artists to perform in Belgium. 
The Belgian proprietors of a cafe and of a restaurant were 
sued at the instigation of Belgium's union of artists under 
a law providing for jail terms of up to one year and fines 
from BF 100 to 5,000 for anyone using the services of an 
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Drug Pricing 
in Four States 
Under Fire 

unlicensed employment agency and for anyone operating a 
foreign agency who places persons in Belgium. The accused, 
supported by the European Commission, defended themselves 
by saying that the French agencies were duly licensed under 
French law and that both France and Belgium adhere to !LO 
Convention No. 96, which the national laws closely follow. 
The Belgian court suspended sentencing and requested a pre
liminary ruling from the Court of Justice. 

One of the questions submitted by the Belgian court 
assumed that services covered by Treaty Article 59 were 
liberalized only to the extent that this was done through a 
Community measure pursuant to Article 63, which called for 
Council action to eliminate obstacles to the freedom to 
provide services. As it did in Reyners and Binsbergen, the 
Court replied - this time more forcefully - that the essen
tial requirements of Article 59, which was to be implement
ed progressively during the transitional period by means of 
EEC directives referred to in Article 63, became directly 
and unconditionally applicable with the expiration of that 
period - that is, in 1962. The Court also held that a mem
ber state may not impose the license requirement on a non
resident operating an employment agency in another state or 
demand that he act through the medium of a domestic agency 
so long as he holds a license issued by his home state un
der comparable conditions to those required by the state • 
where the service is rendered and so long as private em
ployment agencies are under government supervision. 

The German drug manufacturers association has criticized 
the European Commission for not taking action against Trea
ty violations by four member states. In an expertise pre
pared by law professor Ernst Joachim Mestmacker, it is al
leged that Belgium, France, Italy, and the U.K. are ob
structing free trade in pharmaceuticals in several ways, 
most notably by establishing maximum prices. (Mestmacker, 
outgoing chairman of the German Monopolies Commission, has 
written extensively on topics of European law and has also 
represented both plaintiffs and defendants, including the 
European Commission, before the European Court of Justice.) 

The report says that while German authorities are 
rather liberal about pharmaceuticals imports from other 
Common Market countries and, in line with EEC law, have 
dismantled most barriers to intra-EEC drug trade, several 
of the other states have thrown new obstacles into the path 
of German drug exports to their own markets (Common Market 
Reports, Pars. 3502, 3504, 3506, 3508). Last year these 
states absorbed .roughly a quarter of Germany's overall drug 
exports, estimated at nearly DM 4 billion. Complaints by 
the German government in Brussels, Paris, Rome, and London 
so far have had no success. Mestmacker says that the Euro
pean Commission should now become active and remedy the 
situation. 

• 
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According to the expertise, Belgium's authorities have 
practically unlimited discretion in establishing maximum 
prices for drugs, and French authorities allow considera
tion of R&D costs and other expenses only to a limited de
gree when establishing maximum prices. It is further al
leged that in Italy drug prices are kept at an artificially 
low level despite high inflation, and drug prices in the 
U.K. are indirectly controlled by the government practice 
of controlling company profits. The author claims that all 
of these practices violate Treaty Article 30, which bars 
all quantitative restrictions on imports as well as all 
measures having an equivalent effect (Common Market Re
ports, Pars. 322.03, 322.09). 

In support of the allegations, Mestmiicker cites the 
European Court of Justice, which has ruled that maximum 
prices represent a measure having an effect equivalent to 
quotas (Case No. 45/75, and Case Nos. 65/75 and 88-90/75 -
Common Market Reports, Pars. 8343, 8355), The Court has 
previously held that national rules or practices that re
strict imports of pharmaceutical products are compatible 
with the EEC Treaty only to the extent that they are neces
sary for the effective protec!ion of health. Mesttruicker 
concludes therefrom that Treaty Article 30 also bars maxi
mum prices introduced as a means of controlling a govern
ment's economic policies, 

The European Court of Justice's Feb. 7 judgment against the 
U.K. for failure to comply with an EEC regulation requiring 
tachographs in trucks and buses is confronting the British 
government with a situation that no other member-state ad
ministration has ever faced (Case No. 128/78). Brussels 
observers point out that the U.K. government failed to com
ply because of opposition from the truckers, whose recent 
strike demonstrated their power and intransigence. The 
other states are waiting to see what London will do; no 
other. member state has ever chosen to defy a judgment by 
the Court+++ Although negotiations concerning Spain's 
accession to the Communities were officially opened on Feb. 
5, it has been reported that substantive talks about issues 
such as dismantling tariffs, the right of establishment, 
and treatment of farm commodities (especially citrus fruit 
and wine) will not start before June. 

While talks over the formation of a new Italian government 
continue without any visible progress, negotiations have 
started in two key industry sectors for the renewal of col
lective contracts covering a three-year period. Affected 
are 1.2 million workers in the metalworking and engineering 
sectors and about 800,000 construction workers. Their rep
resentatives have adopted a hard-line attitude from the 
very start by refusing to allow any overtime and by sched-
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uling various walkouts and demonstrations, including a 
four-hour general strike on Feb. 22. The outcome of the 
talks is so important because major companies are involved 
- in the engineering sector, for instance, Fiat and Oli
vetti. 

The unions are seeking a 30,000-lire increase in 
monthly wages on top of the regular inflation adjustments 
as provided by the scala mobile indexation system. Fur
ther, they want the 40-hour workweek to be cut to between 
38 and 36 hours at full pay. The "political" part of their 
demands concentrates on forcing the employers to provide 
more information and to give the unions expanded codetermi
nation rights. As a result of the 1976 bargaining talks, 
companies with more than 500 employees had agreed to inform 
the unions about production programs and investment plans. 
Now the unions want the employment criterion to be lowered 
to 150, and they also demand information and data concern
ing technical innovations, public financing aids, foreign 
investments, and any notable changes in the labor force. A 
more limited information catalog is also sought from compa
nies with more than 5d employees (so far 200). 

The employers' side has rejected all of these demands 
as totally unacceptable. It has presented calculations ac
cording to which the sum of the wage boosts and work-time 
cuts sought would drive up labor costs by 31-33% per em- • 
ployee over. the three-year duration of the contract. With . 
the inclusion of the scala mobile increments, the increases 
would rise up to 60%, i.e., to 20% per year. The employers 
are just as adamant about their refusal to broaden the 
scope of voluntary information, fearing that this would 
damage corporate autonomy and management's freedom of ac-
tion and decision. 

The employers currently are in no mood for major con
cessions, having been angered by the most recent government 
decision to retroactively-increase their contributions 
toward the deficit coverage of the unemployment insurance 
funds. These contributions were raised from 1% to 1.3% for 
industry as of Jan. 1, 1978, and from 3% to 4% for the con
struction sector. It was announced in Rome that the defi
cits had grown by 61% to 980 billion lire as of year-end 
1978. The increases, which were loudly protested by the 
Confindustria industrial federation, put on the employers 
an additional burden of 15,000 lire per employee, for an 
annual total of more than 100 -billion lire. -

Under the impact of some oil supply problems and the mas
sive power failure last Dec. 19, President Giscard d'Es
taing is now pushing for an acceleration of France's nucle
ar energy program, which is lagging by one or two years be
hind the original schedule. The government has decided to 

• 
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add two extra units to the existing four at the Gravelines 
A-plant. A second reactor also is to be installed at the 
Cattenom p1ant, next to one current'ly under construction. 
Gravelines, in the Nord region, and Cattenom, in the Lor
raine, are both located in areas severely affected by the 
steel crisis. By expanding the A-plants there, Paris not 
only would create additional jobs but also would promote 
the establishment of new industries. 

France's electric power output from nuclear sources 
totaled nearly 30 billion kwh last year, which accounted 
for 12.2% of the country's requirements. The government 
wants to step this up to 200 billion kwh by 1985, in order 
that one-fourth of the total French energy requirements 
would then be covered from nuclear sources. By the end of 
last year, France's existing A-installations accounted for 
6,500 Mw and uncompleted facilities for 27,000 Mw, Con
struction licenses have been issued for projects involving 
an additional 10,000 Mw. 

Contrary to expectations, the cabinet has decided 
against new gasoline price increases, which were to have 
been imposed on Feb. 15. Instead, it is planni~g to raise 
prices for diesel and heating·fuels, although the extent of 
the increases was not yet announced. The cabinet did dis
cuss the implications of the political upheaval in Iran, 
which so far has provided about 9% of France's oil sup-

-plies. While this is less than for other EEC countries, a 
recent poll of the oil majors by the AGEFI financial news 
agency nevertheless showed that the French oil supply situ
ation has considerably worsened over the last 12-month 
period. 

Stockholders of German companies will be the main benefici
aries of new guidelines that seek to preclude unethical be
havior in connection with takeover bids and public offers 
for the exchange of· old against new shares. These guide
lines, drafted by a government-appointed commission, are 
voluntary in nature, although the. government expects that 
all persons involved will abide by them. (The EEC is plan
ning similar rules.) Public offers to buy or exchange 
stock have been rare in Germany, in contrast to the U.K. 
and the U.S., yet the few offers that did take place never
theless prompted the commission to prepare the guidelines. 

One major rule would be that all individuals involved 
in the drafting of public offers for the purchase of shares 
er the exchange of existing shares against new shares 
would have to keep the matter confidential. If during the 
time prior to the offer's publication the stock of the 
selling company or the buying company increased in value on 
the stock exchanges because the pending move was leaked to 
the public, the management of the buying company would be 
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required to announce its offer immediately and also inform 
the stock exchange at the company's seat of incorporation. 
Management could forego such announcement and communication 
only if this would jeopardize the offer or entail other ma
jor advantages for the parties involved or the investors. 
Insiders would have to refrain from any transactions from 
the moment the decision on the public offer had been made 
until its announcement. 

A public offer should contain the criteria that went 
into establishing the price for the stock concerned, and it 
should also state whether it is limited to a certain number 
of shares. Any offer should be valid for at least 21 days 
and never more than 60 days (exception: a two-week exten
sion would be permissible if better conditions were insert
ed in the offer). Once the offer has been made public, the 
potential buyer or another party collaborating with him 
(for example, a bank) may acquire shares on conditions bet
ter than those specified in the offer. However, if this is 
done, there must be compensation to those stockholders who 
sold or exchanged their shares according to the conditions 
laid down in the original offer. 

The Irish government has been quick to launch a special 
promotion campaign to lure more foreign investors to the • 
Republic, advertising as a key incentive the upcoming 
changeover from the tax holiday on export earnings to dras
tically reduced corporation taxes as of 1981. Ever since 
Ireland's accession to the EC in 1973, Dublin had been 
pressured by the European Community to rescind the tax re
lief on export earnings, which is embedded in legislation 
that runs until 1990 (Doing Business in Europe, Par. 
25,336). It was announced in Brussels last December that 
Industry Minister Desmond O'Malley and EC Commissioner Ray
mond Vouel, who is in charge of competition policy, had 
reached agreement on the timetable for phasing out the tax 
waiver system. 

The Dublin government is now saying that the new ar
rangement would be even more favorable to foreign inves
tors, who were beginning to be less attracted by the tax 
holiday system because of its expiration in 1990. As of 
Jan. 1, 1981, domestic and foreign manufacturers in the Re
public - regardless of whether they are producing primarily 
for the domestic market or for exports - would be able to 
benefit from a reduction of the corporate tax rate from 45% 
at present to 10%. Together with various other incentives, 
this would practically amount to freedom from taxes. 

The new system would run until the year 2000, and 
Irish officials said it would not interfere with the Conmru
nity's tax harmonization concepts. Businesses that locate 
in Ireland before Jan. 1, 1981, or which have a contract 

• 
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with the Irish Development Agency may still benefit from 
the tax waiver on export earnings until 1990. Those that 
had exploited the tax waiver arrangements until 1990 would 
be taxed according to the new system after that year. In 
any case, all production enterprises in Ireland would be 
free to switch to the new arrangement as soon as it takes 
force. 

IDA officials said the new corporation tax benefits 
would in no way encroach on the other existing investment 
incentives, such as capital subsidies, training aids, un
restricted profit transfers, etc. 

In other news, Finance Minister George Colley on Feb. 
7 presented what was described as a "neutral" 1979 Budget 
devoid of any major surprises. The reduction of income 
taxes was slighter than anticipated, totaling some h37.7 
million. In other areas, the fiscal bite will be larger: 
higher excise taxe.s on spirits and cigarettes will raise an 
additional h37 million, and farmers will have to contribute 
h20 million more in revenues. The Budget is laid out to 
reduce the public borrowing requirement from 13% to 10.5% 
of GNP and to provide a public-sector pay increase of 7%, 
Colley also is removing the "anomaly" of capital allowances 
for new plants and machinery being based on gross costs, 
with no deduction for grants received from public funds • 

The U.K. government has presented to Parliament draft leg
islation setting out the double taxation conventions be
tween Britain and Canada, which would supersede the previ
ous regulations of December 1966. 

The draft provides for income from innnovable property 
to be taxed in that country where the property is in fact 
located. As regards capital gains: if these result from 
the disposal of innnovable property, then they would normal
ly be taxable in the country where the taxpayer resides. 
An exception is made in the case of gains arising from the 
sale of oil exploration or exploitation rights or of re
lated assets. However, capital gains realized from the 
sale of immovable property, from shares in unlisted compa
nies, or from an equity in a trust or partnership whose as
sets are mainly comprised of immovable property, may also 
be taxable in that country in which the property is situ
ated, 

Shipping and air transport profits, certain trading 
profits that do not arise from a permanent establishment 
overseas, and the earnings of temporary foreign visitors 
would generally be taxed only in the country where the tax
payer resides. This also applies to pensions that do not 
exceed is,ooo or ~10,000 (Canadian dollars), although any 
excess would be liable to tax in the country of source • 
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As regards dividends: where a U.K. company paid a dividend 
to a Canadian individual. or to a Canadian company that 
controlled less than 10% of its voting shares. then the re
cipient would receive a tax credit equivalent to that pay
able to a U.K. individual. subject to a deduction of not 
more than 15% of the total dividend and tax credit. If in
come did continue to be taxable, then relief would be given 
by the country where the taxpayer resides. The provision 
concerning tax credits is backdated to dividends paid from 
April 10 1973, but otherwise the double taxation order 
would be effective in the U.K. for the financial year or 
assessment year commencing in 1976. 

EURO COMPANY SCENE 

Marine Midland The City of London's General Tax Commissioner this month 
has allowed an appeal by Marine Midland Bank against a tax 
assessment of hl,25 million. The latter was based on a do
mestic profit from an increase in the value .of overseas in
vestments (in terms of sterling) which the Inland Revenue 
would not permit to have set off against parallel domestic 
losses. These losses stemmed from the conversion into 
sterling of requisite borrowings of foreign currency. The 
decision is likely to have widespread repercussions in the. 
U.K. banking sector, as very large amounts are involved, 
and an appeal by the Inland Revenue is predicted • 

• 
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The European Court of Justice has reduced the Commission's 
fine imposed on Hoffmann-La Roche by one-third, but other
wise it rejected the drug manufacturer's appeal. Each side 
has to pay its costs (Judgment of Feb. 13, Case No. 85/76). 

In June 1976 the European Commission fined the Swiss
based drug maker Hoffmann-La Roche for having abused its 
market-dominating position, which is outlawed by Treaty Ar
ticle 86 (Cormnon Market Reports, Par. 2101). The Commis
sion charged that La Roche had granted to buyers of its vi
tamins loyalty rebates that were not based on the quanti
ties purchased but rather on the fact that customers bought 
their supplies exclusively from La Roche. Another point in 

· the Commission's decision was that the company's exclusive 
and preferential supply contracts with a number of bulk 
buyers enabled it to prevent any potential competitor from 
entering the market (Common Market Reports, Par. 9853). 
Last September Advocate General Gerhard Reischl recommended 
that the 300,000-UA fine be dropped and that the court 
costs be split. 

La Roche's appeal was based on four grounds: 
- the Commission's decision was contrary to the fundamental 

principle that essential terms must be sufficiently de
fined in practice so that businesses know how to act, but 
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(contd.) 

"dominating position" and "abuse" thereof have not been 
so defined; 

- most of the EC executive's evidence was provided illegal
ly by a former La Roche employee; 

- La Roche does not really have,a dominating position; and 
- the decision was handed down contrary to Article 15(2) of 

Regulation 17 because the alleged violations were commit
ted neither intentionally nor negligently. 

Although Reischl thought that the La Roche directors 
erred about the illegality of their actions and therefore 
should be exculpated from any guilt, the Court disagreed, 
saying that a company like that should never have any doubt 
about the illegality of its behavior. The Court believed 
that the concepts of "dominating position" and "abuse" are 
sufficiently known in the Community through Commission de
cisions and EC case law; both terms are embedded in the 
legislation and case law of many member states. The Court 
did not dwell on the way the Commission obtained its infor
mation because,during the proceedings leading to the Com
mission's decision, La Roche voluntarily supplied the rele
vant documents that a former employee had illegally taken 
from the corporate files at the company's headquarters in 
Basel, Switzerland. 

The Court then concentrated on the two essentials of 
the case: does La Roche have a market-dominating position,. 
and did it in fact abuse it? In the Court's view there wa 
never any doubt that the company had such a position and 
that it could maintain it independently of its competitors 
and customers. According to the Court, La Roche was in 
a position in 1972 to meet the entire world's vitamin 
needs, even if it utilized only half of its production ca
pacity. The Court arrived at the conclusion that La 
Roche's market share for each of the seven individual vita
mins ranged generally from 60% to 100% and that the result
ing market position was strengthened further by the lead it 
had in know-how and selling practices; no competitor could 
ever overcome the barriers erected by market share and 
other advantages. La Roche's market share is about 30% in 
only one instance, the Court found, and the Commission's 
failure to adduce additional evidence about a market-domi
nating position was the major reason why the Court reduced 
the fine. 

The EC tribunal believed that La Roche's abuse of its 
dominating position could be demonstrated by the fact that 
its contracts with 22 bulk buyers left these practically no 
choice but to buy their supplies from the company. As to 
the loyalty rebates, the Court accepted the Commission's 
view that these rebates were not based on quantities pur
chased but dependent on whether a customer bought exclu
sively from La Roche. 

One argument used by La Roche in its defense back-

•l 
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fired. The drug maker pointed to a clause in each contract 
that allowed a customer to refer to more favorable terms 
offered by La Roche's competitors. If La Roche refused to 
sell at those better terms, the customer was relieved of 
its contractual obligations. According to the Court, this 
clause enabled La Roche to keep track of competitors' mar
ket behavior and to act accordingly. 

The European Connnission has decided to set up a connnission 
to look into charges made by members of the European Par
liament and a European consumer organization criticizing 
the pricing policies of European drug manufacturers. It 
was especially the Brussels-based Bureau Europeen des Un
ions de Consomateurs (BEUC) that accused the drug makers of 
setting prices in different member states on the basis of 
what the market can take. The BEUC, which links consumer 
organizations of the Nine, charged that prices do not re
flect research costs or exchange rate differences but rath
er an outgrowth of the drug manufacturers' exceptional mar
ket power+++ The EC executive has proposed a supplemen
tary 1979 budget and thus has sided with the European Par
liament (EP) in the latter's dispute with the Council of 
Ministers. Last December the EP insisted on adding roughly 
500 million UA to the EEC's regional fund. Council members 
Britain, Denmark, and France maintained that the EP could 
not do that because the budget procedure was not closed as 
yet. In proposing a supplementary 1979 budget the Connnis
sion hopes to settle the dispute by enabling the two insti
tutions to agree on a compromise figure. 

Germany's finance m1n1ster, Hans Matthofer, has suggested 
that parties to collective bargaining set up funds of their 
own in order to spread capital ownership among employees. 
Businesses' fund contributions, to be negotiated at collec
tive contract talks, would be based on a company's annual 
profit and could consist of either shares or money. Matt
hofer also suggested that the funds be authorized to issue 
share certificates of their own which employees could buy. 
Such certificates could benefit from tax exemptions and 
government grants. 

Most observers doubt whether Matthofer's suggestions 
would be genuinely workable. They say that time is running 
short for Chancellor Helmut Schmidt's promise, made in his 
policy statement after winning the October 1976 national 
elections, to search for new ways of spreading capital own
ership among employees during the current legislative ses
sion, which ends in October 1980. Union leaders have been 
reminding the administration about the matter. The Opposi
tion has proposed expansion of the existing system by rais
ing the ceiling of tax-supported savings from DM 624 to 
DM 936, The government balked at this proposal for fiscal 
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reasons: it would cost the Treasury an estimated DM 1.5 
billion annually. 

According to the Vermogensbildungsgesetz (the so
called DM 624 Law), employees who save DM 624 annually and 
freeze this amount for six years (12 years in the case of 
life insurance) are entitled to a government grant of 30% 
of the total (40% when the saver has two or more children). 
Employers who contribute to the employee's savings either 
voluntarily or under a union contract may deduct the amount 
from their income tax liability. After a six-year period, 
the employee's capital (the savings, the employer's contri
bution, interest, and the government grant) may be paid out 
and is tax-free. In 1977 approximately 15.5 million em
ployees, or roughly three-fourths of the total labor force, 
accumulated an estimated DM 12 billiQn in this way. 

The employers do not think Matthofer's suggestions 
have much of a chance of being put into practice. The 
business community has been opposed to even less ambitious 
plans conceived by leading Social Democrats and union lead
ers. One of the suggestions was to set up several nation
wide funds to act as temporary clearing institutions that 
would accept employers' contributions and channel the cash 
to employees' accounts. Matthofer's idea calls for the es
tablishment of permanent funds. Strong opposition is als.o 
expected from the savings banks because the funds ·would b 
granted tax advantages that the banks and their savers do 
not have. 

King Baudouin made yet another attempt on Feb. 14 to end 
Belgium's four-month-old government crisis by appointing 
Willy Claes, a Flemish Socialist, and Charles Ferdinand No
thomb, a Walloon Social Christian, to act as arbitrators in 
the stalemate between the country's two major language 
groups. Previous informateurs and formateurs had not been 
able to resolve the irreconcilable differences between the 
Flemish and the Walloons, particularly in the area of the 
proposed state reform. 

With not the faintest sign of any consensus on the po
litical horizon, there are many who propose that the care
taker administration of Paul Vanden Boeynants simply ask 
for a vote of confidence by the parliament that was newly 
elected on Dec, 17. Another possible soluticn would be the 
installation of a cabinet of independent experts. The pre
vious government of Leo Tindemans resigned last Oct. 11 af
ter the coalition of the Socialists, the Social Christians, 
and regionalists could not be held together any longer. 

In the meantime, the two newly appointed arbitrators 
said they would try their best to break the deadlock. Both 
politicians are considered moderates and do not advocate 
any radical regionalization concepts. Claes, 40, the act-
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ing economics m1n1ster, once before had tried his luck as 
an informateur for a three-week period immediately follow
ing the elections. Nothomb, 42, the head of the Walloon 
branch of the Social Christians (PSC), has no previous gov
ernment experience. 

The officially unexplained excess of spendable money circu
lating in Italy has been attributed by observers to the ex
istence of a flourishing "underground economy," free from 
taxation, costly social security payments, ahd government 
or union regulations. For the fourth straight year, ac
cording to standard economic indicators, M-2 (money in cir
culation plus short-term bank deposits) has almost equaled 
the Gross Domestic Product: 5230 billion for M-2 and 5240 
billion for GDP in 1978. Economists find this fact pecu
liar, particularly when comparing the phenomenon to other 
countries, where spendable income averages about 50% of GDP 
(35% in the U.K., 45% in the USA, and 60% in Germany). 

Applying a similar pattern to Italy, it could bear
gued that the Italian GDP last year actually totaled 5400-
460 billion - a conclusion that has led to much speculation 
as to where and how so much sub-rosa commerce and industry 
exist. One commentator offered the hypothesis of a "black" 
work force of 6 million, essentially blue-collar, active in 
a hidden world of unreported business ventures. Since es
timates of Italian unemployment run from 1,5-2 million (out 
of an estimated work force of 19 million), it would follow 
that a majority of the reputed 6 million are either "moon
lighters" or people not normally considered part of the 
working population, such as housewives and students. An
other source could be the 400,000 "immigrants" who, accord
ing to a recent report of the Center for Social Studies 
(CENSIS), are illegally living and working in Italy. 

In any case, commentators say, the situation certainly 
gives some credibility to senatorial committee allegations 
made last November of 525 billion in unreported, tax-free 
sales transactions, Indeed, the senators who were investi
gating the problem of value-added tax evasion could be said 
to have underestimated the problem, commentators note. 

One less dramatic, partial explanation for the unusual 
M-2/GDP ratio is that millions of Italians working abroad 
both send money home and come to Italy to spend it. Also, 
because of the recent stabilization of the domestic econo
my, much fugitive capital is being reexported. 

Though it happened to be a coincidence, it was on St. Val
entine's Day, Feb. 14, that the U.K. Labour government and 
the unions joined in what was termed a new economic "con
cordat." Prime Minister James Callaghan said it "brought 
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the full authority of the General Council of the Trades Un
ion Congress to bear, alongside the government, in working 
out a constructive approach to our economic and industrial 
future." The agreement, announced in the House of Commons, 
calls for seeking an inflation rate of no more than 5% 
within three years, joint consultations on picketing prac
tices, annual joint assessments of economic prospects, and 
provisions to keep industrial actions from disrupting es
sential public services and supplies, among other things. 

The Valentine's Day manifesto is primarily concerned 
with longer-term objectives, and observers commented that 
there is little that is immediately relevant to present in
flationary wage settlements. Mrs. Margret Thatcher, the 
leader of the Conservative Party, described the agreement 
as "nothing but a boneless wonder," since there were to be 
no legal sanctions. The Confederation of British Industry 
commented that it was "too little, too late" and a "totally 
inadequate response" to current industrial needs. 

The agreement calls for early legislation on industri-
al democracy providing for consultation at all levels in 
enterprises and, in due course, for representation at board 
level. It is proposed that each year, before Easter, there 
should be an assessment by the government and both sides of 
industry of the country's economic prospects in the ensui-
12 months, taking into account growth of output and produ 
tivity, price rises, and the level of wage settlements. 
The concordat states that "we must set ourselves to the 
task of aligning our inflation rate to that of our overseas 
competitors," and that means getting within three years to 
below 5% and "holding it there." 

The unions are advised to "bear firmly in mind" that 
the closed shop need not be a rigid arrangement, and it is 
stressed that agreements can provide for conscientious ob
jectors and certain categories, such as long-service em
ployees, to be excluded from closed-shop provisions. As 
regards picketing, it is agreed that "save in exceptional 
circumstances, unions should confine picketing to premises 
of tpe parties in the dispute, or the premises of suppliers 
and customers of those parties." In general, strike action 
should be used only as a last resort. Regard must be paid 
to the effects of the action on other workers, the union 
movement generally, and the community at large. During the 
dispute, cover must be provided for the maintenance of es
sential plants and equipment. 

The Danish coalition government of Social Democrats and 
Liberals has agreed to seek an extension, until April 15, 
of the price freeze that was imposed last summer. Origi
nally, the freeze was scheduled to expire at the end of 
February. The compromise decision was made to keep a lid 

• 
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on prices while the country's employers and the union fed
eration were bargaining for a new collective agreement. 

A government mediator had to be called in earlier this 
month when the talks reached yet another stalemate over un
ion demands for a six-month extension of the price freeze 
as part of a new pay settlement. These demands were unpa
latable to the Liberal coalition partners, who did not want 
to make any price commitments until the full impact of any 
new pay settlement was known. Eventually, a cabinet com
promise was reached on a six-week extension. 

In the meantime, the unions have reacted with strike 
warnings to the government's insistence that the economic 
situatiGn left virtually no room for any pay improvements. 
The Economic Secretariat recently issued a report showing 
that even if the current collective contract were extended 
unchanged, it would be impossible to meet the official tar
get of limiting this year's payments deficit to 6.5 billion 
kroner. Because of wage indexation and noncollective in
crements, wages are expected to rise by 8% within the 12-
month period ending next month. This alone would drive up 
the payments deficit to 8 billion kroner. 

The job of trying to clear much of what has been described 
as Austria's "tax jungle" is being tackled by a 130-member 
commission recently installed by the government. The ex
perts are to present their reform proposals by the end of 
this year, so that any new legislation could take effect in 
1980-81. According to Finance Minister Hannes Androsch, 
the commission is to focus its attention on eliminating nu
merous tax exemptions and privileges that are now costing 
Vienna some 90 billion schillings a year. 

The reform would not only remove existing inequities 
but also create new. fiscal revenues. For instance, Vienna 
would like to introduce a withholding tax on interest and 
dividend income. Unlike many other countries, Austria does 
not require anyone wanting to open a savings account to 
identify himself. This anonymity plus stringent bank se
crecy rules have made such accounts a safe haven for all 
kinds of funds, including unreported income. The withhold
ing tax would help to cure taxpayers' "forgetfulness" when 
reporting their income and net worth; at the same time, it 
would be a convenient source of revenue, considering the 
total savings volume of 400 billion schillings. 

The government further would like to curb the wide
spread custom of companies purposely paying "13th- and 
14th-month" salaries, which - along with overtime pay -
benefit from reduced taxes. It has become standard prac
tice for many firms to give their employees such "extra" 
salaries instead of straight increases, and this is costing 
the treasury about 18 billion schillings annually • 
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The business community itself would also stand to be af
fected by the proposed tax reform. The government is being 
pressured by the labor union federation to replace the tax 
rebates now granted for investments with a bonus system. 
This would undoubtedly cut into the earnings of profitable 
businesses. Finally, Androsch wants to raise the assess
ment base for real properties to bring it closer to the 
much higher actual market values. 

Cynics have commented that the reform commission may 
start out with the best intentions but that its very size 
will make it an easy target for the various lobby groups 
that are interested in keeping things as they are or, at 
least, making them as painless as possible. 

In a national referendum on Feb. 17-18, the Swiss voters 
narrowly defeated a constitutional initiative of environ
mentalists who favor stringent limitations on the construc
tion and operation of nuclear power plants. Also turned 
down were proposals to lower the voting age from 20 to 18 
years and to ban all advertising of tobacco and alcoholic 
beverages except in foreign publications with a low circu
lation in Switzerland. 

The balloting on the nuclear power initiative resulted 
in 965,000 "no" votes and 920,000 "yes" votes. This out-· 
come was greeted with considerable relief by the Bern gov 
ernment because a reversal would have severely obstructed 
national energy policy. The initiative's sponsors had pro
posed that only Parliament should grant permits for the 
production of nuclear energy and for the processing and de
posit of nuclear fuels and waste, and then only after the 
people living in communities and cantons within a 30-kilo
meter radius of such installations had given their approv~ 
al. In addition, the initiative had sought extensive pre
cautionary measures and a 90-year liability of concession 
holders. 

Acceptance of the measure would have meant obtaining 
subsequent parliamentary approval for the country's exist
ing four A-power plants and, possibly, their shutdown. Al
so, it would have effectively prevented the construction of 
additional nuclear power plants. 

• 
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After more than a year's delay, the European Commission has 
sent the consumer credit draft directive to the Council of 

1---~--:---::---- Ministers. The measure would commit credit institutions to 
"truth in lending" and thus would provide borrowers with 
more protection and better information. Eventually, the 
proposed rules would afford individual borrowers equal 
standards of protection because the directive would compel 
all member states to either enact legislation along the 
lines set out in the measure or amend existing national 
rules accordingly. Several states have already enacted 
consumer credit rules or plan to do so; the United Kingdom 
and Denmark have the most advanced legislation in this 
area. 

Covering all types of consumer credit except mort
gages, the proposal stipulates that all credit agreements 
must be in writing, describe the product or service, and 
state the purchase price, the effective annual interest 
rate, the total cost for the borrower, the repayment sched
ule, and the amount of payment. A contract would also have 
to contain a clause allowing for early repayment·, and it 
would have to describe the conditions under which the pur
chaser/borrower takes ownership of the product. 
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There would be a ban on fine-print clauses. The consumer 
would have a seven-day cooling-off period during which he 
could cancel any credit contract concluded anywhere except 
at the creditor's place of business.-

Special provision would be made for bank overdrafts. 
Credit institutions would have to inform the borrower of 
the maximum credit available, the initial rate of inter
est and charges, and the conditions under which these might 
be altered. The borrower would have to be told innnediately 
about any change in the interest rate. In case of a com
mercial link between the lender and the seller of the prod
uct or service, both would be liable for delivery of the 
item or rendering of service in line with the credit con
tract. Breach of contract would make them both jointly and 
severally liable for refunding any amount the consumer has 
paid. 

The measure would connnit the member states to curb un
fair advertising of consumer credit plans. Ads promoting 
consumer credit would have to contain adequate information 
about the terms and total costs. Suppliers of credit would 
either have to obtain a license from the government or be 
subject to government supervision; both of these require
ments could be waived if the member state established a 
body that would accept consumers' complaints about credit 
agreements. 

Harmonizing national excise tax rules has been an arduous 
task for the Connnunity from the very start: the major ac
complishment so far has been limited to the excise taxes 
levied on cigarettes. However, under the threat of Connnis
sion suits against four member states, there has been some 
momentum for progress in the Council of Ministers because 
France, now in the Council presidency, is one of the de
fendants. 

Last August the Commission sued France, Italy, the 
U.K., and Denmark on grounds that all four failed to ful
fil! their obligations under Treaty Article 95 (Case Nos 
168/78, 169/78, 170/78, and 171/78). That provision bar 
member state from imposing on products from other state a 
tax in excess of that levied on similar domestic produ ts 
(Common Market Reports, Par. 3001), In other words, d s
criminatory charges are prohibited. France and Italy· ere 
brought to court for levying a higher excise tax on rain
based spirits than on spirits produced from wine, t us ham
pering British whiskey exports to those countries. British 
law provides for a higher excise tax on imported wines than 
on domestic wines, thus discriminating against Jine imports 
from France, Italy, and Germany. Alcohol is al;cohol, the 
Connnission says. · 

Connnission lawyers are optimistic about winning, espe
cially since the European Court of Justice in 1976 laid 

• 
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down several standards that the member states must meet if 
their excise duties are to comply with Article 95 (Case 
Nos. 45/75 and 127/75, Common Market Reports, Pars. 8343, 
8367), But even if the Court decides in favor of the Com
mission, this would not mean that all other forms of dis
criminatory treatment will be eliminated; this can be ac
complished only through harmonizing the national excise tax 
rules, as provided in Treaty Article 99 (Common Market Re
ports, Par. 3025), 

A framework draft directive and special proposals 
aimed at harmonizing the excise tax rules applicable to 
beer, wine, and alcohol have been pending before the Coun
cil since 1969. Adoption of the beer and alcohol measures 
would remove the "rough edges" of the national excise tax 
structures in an attempt to eliminate distortion of compe
tition and stimulate intra-EEC trade. Council lawyers be
lieve that the chances for passage are good. Adoption of 
the wine measure, however, is complicated by the fact that 
Germany, Italy, and Luxembourg do not l_evy an excise tax 
on wine at all; passage would mean that those three coun
tries would have to introduce an excise tax. A compromise 
is not in sight as yet. 

Europeans may have to wait some time for the introduction 
of a Community driver's license because the British gov
ernment wants additional road safety statistics from the 
Connnission before it consents to the measure. Adoption of 
the Connnission's 1972 proposal would mean that two years 
after Council action the license would be valid throughout 
the Comm.on Market. London objected to the proposal last 
month, saying that British truckers have a better safety 
record because they have to submit to stricter driving 
tests+++ The Conunission has filed suit against the U.K. 
in the European Court of Justice, charging that Britain's 
unilateral measures granting herring quotas to small boats 
in certain areas of the North and Irish seas where fishing 
is banned are discriminatory and thus in violation of the 
Treaty of Rome and other special Community legislation. 
The EC executive contends that the small-boat measures 
really are allowing only British boats to fish in those wa
ters. The legal action is part of the broader dispute be
tween Britain and the other member states about a conunon 
fisheries policy. In the absence of such policy, the mem
ber states are allowed to take unilateral measures only to 
the extent that these are nondiscriminatory. 

In order to demonstrate their solidarity with the country's 
1.3 million unemployed, the French political parties con
sider themselves under obligation to contribute their share 
to the many proposals on how to cope with France's most 
persistent economic problem. The most recent example has 
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been the reconnnendation by President Giscard d'Estaing's 
own party, the UDF, to introduce a net worth levy for the 
specific purpose of combating unemployment and easing its 
impact. Masterminded by ex-finance minister Jean-Pierre 
Fourcade, the UDF plan calls for imposing the tax on assets 
of more than FF 2 million, which would result in revenues 
estimated at FF 1-1.5 billion. The party has now connnis
sioned its parliamentary faction to study the most practi
cal method of levying such a tax and, if indicated, to 
draft a bill. 

The chances for the realization of this proposal are 
considered minimal. Economics Minister Rene Monory, him
self a member of the UDF, has rejected the plan as being 
unrealistic, and Premier Raymond Barre has been on record 
from the start that he would oppose the introduction of a 
direct annual net worth tax for whatever purpose. Fourcade 
undoubtedly was well aware of the administration's position 
because his proposal left open the possibility of including 
the solidarity concept in an eventual modification of the 
existing inheritance tax system. 

As reported in January, such an inheritance tax reform 
has been reconnnended in a study completed recently by a 
government-appointed connnission. The experts' report mean
while has been submitted to Parliament for discussion, af-. 
ter which the administration will make its own position 
known. The most innovative aspect of the study is the rec
onnnendation of a surcharge calculated on the net worth of 
heirs. Nevertheless, even if draft legislation to this ef
fect is adopted, Economics Minister Monory doubts whether 
the tax revenues could be earmarked for the purposes advo
cated by the UDF. The government's solidarity with the un
employed, he said on Feb. 19, is already reflected in the 
budgeted expenditure this year of no less than FF 30 bil
lion in employment-related funds. 

In other news, Monory this month announced a reduction 
from 9.5% to 8.75% of the interest rate on long-range (15-
year) credits made available to industry by the state 
banks. The action is designed to stimulate 
vestment and export activity, Monory said. 
government had set aside FF 2.5 billion for the financin 
of .such investments. By the end of 1978, it had granted 
275 credit applications with a total volume of FF 412 mi 
lion, 

According to British press reports, U.S. oil ser~ 
supply companies operating on Britain's Cantine 
even on a temporary basis are expected to beco 
U.K. taxation under an amendment of the pendin 
double taxation treaty. Still to be published 
treaty has not yet been ratified by either co 
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~ring U.S. oil service companies was "part 
of a. ;-, 111 negotiated by the British government, 
the rep ~was included in the treaty text after 
London h. tain agreement on a ban of the con-
troversial sterns of the states of California, 
Oregon, and A,.1:,..,.,_ -l:'ee western states impose a tax 
on a proportion of L -.ide income of foreign multina-
tional companies operaL. ~hose states. The U.S. Sen-
ate had approved the treaL, ' last June but not until 
removing a clause that would havt exempted British compa
nies from this unitary taxation, 

The British reports said that the treaty amendment 
would cover U.S. oil service companies engaged in U.K. off
shore operations for more than 30 days in any 12-rnonth pe
riod. They would then become liable to U.K. taxation in 
the same way as v.s. companies with permanent activities in 
Britain. However, they would be able to set off their 
British tax payments against U.S. taxes, the reports said. 

The Bonn government's special commission entrusted with the 
task of making recollllllendations on how to curtail the com
mercial banks' influence on the economy was supposed to 
make its report public next May. However, many details 
have meanwhile been leaked to the public, and Finance Min
ister Hans Matthofer himself recently gave a rough descrip
tion of the panel's findings. 

The commission - composed of four bankers, two law 
professors, and four civil servants - is split on several 
recommendations. Still, there is a consensus that the pow
er of German banks should be curbed in several respects, 
There is also agreement that not the slightest move should 
be made toward nationalizing the banks or otherwise keeping 
a tighter rein on them - for example, by delegating govern
ment officials to the banks' supervisory boards. The ex
perts also want to leave the universal banking system un
touched so that banks could continue to remain active on 
the securities markets. 

Unlike their counterparts in the United States and 
Britain, German banks exert great influence on the securi
ties markets; they may buy and sell shares on the stock ex
changes for their own account and that of their customers. 
Their stockholdings are considerable. A majority of the 
collllllission wants to restrict any bank's equity interest in 
a collllllercial enterprise to 25% plus one share. (Last year 
the Monopolies Collllllission suggested that banks have a maxi
mum 5% stake, while the national banking association sup
ports a maximum 50% holding.) One of the problems not 
solved within the commission concerns the deadline by which 
any bank would be required to part with stock above the 
25%-plus-one ceiling. Another issue deals with the tax 
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treatment of the secret reserves that have accrued to the 
bank's equity holdings and which would have to be liquidat
ed for taxation. 

The connnission has no major objection to the banks' 
practice of holding individual shareholders' stock for 
safekeeping and distribution of dividends. Bank repre
sentatives often exercise the depositors' voting rights, 
and although the 1965 Stock Corporation Act prohibits a 
bank from obtaining blanket authorizations from sharehold
ers to cast proxy votes at annual meetings of shareholders, 
the connnission reconnnends that a bank not only ask for in
dividual authorization from each shareholder/depositor for 
any meeting (Doing Business in Europe, Par. 23,216) but al
so obtain specific authorization on matters such as planned 
mergers and amendments to articles of incorporation. 

The connnission suggests that interlocking director
ships, i.e., bank officials serving as members on a compa
ny's supervisory board and vice versa, be made public: any 
company would be compelled to disclose in its annual report 
how many of its supervisory board members served on the 
boards of other enterprises, including banks. 

Ugo La Malfa, the 75-year-old leader of Italy's small Re
publican party, last month accepted the difficult task of. 
trying to find a way out of the country's latest politica 
crisis, even though his prospects for success were consid
ered marginal. La Malfa, a deputy prime minister and sev
eral times a minister in previous governments, was asked to 
form a new coalition after similar attempts by outgoing 
Premier Giulio Andreotti had failed. Andreotti's Christian 
Democratic minority government was forced to resign after 
the Communists withdrew their parliamentary support. 

La Malfa reportedly was seeking a revival of the pre
vious five-party government majority, and late last month 
it appeared that the Connnunists were softening in their in
sistence on direct cabinet representation. However, poli
tical observers interpreted this merely as a ploy to embar
rass the Christian Democrats, La Malfa being the first non
Christian Democrat since the war to be asked to form a new 
government. It was pointed out that the Connnunists, with 
their national party convention coming up this month, can 
probably not afford to retreat too far from their claim for 
a direct stake in government. Thus, early elections are 
still considered a strong possibility. 

Austria probably has become the only country in the world 
where all employees will soon have a legal right to sever
ance compensation (Abfertigung) upon retirement or termina
tion. This right has existed for the country's white- · 

• 
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collar workers since 1921, but Parliament has now unani
mously passed a law that gradually extends severance bene
fits to both blue-collar and public-sector employees as 
well. The legislation took effect on Feb. 23. 

Full severance pay rights for all will commence on 
Jan. 1, 1984. Partial benefits will be paid out beginning 
next July 1, when workers affected will be entitled to 10% 
of full benefits. This percentage will be raised in subse
quent years - to 20% as of Jan. 1, 1980; 40% in '81; 60% in 
'82; and 80% in '83. The amount is determined by seniori
ty. For instance, after three years of employment with one 
company, a worker is entitled to two months' wages plus 
two-twelfths of annual supplemental payments (vacation and 
Christmas bonuses), This rises to three months' wages af
ter five years, to four after 10 years, etc., up to a full 
year's pay after 25 years, plus a correspondingly higher 
share of supplemental benefits. 

Severance pay rights are forfeited when a worker him
self terminates his employment contract, when he quits his 
job without any important reason, or when the company is 
justified in firing him without notice. Full rights apply 
when a worker reaches retirement age. 

Austrian commentators said that there was never any 
real question that severance pay benefits eventually would 
have to be extended to all employees. However, they did 
take issue with the fact that this was being done at a time 
when many companies are in a poor earnings situation. It 
was too obvious, they complained, that the governing So
cialists of Chancellor Bruno Kreisky had the May 6 national 
elections in mind when they rushed the legislation through. 

At the same time, Parliament also approved legislation 
on equal pay for women, an "early-warning" system governing 
mass dismissals, and special compensation for unemployed 
elderly workers opting for early retirement. 

Following a 3.8% rise in consumer goods prices in the month 
of January alone, the Greek government on Feb, 23 imposed a 
general freeze on goods and services with retroactive ef
fect on Dec. 31, 1978, It decreed that dividend distribu
tions this year may not exceed those of 1978. In addition, 
businesses are to observe a 15% ceiling in granting pay in
creases, which would be in line with the recent arbitration 
court ruling on minimum wages. Any increases beyond this 
limit, it was announced, could not be reflected in compa
nies' price calculations. (Last August, Athens already had 
imposed a temporary freeze on housing rents and on the 
prices of some products and services.) 

Coordination Minister Constantine Mitsotakis said the 
government was still determined to meet its target of re-
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ducing inflation to 10% this year (as compared with 12.5% 
in '78). The steep price index rise in January was partly 
explained with the unexpected increase of oil prices in the 
wake of the political upheaval in Iran but also with fast
growing public spending. It has been speculated that the 
government will soon come up with further deflationary mea
sures, including a reduction of public investments and hir
ing, more stringent controls on price and profit margins 
for a number of products, and credit curbs. 

In other news, the Coordination Ministry has released 
statistics showing that between 1953 and the end of last 
year, the volume of foreign investments in Greece reached 
il.4 billion. This figure pertains specifically to invest
ments made after the implementation of Law No. 2687 for the 
Protection of Foreign Investments (Doing Business in Eu
rope, Par. 24,153). Capital imports in the years 1977 and 
'78 under the provisions of this law totaled i46 million 
and i91.5 million, respectively, the Ministry said. 

OTHER NEWS 

The 300,000 workers in the Dutch building sector have won a 
1979 collective agreement providing for increases of just 
under 1% in addition to the inflation adjustments. The e. 
players also consented to lower the age limit for early r 
t·irement from 63 to 62 years, to extend annual leave from 
22 to 23 days, and to pay slightly higher vacation bonuses. 

The news that Swiss fiscal revenues last year exceeded bud
getary forecasts by SF 300-400 million has led to apprehen
sions about whether the proposal for a value-added tax will 
again be defeated (in the referendum next May 20). The 
voters had rejected such a step once before, in June 1977. 
Swiss reports said the government now may propose a stan
dard rate of 7% instead of 8%. 

The Liberal minority government in Stockholm has submitted 
a bill to Parliament calling for a combined 80% tax limit 
(state and local taxes) on annual incomes of up to 
SKr 171,000 and an absolute ceiling of 85% on incomes above 
that. Also proposed are tax cuts of 1-5% as of 1980 for 
earnings ranging between SKr 34,000 and 114,000 • 

• 
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The European Court of Justice has ruled that a veterinarian 
may not invoke Treaty Article 52 in seeking_ to practice his 
profession in another EC state so long as the deadline by 
which that state must align its rules with Council direc
tives on the matter has not expired, Until that time, a 
vet holding a degree from another state can be barred from 
practicing so long as he does not meet the requirements of 
the state where he wants to practice (judgment of Feb. 7, 
1979, Case No. 136/78). This latest ruling involving the 
mutual recognition of diplomas surprised many observers who 
were expecting a judgment that would further dismantle ob
stacles to the exercise of the liberal professions through
out the Community. In his conclusions the Advocate General 
had come out in favor of the right of establishment, 

The case involved a man born in Austria who received 
much of his veterinary training in Parma, Italy, where he 
also earned his diploma; he later moved to France and be
came a ·French citizen. The French authorities wanted to 
close down his practice in Mulhouse, near Strasbourg, be
cause a 1962 decree allows a foreign-trained veterinarian 
who is a naturalized citizen to practice only if his or her 
degree is recognized as equal to a French diploma; they did 
not believe the Italian training was equivalent, A French 
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appellate court set aside a lower court's order to close 
the vet's practice. It then requested the Court of Justice 
to rule on whether the vet's practice was not legalized. 
der Treaty Articles 52 and 57, which provide for the 
abolishment of restrictions on the right of establishment 
and for the recognition of diplomas (Common Market Reports, 
Pars. 1301, 1485). 

Advocate General Jean-Pierre Warner objected to the 
French government's position that Treaty provisions- did not 
apply because the vet was a French national. He said in 
his conclusions that the Treaty prohibits disc_rimination by 
a member state against its own nationals as much as against 
nationals from other states. He referred to the April 1977 
Thieffry judgment; at that time the Court ruled that in the 
absence of an EEC directive on mutual recognition of diplo
mas, a person who wishes to exercise a profession in a mem
ber state other than his own must be allowed to do so even 
if his qualifications are regarded by the state of estab
lishment as equivalent for academic purposes only. The 
Court said that to require a national to hold a degree from 
the country where he wishes to practice is a restriction 
that is incompatible with the freedom of establishment 
guaranteed by Treaty Article 52 (Case No. 71/76). Warner 
proposed that the Court now go even further and say that no 
member-state national should be barred from practicing un
less his own qualifications are substantially lower than 
those of the state of establishment. 

The Court rejected the Advocate General's suggestion. 
Since the directives providing for recognition of diplomas 
in veterinary medicine were adopted in December 1978, 
France has until 1981 to comply. On the basis of Article. 
54 and 57, the Court concluded that the right of establis _ 
ment is not completely guaranteed by the mere application 
of the rule of equal treatment of nationals because appli
cation of the nondiscrimination rule leaves intact all re
strictions other than those resulting from nonpossession of 
the host state's nationality, in particular those resulting 
from the different qualifications laid down by the various 
member states. 

A considerably diluted version of the Commission's 1973 
merger control proposal now has the backing of all member 
states except Italy. Based on Treaty Article 86, the mea
sure would require enterprises with combined annual sales 
exceeding one billion UA to notify the Commission of their 
merger plans. It would also empower the EC executive to 
bar completion of proposed and notified mergers if a compa
ny attains or increases a market-dominating position and 
thus hampers effective competition within the Common Market 
or a substantial part of it. Under the draft regulation, 
the Commission could exempt certain mergers, and it is here 
that Italy wants the national governments to have a strong-
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er voice. Rome fears that the proposed merger controls 
would work to the disadvantage of those states whose indus
tries have not yet reached the level of concentration nec
essary for international competition (Common Market Re
ports, Pars. 9586, 9845) +++The Conunission has no objec
tions to BP's plan to buy a 25% stake in the Ruhrgas AG 
from Veba. The Conunission's position to refrain from open
ing antitrust proceedings on the basis of Treaty Article 86 
was announced after executives of BP's German subsidiary, 
Veba, Ruhrgas, and Ruhrkohle AG reiterated the changes made 
in their original declaration of intent and proposed con
tract. Also, the companies agreed to transmit to the EC 
executive the details of their planned cooperation in ener
gy sales and research and development of coal "liquefica
tion." In the meantime, the German Economics Minister has 
approved the BP-Veba deal, thus setting aside the earlier 
Federal Cartel Office veto. However, the Minister's con
sent has been made dependent on the fulfillment of several 
conditions • 

The 1976 Codetermination Law is constitutional, according 
to a judgment handed down on March 1 by Germany's highest 
court, the Bundesverfassungsgericht. This law, which ap
plies to companies with more than 2,000 employees, entitles 
labor to numerically equal representation on supervisory 
boards of approximately 650 companies but gives sharehold
ers' represeatatives the edge on important matters such as 
the appointment of the supervisory board chairman and thus 
also the composition of the managing board (Doing Business 
in Europe, Par. 30,863), 

Twenty-nine employers' associations, nine c;mpanies, 
and an organization promoting the interests of securities' 
owners brought suit challenging the law's constitutionali
ty. Their major arguments were that the law conflicts with 
the constitutional guarantees protecting property owner
ship, the right to choose a trade (and, more broadly, free
dom from restrictions on economic activities), and the 
freedom of association (Doing Business in Europe, Par. 
31,001), The complainants alleged specifically that la
bor's rights laid down in the law's Sections 7 and 31, 
which deal with the composition of the supervisory board 
and the election of the managing board, allowed more than 
what the Constitution permits in terms of restricting prop
erty ownership rights. 

The Court rejected these arguments and declared that 
the Codetermination Law gives shareholders' representatives 
a slight edge in determining and controlling management 
policies, and thus Sections 7 and 31 stay within the lines 
drawn by the Constitution's property guarantee clause. The 
Court said that this is illustrated by the fact that the 
supervisory board chairman can be elected by the sharehold-



EUROMARKET NEWS - p. 4 

Codetermination ers' representatives alone if he does not get the backing 
(contd.) from the labor representatives. Also, the fact that the 

chairman has a tie-breaking vote if the board is split on. 
important issues such as investments or production curtail 
ment was seen by the high court as further evidence of the 
measure's constitutionality. The Court saw no substance in 
the complainants' charge that the measure would encroach on 
the parties' freedom to bargain collectively, guaranteed by 
Article 9 of the Constitution. It had been argued that 
managing board members elected with the backing of labor 
representatives and taking part in wage contract talks 

France: 
Escalation of 
Steel Conflict; 
Ford Plant 

would no longer act with the independence neede~ to promote 
management's interests. 

Observers were hoping that the Court would (as it has 
done in other cases) give Parliament and the government 
some hints about how far the lawmakers may go in legislat
ing the economy within constitutional bounds. The Court 
disappointed them by merely reiterating its case law doc
trine that the Constitution provides for no particular 
economic system. It conceded that the law presupposes a 
lot of good will on all sides involved, having been con
ceived with the idea of assuming trust and collaboration 
between labor and shareholders' representatives. The Court 
did not rule out the need for amendments if the cooperative 
spirit does not prevail or the law otherwise turns out to 
have a negative impact, thus affecting the proper function
ing of a company. 

Government lawyers· admit that the coalition parties 
were well advised at the time to change the administra-
tion's original bill twice to give the shareholders' side a 
slight edge over labor and to remove some of the cumberso~ 
details in the supervisory board's. decision-making process~ 
(Doing Business in Europe, Pars. 30,695, 30,700, 30,863). 

Angry French steelworkers reacted with wildcat strikes, vi
olence, and even vandalism to a temporary breakdown late 
last month of negotiations between the government and rep
resentatives of France's major labor federations over modi
fications of the reorganization program for the steel in
dustry. Among other things, the plan calls for the dismis
sal in the course of two years of more than 20,000 employ
ees of the state-controlled Usinor and Sacilor steel groups 
in the Nord and Lorraine regions. The government has pro
posed to ease the impact of the mass layoffs with early-re
tirement provisions, retraining programs, and financial 
compensation. 

The five unions representing the affected steelworkers 
have been pressuring Paris for further concessions. The 
most far-reaching demands were made by the Connnunist CGT, 
which has even called for disbanding the program and for 
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the introduction of the 35-hour week by way· of a fifth 
shift. The government - represented by Industry Minister 
Andre Giraud and Labor Minister Robert Boulin - has reject
ed these demands as being unacceptable, arguing that the 
restructuring process is unavoidable if the country's 
steel sector is to regain its international competitive
ness. It also insisted on the need for reducing national 
output of crude steel from 33 million tons annually at 
present to 27 million tons by the end of next year. 

The outbreak of unauthorized strikes and violent dem
onstrations has led to fears that union leaders are losing 
control over the membership. The majority of the unions 
are, in fact, behind the steel reorganization plan, which 
they consider vital to the survival of the crisis-shaken 
industry despite what they say are its numerous shortcom
ings. In the meantime, following a new round of talks be
tween Giraud and union leaders early in March, it appeared 
that the government was prepared to offer further job-cre
ating measures in addition to previous concessions on a 
lower retirement age and delays in the timing of layoffs. 

Government and local authorities are also concerned 
that the volatile situation in Lorraine may influence the 
Ford Motor Co. in its decision on whether or not to estab
lish a new automobile assembly plant at a location between 
Longwy and Thionville, two major steel centers. The plant 
would employ some 8,000 workers. Ford is also considering 
a competitive offer from Austria, a country that has had 
hardly any strike problems in the past. 

Since the beginning of the year, the Italian authorities' 
mounting campaign against tax evasion of all sorts has been 
stepped up further in the area of value-added taxation. It 
has been decreed that all goods in transit must be accompa
nied by documents certifying payment of VAT, even though 
there are some initial exemptions for certain items, in
cluding building materials, newspapers and magazines and, 
most importantly, wholesale foodstuffs being delivered to 
market. 

In any event, the new system represents a first effort 
to bring purchasers into the enforcement pattern as well, 
making it now as serious an offense to buy without paying 
VAT as it is to sell. Furthermore, roadside checks of ve
hicles are by no means limited to large trucks but may also 
extend to individuals who, for instance, haul a new televi
sion set on the backseat of their car. 

That the new system may fall short of ensuring tax 
honesty across the land is indicated by the fact that 
many companies are reported to have set up special VAT 
"bookkeeping": goods checked in transit by the fiscal au
thorities are immediately entered into the books, whereas 
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VAT certificates that accompanied uninspected shipments may 
find their way into the shredder. The problem encountered. 
by the authorities in these cases is that no one has copie 
of the certificates but the sellers and, upon delivery, the 
buyers. 

The need for greater enforcement efforts was high
lighted late last year by a Senate committee estimate that 
value-added tax was not paid on 20,000 billion lire (524 
billion) worth of transactions in 1977, costing the govern
ment 3,000 billion lire ($3.6 billion) in revenue. 

The problem of evasion also extends into other areas, 
as recently brought out in a General Accounting Court re
view of the state-owned RAI-TV corporation. The latter's 
main source of income is the annual TV tax, a subscription 
fee payable by owners of television sets. It was estimated 
that in 1977 about 13% of TV set owners failed to pay the 
tax. Since 78% of "RAI's receipts (5445 million out of 5568 
million) come out of subscription fees, the issue obviously 
is important. Last year, when 1,3 million color TV sets 
were sold in Italy, half of them were operated on a "tax
free" basis. Furthermore, 50% of the owners of the other 
half reported them only as black-and-white sets, thus pay
ing a lower fee. 

Observers have pointed out that,for full enforcement, 
Italy would "almost have to be turned into a police state, 
with midnight searches and violated privacy rights." Also, 
a substantial number of viewers seem to feel that the fees 
are an unnecessary nuisance, since RAI probably could cover 
its costs with advertising revenues. The problem with that 
solution is that Parliament has placed a strict limit on • 
such income in order to ensure that other media retain a 
share of advertising revenues. 

The Italian Chamber of Deputies has given unanimous approv
al to the government's 1979 budget. A last-minute change 
added 20 billion lire _in expenditures to finance the costs 
of combating an epidemic among small children in Naples and 
the Campania region. The final budget calls for total ex
penditures of 111,000 billion lire and revenues of 55,000 
billion lire. 

In the meantime, Republican leader Ugo La Malfa also 
was forced to abandon attempts to form a new Italian coali
tion government following the resignation of the Andreotti 
administration last Jan. 31. 

The U.K. referenda on devolution in Scotland and Wales on 
March 1 produced an overwhelming vote in Wales against an 
assembly in Cardiff, while in Scotland the vote in favor of 
an Edinburgh assembly was much lower than envisaged and 
well below the required 40% of the total electorate. In 
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Wales devolution was favored by a total of 243,048, as com
pared with 956,330 opponents. These numbers represented 
11.9% and 46.9%, respectively, of the electorate, while in 
Scotland the figures were 1,230,937 (32.85%) and 1,153,502 
(30.85%), Therefore, the Scottish majority for devolution 
was a mere 77,435 out of an electorate of some 2.5 million. 

These results appear to have been influenced by the 
government's current unpopularity on the industrial and 
wages fronts, since the Labour Party has been, throughout, 
the chief proponent of devolution, which the Conservatives 
have generally opposed. Labour is especially strong in 
Scotland, and evidently many of its regular supporters were 
unhappy about the possible consequences. The Scottish sec
tion of the Confederation of British Industry has consis
tently indicated its hostility to the proposals, and a re
cent survey showed that a similar view was shared by 84% of 
its members, with only 10% in favor. The chairman, Alan 
Devereux, said that a Scottish assembly would cost some hl5 
million per year, and that this money would be better ~pent 
in creating some 1,500-1,700 new jobs annually. There 
would be the additional cost and complexity of another lay
er of government, decision making would become more diffi
cult, and there would be greater economic uncertainty, cou
pled with 1ncreased taxation, 

The referendum decisions, especially in Scotland, have 
proved tro:ublesome to the government, which relies on the 
support of the Scottish Nationalist members of Parliament 
for its majority in the House of Commons. The MPs have in
dicated that if the government does not try to obtain par
liamentary approval for the Scotland bill despite the out
come of the referendum (which before March 1 was described 
by leading Labour spokesmen as "consultative" only), then 
they will probably oppose tlie government on a vote of con
fidence in which they would join the Conservatives, the 
Liberals and, probably, the Ulster Unionists. The Conser
vative leader, Mrs. Margaret Thatcher, said, "The final in
sult would be for this dying government to try and bend our 
constitution to keep themselves in power for a few more 
wretched weeks." Thus, the prospects of a spring election 
now appear much more likely, observers said. 

The new Austrian banking law (Kreditwesengesetz), which 
took effect on March 1, lays strong emphasis on the protec
tion of bank secrets and places extremely strict obliga
tions to that effect on banks, their shareholders, mana
gers, and employees. These obligations can be waived in 
two instances only - in penal court cases and penal pro
ceedings involving intentional financial fraud as well as 
in cases where bank clients explicitly agree to the revela
tion of privileged information, When seen in conjunction 
with the strict anonymity that has always been enjoyed by 
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depositors and other investors, cormnentators said, Aus
tria's bank secrecy rules are now more extensive than those 
of Switzerland. • 

EURO COMPANY SCENE 

Quaker Oats Co., Chicago, plans to raise from 27% to 80% 
its equity holding in the Italian foods group Chiari e 
Forti SpA, Parma. Through Euromobiliare, a finance hold
ing, Quaker has made a public offer to buy at least 1.5 
million and at most 2.9 million shares of Chiari shares for 
2,500 lire each. Before trading of Chiari stock was sus
pended by CONSOB, the national stock exchange corrnnission, 
the shares were priced at between 2,250 and 2,260 lire. 
Within the first seven days of the offer, Quaker reportedly 
was very close to reaching its minimum target. Chiari, 
which went through a serious financial crisis in 1973-74, 
meanwhile recovered sufficiently to report net earnings of 
544 million lire for the 1977-78 fiscal y~ar (June 30). 

Goodyear (U.K.) Ltd., the subsidiary of the U.S. tire com
pany, announced last month the closure of its Glasgow, 
Scotland, tire plant within 90 days. The decision was made 
after the plant's 700 employees rejected a proposed rescue 
plan that would have included the reintroduction of a Fri
day night shift. The Glasgow,operation contributed b3 mil
lion to Goodyear's bl8-millio~ British losses last year. 
Britain's Dunlop also announced layoffs of 3,100 in Janu
ary, and the U.S. Firestone group is considering European 
cutbacks as well. 

Wedgwood, the U.K. ceramics and porcelain manufacturer, h:9 
acquired from Interpace Corp. for g13 million cash the as
sets of Franciscan, a dinnerware and architectural tile 
producer based in Glendale, Calif. The United States is 
Wedgwood's largest single export market. With the acquisi
tion of Franciscan, the British company will have its first 
manufacturing base there. 
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The European monetary system (EMS) went into effect on 
March 13 after France lifted its reservations about the 
plan. Enactment had been blocked since December by the 
French government's insistence on dismantling the monetary 
compensatory amounts (MCAs), a complicated system of levies 
and subsidies designed to offset the impact of exchange 
rate fluctuations in intra-EEC farm trade. The MCAs have 
favored farmers in strong-currency countries, especially 
Germany and the Netherlands, and hurt those in weak-curren
cy countries like France, Italy, and the U.K. A March 6 
compromise reached by the agriculture ministers of all mem
ber states except the U.K. provides for the gradual abol
ishment of existing MCAs, and any new ones introduced after 
March 13 will be phased out within two years. 

Britain remains outside the EMS not only because it 
was not ready to join due to the connnitment involved but 
also because of its opposition to the Connnunity's agricul
tural policy. Accepting the European Connnission's compro
mise formula would have meant substantial price increases 
for farm connnodities imported into the U.K. London has 
been insisting that there should be no increases in connnon 
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Monetary System farm prices until a reform to reduce surplus commodities 
(contd.) has been launched. 

Draft Proposal 
on Patent 
Licensing 

The EMS was conceived primarily to bring monetary sta
bility to the countries joining it. The system's heart is 
the European currency unit (ECU), in which all debts and 
credits will be expressed. However, the Council of Minis
ters still.has to approve the use of the ECU for the agri
cultural sector; specifically, it has to adopt a crucial 
regulation concerning application of the ECU for fixing the 
EEC's common farm prices. Adoption is scheduled for March 
26. 

The Community's existing credit mechanisms eventually 
will be extended and consolidated into a single fund, which 
will have an available credit volume of 325 billion, to be 
made up of 20% of the participating countries' gold and 
dollar reserves. 

France's decision to let the EMS take effect has not 
diminished doubts about the system. The Brussels compro
mise leaves open just how German farmers will be compensat
ed for less income if the German mark is revalued against 
other currencies. Observers say there are political impli
cations because Chancellor Helmut Schmidt must fear for his 
coalition government if he ignores the powerful farm lobb •. 
(National elections are to be held in October 1980.) 
French farmers should benefit twice - from the revaluation 
of the mark and through higher farm prices, which will fur
ther increase production in surplus commodities such as 
milk and meat. Critics say that this is a high price for 
the realization of the EMS. 

The Commission has just published its draft regulation on 
patent licensing agreements (Official Journal No. C 58, 
March 3, 1979) and has asked businesses and the national 
business associations for comment. The proposal is actual
ly the EC executive's third draft on the subject: the first 
two drafts, although not published, underwent major changes 
after several national governments convinced the Commission 
that the measure was unrealistic and too narrowly con
ceived. (Common Market Reports, Par. 10,118,) 

In its present form the regulation would relieve par
ties to patent licensing agreements from notifying the Com
mission about their intentions. Furthermore, they would 
not have to apply for an exemption for a restrictive li
censing agreement if the latter meets the conditions set 
out in the regulation. This change would ease the Commis
sion's work load considerably because the backlog of appli
cations for exemptions has reached some 50,000. The result 
is a certain amount of legal uncertainty in the business 
community, although the EC executive's past exemption prac
tices have given some indication about the kind of agree-

• 



• EUROMARKET NEWS - p. 5 

Patents 
(contd.) 

• 
In Brief ••• 

• 

ment that would be exempt from the ban on restrictive prac
tices (Common Market Reports, Pars. 9776, 9801, 9814, 
10,083, 10,088, and 10,107). The regulation would not ap
ply to patent pools, licensing agreements entered into in 
connection with joint ventures, and reciprocal licensing. 

Certain kinds of restrictive clauses would still qual
ify an agreement for automatic exemption, among them the 
licensor's connnitment to refrain from manufacturing or 
selling the product within the licensed territory or not to 
permit others to do so, and the licensee's obligation to 
refrain from manufacturing or selling the product outside 
the licensed territory. Also permissible would be field
of-use clauses, the obligation not to exploit the patent 
after expiration of the agreement, and the commitment to 
refrain from granting sublicenses or assigning the license 
to a third party. However, agreements with exclusive sale 
clauses and export bans would be exempt only if the licen
sor's or licensee's sales do not exceed 100 million units 
of account annually. Observers anticipate that large com
panies will object to the 100-million limit. 

The core of the measure is Article 3, which describes 
14 types of clauses, any of which will disqualify an agree
ment for exemption. Examples would be a clause that corn
mi tted the licensee to refrain from challenging the pat
ent's validity or one that required the licensee to pay 
royalties after the patent's expiration. Restrictions on 
the volume of products manufactured or marketed by the li
censee as well as restrictions on either the licensor or 
licensee about prices, price components, rebates, or rec
onnnendations on such matters would remove any agreement 
from the block exemption. Although Article 3 has been con
siderably modified since the first draft, it is expected 
that businesses will take exception to some of the proposed 
provisions. 

Air and sea travelers inside the Community will be able to 
buy in duty-free shops until the member states have 
achieved a greater measure of tax harmonization. The Com
mission's unanimous decision on the matter on March 7 put 
an end to disagreements within the EC executive. Commis
sioner Etienne Davignon, responsible for internal market 
affairs, had argued that duty~free shops are an anomaly in 
a common market; he wanted to allow them to remain open on
ly to travelers heading for or coming from destinations 
outside the EEC. But Commissioner Richard Burke, entrusted 
with fiscal and transport matters, favored retention until 
the national tax rules, expecially those on excise taxes, 
are harmonized to the extent that buying in the shops would 
no longer be that attractive+++ Greece's contribution to 
the Connnunity budget remains the only issue that Greek and 
Community officials must solve before the accession negoti
ations are wound up. A final meeting has been postponed 
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until the middle of April+++ The Council has adopted the 
directive coordinating the national conditions for the ad
mission of securities to official stock exchanges. The~
member states have two years within which to bring their 
national rules in line with the directive. 

The German government is preparing to launch a second leg
islative attack on white-collar crime. The targets of this 
measure, a follow-up to a 1976 law, are frauds committed 
through the use of computers (including forgery of compu
terized data), in conjunction with public bids, and in 
placing investors' money as well as the fraudulent use of 
checks and credit cards. The 1976 law aims to combat fraud 
to obtain subsidies from the government or the EEC's Agri
cultural Guidance and Guarantee Fund, credit fraud, illegal 
acts that precede or cause insolvency or bankruptcy, and 
failure to adhere to bookkeeping requirements (Doing Busi
ness in Europe, Par. 30,763). Government officials expect 
that the new bill will go to Parliament prior to the summer 
recess. 

According to the preliminary bill, an individual could 
be jailed for up to five years if he commits fraud by using 
a computer, either by feeding it wrong information or by 
inserting codes without authorization. There have been i. 
stances in the past where a state's attorney could not ob 
tain a conviction because of failure to satisfy a Criminal 
Code requirement that says the deception of a person must 
be involved in a fraud. According to the proposal, it 
would make no difference in the future whether the decep-
tion involved an individual or a computer. 

A jail sentence of up to three years could be imposed 
on a person who responds to a public bid with an impossibly 
low offer and thus not only violates fair competition but 
also possibly wastes taxpayers' money if he wins the con
tract and cannot fulfill it satisfactorily. The same pen
alty could be imposed on a person convicted of obtaining 
investors' money in a fraudulent way; an example of this 
would be deception by an offer of a lucrative return on an 
investment in supposedly valuable farmland that turns out 
to be unsuitable for the purported purpose. Also, a person 
who fraudulently uses another's credit card or check card 
could be jailed for up to two years or draw a fine based on 
his income. An employer could be jailed for up to five 
years or be fined accordingly if it is proved that he 
shortchanged the government by intentionally not paying 
enough into the social security fund for his employees or 
otherwise failed to live up to his financial obligations, 
such as by not transmitting the amount withheld from em
ployees' wages to the fund that accumulates employers' and 
employees' contributions to a plan designed to spread capi
tal ownership among employees. 

• 
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The Italian business connnunity is reacting with frustration 
and cynicism to the lengthening delays in the implementa
tion of a government subsidization program that Parliament 
had approved in September 1977 - i.e., 18 months ago. The 
program had set aside the equivalent of g2.4 billion for 
private industry in order to provide urgently needed funds 
for retooling or, particularly in the chemicals sector, 
the reconversion to new product lines. The legislation al
so allocated some g5 billion to public-sector industries, 
but in this case g3,6 billion of this amount has been paid 
out. 

The delays in the case of private enterprises requir
ing this aid ostensibly have risen out of the inability of 
the governmental bureaucracy to agree on (1) directives on 
how the funds are to be spent (various ministries reported
ly have disagreements here) and (2) the regulations govern
ing application for these funds. 

As concerns the latter, the Ministry of Industry sub
mitted its first draft of the proposed regulatory text to 
the General Accounting Court in August 1978. The Court, a 
quasi-judicial body with wide regulatory powers over the 
bureaucracy, said the text was not clear and returned it to 
the Ministry _to· be redrafted. Recently, the Court also re
jected the second draft as inadequate, which means that 
no one yet knows when the implementing regulations will 
be published in the. Official Gazette. 

A delay is also afflicting the proposed national tax 
data processing center, which was to have been turned over 
to the Ministry of Finance in August 1981. January 1983 
now has been "authoritatively" described as a more realis
tic target date, A progress report was given last month by 
a special parliamentary committee, which said that the de
lay is being caused by the lack of trained personnel, Al
so, the committee said, nothing has been done about the es
tablishment of regional offices, which would provide (as 
well as audit and check) input for the new center. Never
theless, the data of some 32 million taxpayers have already 
been entered in a memory bank, with a view toward providing 
a computerized record for every Italian taxpayer, both cor
porate and individual. 

A Danish state mediator twice this month has made use of 
his right to intervene in labor conflicts by forcing post
ponements of national lockout and strike actions. Follow
ing the breakdown of negotiations for a new central wage 
agreement, the DA employers' federation originally had 
scheduled a lockout of 250,000 workers for March 8, to be 
answered by a strike of 50,000 transport, dock and utility 
workers called by the LO labor federation for March 12. 

The previous collective contract expired on March 1 . 
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The employers in effect are insisting on real-term pay re
ductions by wanting to modify the existing wage indexation 
system and keep raises this year substantially below 8%. 
The unions argue that such conditions would preclude the 
need for any bargaining, as far as they are concerned, 
since their members are already getting increases of 8% 
this year because of indexation, wage drift, and other fac
tors. 

Observers said the stalemate was likely to be broken 
by the cabinet's proposing a settlement, which Parliament 
would be asked to pass into law. The delaying tactics by 
the mediator supposedly were designed to help the govern
ment come up with a political solution, even though such a 
solution was not innnediately in sight in the discussions 
between the coalition partners, the Social Democrats and 
the Liberals. 

In other developments, the Danish krone came briefly 
under pressure on the exchange markets after an economic 
spokesman of the Union of Unskilled Workers proposed a de
valuation as an alternative to the raising of the value
added tax. The spokesman, Harald Hinrich, said the govern
ment's intention to reduce the Danish payments deficits 
could be accomplished only with below-average wage increas
es, curbs on purchasing power, a devaluation, or a combina-
tion of these three. • 

Hinrich's proposal was innnediately and sharply reject
ed by both the labor and the employers' federations. LO 
boss Thomas Nielsen said a devaluation would aid inflation 
and negatively affect real-term wages, while at the same 
time raise capital profits without creating new jobs. He 
said that the subject of devaluation would not be made part 
of the collective bargaining talks. This position was en
dorsed by the industrialists, who said that a devaluation 
would raise the indebtedness of businesses. (Danish enter
prises have a foreign debt totaling 40 billion kroner, 
about half of it in short-term obligations.) 

The government itself has tried to stay out of these 
discussions; in the past it has repeatedly rejected devalu
ation speculation. If such a move is indeed forthcoming, 
financial observers say, then it would have to be by a rel
atively large margin. About a year ago the Council of Eco
nomic Advisors described an effective devaluation of 10% as 
a means of reducing payments deficits and creating new em
ployment. To achieve an actual 10%, devaluation would have 
to be by about 20% because of certain compensatory factors. 

American corporate investors in the U.K. would stand to 
benefit from a provision on corporation tax contained in 
the draft Anglo-American double taxation treaty still 
awaiting ratification, according to British reports. Brit-

• 
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ish companies are subject to advance corporation tax on 
their profits, but since a U.K. taxpayer is not taxed twice 
on dividends derived from domestic companies, he receives a 
rebate of the corresponding portion of income tax due on 
the dividends. This rebate so far has not been available 
to American shareholders, but the proposed treaty provides 
that direct U.S. investors who control more than 10% of the 
share capital of a British company will be eligible for a 
refund of 50% of the corporation tax already deducted. 

The reports said that this concession by the U.K. tax 
authorities would, in addition, be retroactive over the 
past five years. It has been estimated that American in
vestors thus would be entitled to recover payments of some 
b200 million and that they could claim annual rebates in 
the future of some b40-50 million. Among the principal 
beneficiaries are likely to be those U.S. oil companies 
that have interests in the North Sea offshore oil develop
ments. 

A special conference of the Irish Congress of Trade Unions 
decided on March 9 in Dublin by a 'narrow margin of 215 to 
188 votes to embark on discussions with the government on 
questions of pay and economic policy. The decision fol
lowed a discussion of a policy document that stressed the 
need for full employment, a tax reform, and improved social 
welfare provisions. It was made clear that, in the absence 
of "further tax concessions," the ICTU would press for com
pensating pay increases. The ICTU represents some 40,000 
workers organized in 18 unions. 

A feature of the conference was the opposition to the 
concept of central bargaining by many of the public-sector 
unions, which have traditionally favored this approach but 
now feel they have fallen behind comparable employees in 
the private sector. A spokesman for the Irish Transport 
and General Workers Union said nobody could repudiate the 
central tenets of the document to do away with unemployment 
while providing better wages and working conditions. "In
dustrial anarchy" would follow if various groups "tried to 
do their own thing in their own way." 

The Federated Union of Employers expressed the view 
that the union-government discussions could be the first 
step toward bringing about greater industrial stability and 
social harmony, and it stressed its desire to cooperate 
with the government and the ICTU. 

There is little doubt, however, that the government 
will find it more difficult this year to obtain general ac
ceptance of moderate wage increases without making substan
tial concessions to union demands. There is, in particu
lar, contention over the proportion of the total tax reve
nue contributed by pay-as-you-earn (PAYE) employees - name-



•• 
EUROMARKET NEWS - p. 8 

Tax Breaks 
(contd.) 

Belgium: 
Acting Premier 
Continues; 
Discount Rate 

Switzerland 

Portugal 

ly, some 86% - while farmers are alleged to contribute only 
2%. In fact, the government recently waived a proposed new 
levy of 2% on the country's 600,000 farmers, most of whom 
are said to pay no taxes at all. The issue recently caused 
50,000 workers to demonstrate against the PAYE system. 

Three months after the resignation of the Tindemans admin
istration, there was still no visible progress in Belgium 
in the efforts to assemble a new coalition government. 
Following the failure of several political leaders to end 
the crisis, caretaker Prime Minister Paul Vanden Boeynants 
was commissioned to make a new attempt, tried to return 
this mandate after a few days, but was asked by King Bau
douin to continue. Vanden Boeynants has been concentrating 
on reviving the outgoing coalition of Social Christians, 
Socialists, and two regional parties, the Flemish Volksunie 
and the Brussels Front Democratique des Francophones. 

In other developments, the Belgian National Bank on 
March 7 lowered the so-called Plafond B discount rate and 
the Lombard rate by half a point to 7%, Plafond B accounts 
for about 25% of all discount transactions and covers funds 
that could be used for speculative purposes. The Plafond A 
discount rate remained unchanged at 6%, 

OTHER NEWS • 
The Swiss government at present has no intention of impos
ing a freeze on assets kept in Swiss banks by the exiled 
Shah Reza Pahlevi of Iran. Bern made the decision after 
studying a request ·to this effect by Tehran. Instead, the 
new Iran government would be informed of all legal avenues 
that might make it possible to recover the Shah's holdings. 
A survey of 25 leading Swiss banks, meanwhile, disclosed 
that Iranian deposits in Switzerland totaled about SF 2 
billion, 

The Lisbon government and European Community officials are 
scheduled to resume formal negotiations early next month on 
Portugal's accession to the EC, but apparently it is still 
not known who will head the Portuguese team. The former 
president of the Portuguese Commission for European Inte
gration, Dr, Vitor Constancio, resigned his post last month 
for "political and personal reasons," and no successor has 
been named. Also, Community officials are worried by re
ports that the commission itself is "in disarray." Brus
sels is concerned that the talks with Portugal might lag 
too far behind those with Spain. 

• 
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Although the European Connnission is still counting on a com
promise in the budget row between the Council of Ministers 
and the European Parliament (EP), it has nevertheless taken 
procedural steps to bring Britain, Denmark, and France before 
the European Court of Justice for failure to contribute to 
the Connnunity's 1979 budget in the amounts required by the 
final budget volume approved by the EP. The Connnission has 
given the three defaulting states one month to explain why 
they have failed to pay the full amount. If no settlement is 
forthcoming, the Connnission would sue the three under Treaty 
Article 169 (Common Market Reports, Pars. 4615, 4616). 

Last December the EP took advantage of a divided Council 
and adopted the 1979 budget of 13.5 billion units of account 
(480 million EUA above the figure earlier approved by the 
Council) after insisting on adding to the EEC Regional Fund, 
Although the Council has the power to override the EP on the 
issue of this addition, it failed to muster the necessary ma
jority: Britain and Italy refused consent during the budget's 
second reading because the Council earlier had agreed to al
locate additional funds for the Connnunity's poorer regions. 
France, Germany, and Denmark opposed adding the 480 million 
EUA to the budget. With the Council deadlocked, EP president 
Emilio Colombo used his powers and had the budget published 
in the Official Journal. 

Legal experts generally agree that the EP adopted the 
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Connnunity budget in a valid manner and that the Commission 
has no choice but to enforce it. The EC executive, in the 
role of referee between the Council and the EP, has been 
trying to defuse the constitutional issue of the EP's pow
ers, especially because of the repercussions on the current 
campaign for the first direct European Parliament elections 
in June. The Conunission has therefore proposed a supple
mentary 1979 budget that would enable both sides to save 
face by agreeing on a compromise figure. 

Six member-state governments have accepted the EP's 
legal position by making their first full payment to the EC 
budget last month. However, Britain, France, and Denmark 
paid only according to the budget levels fixed by the Coun
cil, asserting that the budget was not adopted in a valid 
manner. 

In addition to taking procedural legal steps against 
the three defaulting states, the Commission is also trying 
to establish a new procedure to avoid future budgetary has
sles without sapping the powers of either the Council or 
the European Parliament. 

Brussels observers see little chance of success for the 
Commission's recent proposals calling for collaboration be
tween the Conununity and the 56 African, Caribbean and Pa-. 
cific countries in more efficiently exploiting raw materi 
als and energy resources. EC Counnissioner Claude Cheysson 
had hoped that the government representatives of the Nine 
would at least ·set the signals for such collaboration in 
the current negotiations for a second convention between 
the CoDDllunity and the ACP countries (the so-called Lome II). 
The current Lome Convention, which will expire on March 1, 
1980, grants free access of ACP products to the Conunon Mar
ket and provides for financial assistance of 2,5 billion 
EUA. An additional 400 million EUA has been provided to 
stabilize the ACP countries' export earnings in times of 
fluctuating world market prices (Common Market Reports, 
Par. 4281). 

Brussels' plan would have the Counnunity contribute 
generously to _the exploration costs that most ACP countries 
cannot afford. Investments by Conunon Market-based enter
prises in ACP and other developing countries with large raw 
materials deposits have dropped considerably in recent 
years, even th<,mgh the Counnunity depends so heavily - some
times. exclusively - on certain raw materials imported from 
these countries. Therefore, the Counnission. believes that 
the Counnunity could act as a catalyst for increased invest
ments there by European companies, .. It proposes financial 
grants that could be utilized by the recipient countries to 
become partners or shareholders in.new investments. The 
Community could cover risks that are excluded in bi'lateral 
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treaties between the member states and the developing na
tions: a new EEC fund would provide coverage, and the money 
would be derived from premiums paid by the investing compa
nies. 

The reason why observers are pessimistic about the 
Connnission' s proposals is the posi.tion of most member 
states that there is no need for the Community to become 
involved because each state can accomplish just as much on 
a bilateral basis. West Germany, for example, has conclud
ed with some 25 developing countries bilateral treaties 
that protect investments there and provide for compensation 
where companies are expropriated. Tax legislation supports 
investments in developing countries, and a government bank 
insures nonconnnercial risks of exporting firms. 

Commission and national experts are negotiating the terms 
of accession of Denmark, Ireland, and the U.K. to the 1968 
draft convention on the mutual reco$!1:ition of companies and 
legal persons, This draft convention, which was signed in 
February '68 by representatives of the original six member 
states but not ratified by all of them, would provide that 
businesses founded under the law.of one member state would 
be recognized by the others if their registered office is 
in the Connnon Market (Common Market Reports,· Pars. 6251, 
6255) +++The European Council meeting held in Paris on 
March 12-13 failed to produce any results in terms of pos
sible legislation to be adopted by the Council of Minis
ters. Still, the Nine renewed their pledges given at the 
Bremen summit in 1978 to further reduce the Connnunity's de
pendence on oil imports. They also agreed to step up their 
efforts to make more use of the Connnunity's coal resources 
and to expand the use of nuclear energy and development of 
solar and geothermal energy. 

After negotiating for 10 months and under the pressure of a 
deadline set by Parliament, the French employers' federa
tion CNPF and representatives of the labor unions this 
month agreed on important modifications of the unemployment 
insurance system. Last January, when a framework law was 
enacted, Parliament had imposed a three-month deadline on 
the negotiators; upon its expiration, the government would 
have been empowered to draft new regulations. 

Probably the most significant result of the agreement 
was the decision to abandon the existing provision, intro
duced as of 1975, guaranteeing for up to one year unemploy
ment benefits amounting to 90% of previous pay to employees 
laid off for "economic reasons." There had been criticism 
that this arrangement, at one time described as "the most 
generous in the world," has led to widespread abuse, social 
inequities, and a "reluctant" attitude on the part of many 
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jobless individuals. On the other hand, the new system 
will provide higher benefits to unemployed people in the 
low income brackets, who are in the majority by far. 

As of July 1, each individual newly registered as un
employed will be entitled to compensation of at least .FF 
1,600 per month, Workers laid off for economic reasons -
i.e., in cases of the employer's insolvency or severe fi
nancial problems - will be guaranteed minimum benefits of 
90% of the legal minimum wage for up to one year. However, 
apart from this basic guarantee, compensation in relation 
to last previous gross pay will range from 65% down to 50% 
rather than be fixed at a straight 90%. The new regula
tions will apply as of Oct, 1 to those currently receiving 
benefits and as of Dec, 1 to those who on Oct. 1 would have· 
been entitled to another three months of benefits at 90%, 

Unemployed workers who have reached the age of 60 will 
be able to opt for early retirement and will then receive 
70% of previous pay until the age of 65. The same percent
age will also be guaranteed to those who are legally per
mitted to retire at age 55 (in the steel industry, for in
stance). After expiration of the initial benefits and in 
case of continued unemployment, eligible individuals will 
be granted further support at the rate of FF 20 per day for 
a period ranging up to nine or 15 months, depending on the 
recipient's age, The total duration of compensation pay-· 
ments will in no case exceed a period of three years for 
people below the age of 50 and of five years for older in
dividuals, 

The government's contribution under the FF 27-billion 
plan is estimated to rise from FF 4,5 billion at present to 
FF 7 billion annually. The remaining costs of the new ar
rangement will be borne by the employers (60%) and the em
ployees (40%). 

The vote for the installation of two parliamentary commis
sions to investigate the government's employment and infor
mation policies was seen as the only tangible result of the 
special National Assembly session in Paris on March 14-16. 
The session had been reluctantly convened by President Gis
card d'Estaing after the Gaullists, Socialists, and Commu
nists had insisted on a debate of the Barre administra
tion's handling of the steel industry crisis. Marked by 
acrimonious debate and demonstrative walkouts by whole par~ 
ty factions, the three-day sessi9n culminated on March 16 
with the voting on two censure motions filed by the Commu
nists and Socialists which the government survived with 
comfortable majorities. 

If -anything, commentators said, the event has shown 
that the political position of the Barre administration is 
relatively secure, despite the serious problems posed by 

• 
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the steel crisis and unemployment generally. Although Gaul
list leader Jacques Chirac misses no opportunity to attack 
the g9vernment, they said, he nevertheless is not prepared to 
help the leftist Opposition to bring down Barre. Also, the 
rift between Communists and Socialists, the erstwhile part
ners in a Left Alliance, appears to have widened further: 
during the emergency session voting, the Socialists· refused 
to support one of the censure motions that had been spon
sored by the Communists. 

Just before the session, Barre and Economics Minister 
Rene Monory had made it unmistakably clear that the reorga
nization of the French steel sector will proceed as planned. 
(Labor Minister Robert Boulin a few days earlier had indi
cated that these plans might be scaled down.) Barre said 
that France could not afford to maintain bankrupt companies 
with taxpayers' subsidies, particularly not enterprises of a 
size prevalent in the steel sector. At the same time, the 
Usinor steel concern reconfirmed that it will shut down its 
Denain plant in the fall, which will involve dismissals of 
more than 5,000 workers. 

The German government has proposed regulations that would 
accord customers more pro.tection in contractual relations 
with utility companies. The objective of the proposals is 
to force the utilities, virtually all of which are govern
ment-owned, to amend their sales conditions accordingly. 
The 1977 Sales Conditions Law, with emphasis on consumer 
protection, does not govern contracts with utility companies 
(Doing Business in Europe, Pars. 30,876 and 30,908). 

Customers would also benefit from a provision that would 
compel the utilities to send out detailed bills that the 
average person can understand. This might present difficul
ties because most of the utilities have already switched to 
computerized billing. Another provision would allow a util
ity company to demand an advance payment or some other kind 
of security if it has reason to believe that the customer 
might default. According to the proposed regulations, .a gas 
or electric company could shut off the supply completely only 
if the customer doeF something to endanger lives or property, 
such as using electric power to operate unsafe equipment, or 
if a line is tapped to bypass the meter. If a utility wants 
to turn off gas or electricity temporarily for another rea
son, such as repair, it would have to notify its customers 
well in advance. Aspects of energy conservation are behind 
the draft provision that would clearly set out the conditions 
under which a customer could utilize a power source of its 
own that uses less energy to generate electricity. 

Government officials stress the importance of proposed 
provisions that would make a utility liable for damage • 
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(At present, all utilities have prov1s1ons in their sales 
conditions that exclude them from liability for their ac
tions.) For example, an individual could recover as much as 
DM 5,000 in damages if the food in his freezer spoils or his 
television set is damaged because of a blackout or fluctua
tions in power. Since it is virtually impossible for a cus
tomer to prove fault on the utility company's part, the bur
den of proof would be shifted to the utility. However, there 
would be limits on the extent of liability because not all 
risks can be covered, and unlimited liability would lead to 
drastic price increases. 

The insistence by the NVV industrial labor federation on a 
shorter workweek to help alleviate unemployment has led to 
a temporary breakdown of collective bargaining in the Dutch 
metalworking sector, which employs some 350 1 000. The NVV, 
one of Holland's most powerful unions, has threatened "mas
sive measures" should the employers refuse "to come to their 
senses." In this particular case, the demand for worktime 
cuts is taking precedence over incomes improvements, an area 
in which the union ap.parently was prepared to make conces
sions. The outcome of the dispute in the metalworking in
dustry is expected to set guidelines for the upcoming bar
gaining talks in other sectors. 

NVV's chairman, Arie Groenevelt, said his union would' 
not give up its target of a 35-hour workweek. "We are bein 
pushed into forcible action to make the employers understand 
that we all share the responsibility for employment," Groen
evelt said, warning of possible strikes. Labor-management 
talks were broken off when the employers refused to discuss 
the 35-hour week even before other issues were taken up. The 
employers merely consented to participate in a joint study on 
the possible effects of a shorter workweek, which would form 
a basis for renewed talks on this issue next year. This was 
turned down by the union. 

At the start of collective bargaining two months ago, 
the NVV had demanded an extra 20 guilders a month for each 
worker on top of full inflation adjustments. This, it was 
argued, would barely maintain the purchasing power of an av
erage employee now earning 30 1000 guilders annually. Collec
tive bargaining shifted to industry sector and company levels 
in January following the failure last November of central 
wage talks. 

The U.K. 's Committee to Review the Functioning of Financial 
Institutions - set up two years ago under the chairmanship of 
Sir Harold Wilson, the ex-prime minister - has published an 
interim report, "The Financing of Small Firms. II Noting that 
small businesses in Britain find themselves "at considerable 
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disadvantage in financial markets," the committee makes vari
ous recommendations to combat present difficulties. 

The report does not actually recommend any taxation re
forms, but it proposes the creation of a "Small Firm Invest
ment Company" (SFIC), which would resemble an investment 
trust but have additional tax advantages. The SFIC would in
vest only in unquoted companies, although it could retain 
shares in any company that went public, Capital gains tax 
would be payable only upon disposal, and the company would 
have borrowing powers. An injection of equity capital would 
be provided, and a small company's shares thus would become 
more marketable, since the Stock Exchange has agreed in 
principle to the SFIC's receiving a public quotation. 

Small firms would be able to market their shares on a 
short-term basis, in redeemable form: "Outside investors 
could then be given some stake in the future prosperity of 
the company, in return for the risk they take in helping to 
finance it until the point is reached where the funds gene
rated in the business can be utilized by the company to pay 
them off." At present, Section 54 of the Companies Act 1948 
prevents a firm from owning its own shares. 

The Wilson Committee further proposes the creation of a 
publicly underwritten loan guarantee system, with a limited 
element of public subsidy, Some of the risks attached should 
be retained by the leading banks. This would be a "relative
ly cost-effective way" of using available resources. An En
glish Development Agency for small firms should be set up, 
similar to the U.S. Small Business Administration. Institu
tions that make loans to small firms should publicize what 
critetia they employ, and large companies should be encour
aged - possibly through the medium of the Confederation of 
British Industry - to release senior executives on a tempo
rary basis to give "general advice or assistance on partic
ular projects." 

It is not clear from the report, however, how all these 
recommendations are to be implemented, and it has been sug
gested that a cabinet minister be entrusted with special re
sponsibility for small businesses. The financial institu
tions in the U.K. have been, traditionally, reluctant to in
vest in small firms: the report, in fact, refers to banks 
being "excessively cautious" in assessing lending risks. 
Observers believe that substantial tax concessions will be 
necessary if the Wilson Committee's proposals are to succeed. 

· EURO COMPANY SGE~E. 

The state-owned French automobile group Renault intends tq 
take a 20% stake in Mack Trucks, Inc., the second-largest 
U.S. truck manufacturer, in a deal valued at g11s million, 
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Within the framework of a financial and commercial agreement 
signed on March 19, it is planned that Mack will get the ex
clusive distribution rights for Renault's medium-sized, die
sel-powered trucks (9-15 tons) on the U.S. and Canadian mar
kets. The French company will obtain a 10% participation in 
Mack through a $SO-million capital increase and another 10% 
through the purchase of $65 million of convertible bonds. 
The announcement came only a few weeks after Renault and 
American Motors had signed a distribution and cooperation 
pact. 

In related news, Maschinenfabrik Augsburg-Nilrnberg AG (MAN) 
of Germany has signed a letter of intent to buy a majority 
participation of slightly over 50% in White Motor Corp., 
Eastlake, Ohio, the fourth-largest truck producer in the U.S. 
MAN will purchase 9.6 million of newly issued White common 
shares at $8 each, which corresponds to a total price of 
$76.8 million. (Last October the two companies had entered 
into an agreement whereby MAN would take over 12.6% of 
White's outstanding shares for $13 each; however, the deal 
never went through.) The new arrangement will enable MAN to 
supply its diesel engines for White's line of heavy-duty 
trucks and to develop with its U.S. partner a new commercial 
vehicles program in the 9-to-15-ton range.· 

Volkswagenwerk AG has taken a first step toward a major di. 
versification of the automobile concern by agreeing with 
Litton Industries, Inc. to purchase an initial 55% partici
pation in Germany 1s Triumph-Adler group, the office machinery 
and computer manufacturer. Litton so far has held an 85.5-
percent equity in Triumph's DM 46-million share capital, 
which will now be raised to DM 80.5 million. VW will acquire 
the newly issued shares nominally valued at DM 34.5 million 
plus DM 9.775 million worth of Litton's shares. After the 
transaction is completed, Volkswagen would hold 55%; the 
Diehl group, 25%; Litton, 19%; and small shareholders, 1%. 
However, VW has an option to eventually buy Litton's remain
ing 19% as well. 

The French retail group Agache-Willot has agreed to take over 
the U.S. department store chain Korvette's from the Arlen 
Realty & Development Corp. for a total price of $48.7 mil
lion. Korvette's operates more than 50 discount stores, 
primarily on the East Coast, and last year reported a turn
over of $600 million. 

• 
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The European Commission has taken procedural steps under 
Treaty Article 169 against seven member states that have 
failed to comply with the Council directives on equal pay 
·and equal access to employment. As a first step the Com
mission sent letters to Belgium, Denmark, France, Germany, 
Luxembourg, the Netherlands, and the U.K. and gave the gov
ernments 60 days to explain why they have not complied with 
the Council's equal pay directive of Feb. 10, 1975 (Common 
Market Reports, Par. 3942.15). 

In each letter the Commission detailed the grounds for 
the planned judicial action. Although Denmark's Folketing 
passed a law to implement the equal pay measure, the Com
mission contends that this law falls short of the direc
tive's Article 1 because it provides neither for equal pay 
for the "same work" nor for "work to which an equal value 
is attributed." Another charge is that the law does not 
measure up to the requirements of the directive's Article 
6, which embodies the equal pay principle in collective 
bargaining agreements and individual employment contracts, 
The German government faces the same charge. According to 
the Commission, Belgium has failed to comply with the di
rective in that married male civil servants are given a 
household allowance while married female employees are not. 
France grants advantages to salaried employees in the para
public sector and to employees considered to be "the head 
of the family"; Luxembourg has similar rules. The prac-
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tices of these three states violate Article 3, which bars 
this sort of discriminatory treatment. The Commission 
takes exception to Section 1(1) of the U.K. 's Equal Pay Act 
that bars an employee from demanding equal pay for an 
equally valued job if a job evaluation system is not prac
ticed by the business where he works, Finally, a Dutch law 
that excludes public employees from its scope cannot be 
reconciled with Article 2, according to the Commission, 

Germany is the only member state that has not enacted 
any specific legislation to follow up on the directive. 
Bonn defends this by saying that Article 3 of the Constitu
tion guarantees equal treatment, whereas the Commission be
lieves that legislation is necessary. Also, Bonn claims 
there is no large-scale pay discrimination, and where it 
does exist, women may go to court to fight it. The Commis
sion says that the German government has failed to make 
sure that the principle is observed at the level of enter
prises and that infringements are not tolerated. 

Both Germany and the Netherlands could also find them
selves before the Court of Justice for failing to conform 
to the Council's Feb. 9, 1976, directive on equal access to 
employment and vocational training (Common Market Reports, 
Par. 3910.123), Bonn's coalition parties are still arguing 
over details of amendments to the Civil Code that were to. 
go to Parliament long ago. Legislation on the matter is 
pending in the Dutch parliament. 

Should the Commission consider the member states' re
plies unsatisfactory, it would send a reasoned opinion giv
ing the states a deadline within which they would have to 
amend existing legislation or adopt new legislation. The 
Commission would then take the states to court if they 
failed to meet the second deadline. 

Commission vice-president Wilhelm Haferkamp is convinced 
that the six-year trade negotiations of the GATT Tokyo 
Round will be wound up shortly so that the accord could be 
signed toward the end of April, making way for legislative 
approval by the 70-plus participating nations. Ratifica
tion by the EEC Council of Ministers is expected in Octo
ber. The accord could then go into effect on Jan. 1, 1980. 

The compromise as it stands now could be reached only 
because the three major trading partners - the USA, Japan, 
and the European Community - have put free world trade 
ahead of protectionism and have agreed in principle to the 
necessity of weak industries' having to adapt to changes 
brought about by free trade. The major trading partners 
and those countries whose industries are manufacturing low
priced export products also agreed, however, to continue to 
adhere to orderly marketing strategies. 

Commission officials have singled out six major ~reas 

• 



EUROMARKET NEWS - p. 3 

GATT Accord 
(contd.) 

• 

Denmark: 
Another 
Statutory 
Pay Contract 

• 

they consider to be the key elements of the accord. Cus
toms duties on industrial products will be cut between 25-
30% over the next eight years. This would mean that the 
Common Market's conunon customs tariffs on industrial prod
ucts, now averaging 9.8%, would drop to 7.5%. Since the 
U.S. would agree to level its tariff structure, which im
poses either high or low duties on many industrial prod
ucts, the Community would have achieved one of its major 
objectives to harmonize customs tariffs on a worldwi-de ba
sis. After 1988 only a few products would still be subject 
to tariffs in excess of 20%. 

Another important accomplishment is the fact that the 
parties would agree to uniform rules applied in determining 
a product's value used as a base for customs assessment. 
This approach would ensure that the tariffs would be the 
same for identical or similar products with the same value. 
Important for Conunon Market chemicals exporters, it would 
also mean abolishment of the much criticized American sell
ing price (ASP) system, applied in valuing imported chemi
cals. 

The fact that the negotiating parties were able, for 
the first time, to draft rules to implement several loosely 
worded GATT articles is considered a great success. Called 
codes, these rules pertain to subsidies, technical stan
dards used to bar imports, and government contracts. All 
parties would promise not to. grant outright subsidies to 
stimulate exports of industrial products. This would bring 
more discipline to international trade, not only among 
highly industrialized countries but also among less indus
trialized nations whose export subsidies are provoking 
mounting criticism. Many countries have increasingly been 
using national technical standards in recent years as a 
means of keeping unwanted products away from their markets; 
the standards are often more effective than quotas and tar
iffs. The parties assumed the commitment not to introduce 
unnecessary or discriminatory standards. 

The EEC, Japan, and the U.S. were not prepared to low
er tariffs on agricultural products, but they did agree to 
refrain from raising current farm export subsidies. The 
parties will eventually bar discriminatory practices in 
awarding government contracts. For a start, the national 
governments would be required to announce public projects 
and invite bids from foreign contractors and suppliers of 
certain products. 

The Danish government on March 21 submitted to Parliament 
an incomes policy package that dictates a two-year collec
tive pay agreement for some 1.5 million workers, about two
thirds of the national labor force, in both the private and 
public sectors. It was the third time, after 1975 and '77, 
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that Copenhagen had to impose collective terms. The statu
tory action also sought to avert the outbreak of a major 
labor conflict on March 31, which both employers and the 
unions had threatened after their talks for a central con
tract had collapsed early last month. Nevertheless, the 
government's move was protested by thousands of public-sec
tor employees, and there were interruptions in bus, ferry 
and telephone services. Striking printing workers and 
journalists prevented publication of Copenhagen's two lead
ing newspapers on March 24. 

The draft _legislation, which reportedly was assured 
passage in the Folketing, provides basically for a two-year 
extension of existing collective contracts, retention of 
inflation adjustments, and more annual leave and special 
pay improvements for low-income workers. In addition, a 
supplemental bill imposes as of April 1 a ceiling on profit 
margins and on fees and incomes of the self-employed; this 
is also seen as a weapon against wage inflation in the non
collective realm. The new collective contract takes retro
active effect on March 1 for the LO labor federation's sec-, 
tor and on April 1 for all others. 

According to the government, the statutory contract 
will protect the purchasing power of wages, which on the 
average are to rise by 8% in nominal terms this year. Fi
nance Minister Knud Heinesen said it will enable Denmark's. 
exporters to hold the level of their international competi 
tiveness in the first half of this year and improve it 
slightly in the second half. The balance of payments defi
cit in 1979 should come to 8-8.5 billion kroner, Heinesen 
said. This would constitute a definite increase from the 
6.5 billion-kroner "maximum" fixed in the coalition agree
ment of the Social Democrats and Liberals last summer. 

Employer spokesmen expressed disappointment over the 
fact that the wage indexation system, which was introduced 
in Denmark after World War II, again has been made part of 
a central contract. In the last two years, the inflation 
adjustments due in the spring and fall did not have .to be 
paid by the employers; instead, the state paid them into 
the general pension fund. The future payments are to be 
used to introduce two additional vacation days in 1980 and 
three in 181, which thus would establish a fifth week of 
annual leave. As of Sept. 1, the employers are again to 
assume payment of the "inflation portions," which amount to 
0.60 kroner per hour whenever the cost-of-living index ris
es by 3%. 

German farmers will feel the tax pinch if a bill now in 
preparation ultimately becomes law. At the moment there is 
still disagreement among the government coalition parties 
about how and to what extent certain tax privileges should 
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be eliminated. Agriculture Minister Josef Ertl, a Free 
Democrat and himself a farmer, is not basically opposed to 
taking away some of the farmers' tax privileges, but he 
wants several changes in the draft before it goes to Par
liament, Observers say that a change is needed for equity 
reasons: about 600,000 of Germany's 850,000 farmers pay no 
income tax. A tax court meanwhile has asked the Federal 
Constitutional Court for a ruling on the constitutionality 
of the present system. Many tax experts expect the coun
try's highest court to rule that the system is indeed un
constitutional. 

German farmers, who produce two-thirds of the nation's 
food, benefit in several ways from the present tax law, 
which can be traced back to postwar policies of slowing the 
exodus of farmers to the cities and reducing dependence on 
food imports. Only 50,000 farmers keep books and pay taxes 
similar to those levied on commercial businesses. The in
comes of some 35,000 are estimated, and around 140,000 
farmers are assessed and pay taxes on only a quarter of 
their real incomes (lump-sum assessment), Because of these 
privileges, total fiscal revenue from farm income in 1977 
amounted to DM 350 million, which roughly equals what 
100,000 employees paid in taxes that year. 

According to the proposal made by Finance Minister 
Hans Matthofer, additional revenue of DM 300 million annu
ally would be produced by curbing some of the existing 
privileges. Section 13a of the Income Tax Law, which al
lows the tax office to assess farmers by estimating their 
incomes, would be couched in stricter terms so that between 
50-60% of farm incomes would be subject to taxation instead 
of the present 25% maximum. The roughly 500,000 farmers 
with farms of up to 30 acres and incomes of up to DM 15,000 
would be covered by the lump-sum assessment procedure, com
pared with the 140,000 who currently benefit from that 
clause. 

Around 150,000 farmers with 30-50 acres and annual in
comes of up to DM 24,000 would have to keep simple accounts 
(retaining receipts on income and expenses would suffice). 
However, the 200,000 farmers with more than 50 acres and 
incomes above DM 24,000 would have to keep regular accounts 
like any business, as would farmers with a lot of land but 
yearly incomes below DM 24,000 whenever the assessed value 
of their property excluding the home exceeds DM 40,000. 
This means that all farms with more than 75 acres would be 
covered. 

To reduce tax liability, the proposal would increase a 
farmer's individual exemptions to DM 2,000 for single tax
payers and DM 4,000 for couples (at present DM 1,200 and 
DM 2,400, respectively). Also, a farmer whose farm is 
treated like a business for tax purposes would be entitled 
to an additional DM 2,000 exemption so long as his annual 



EUROMARKET NEWS - p. 6 

Privileges 
(contd.) 

France: 
OECD Urges 
Selective 
Reflation 

Britain: 
Survey Notes 
Resurgence 
of Inflation 

income does not exceed DM 50,000; the exemption would gradu
ally drop to zero on incomes between DM 50,000 and 60,000. 

In the interest of preventing unemployment from climbing 
still higher, the Organization for Economic Cooperation and 
Development has recommended that the French government con
sider a policy of selective reflation, which would stimu
late economic activity and growth. In its latest economic 
survey, the Paris-based OECD points out that, as in 1978, 
the French authorities again tend to be too optimistic as 
regards the domestic economy's growth potential: "Growth of 
activity in 1979 may be closer to 3% than 4%, which would 
again be lower than the growth of productive potential. 11 

Under these circumstances and on the assumption of an 
improving prices trend, the OECD experts suggest that "de
mand management policy might be made slightly more expan
sionary." "It is important," the report notes, "that the 
official targets should at least be achieved, for too mod
erate a pace of growth would have a directly adverse effect 
not only on employment but also on enterprises' cash flow, 
with the danger that investment would be curbed and the 
current process of industrial conversion impeded. Tax rev
enue and equilibrium of the social security accounts would 
be affected, too; the outlays for unemployment compensatio. 
are quite significant and the loss of revenue in terms of 
contributions lost must also be taken into account." 

Among the possible stimulative actions recommended by 
the OECD Secretariat were "a more dynamic fiscal policy," 
more public spending to encourage investments, and "some 
stimulus" for housing construction. It is pointed out that 
an economic growth rate of at least 4.5% would be required 
to .make some dent in the current unemployment picture. 
Nevertheless, the OECD suggests a number of government ac
tions to be taken for the benefit of the labor market, in
cluding the improvement of vocational training and retrain
ing and selective investments and job creation in the areas 
most seriously affected by the industrial restructuring 
process. (Organization for Economic Cooperation and Devel
opment, OECD Economic Surveys, France, March 26, 1979,) 

The latest annual OECD survey of the United Kingdom adopts 
a somewhat pessimistic view of the British economy. It is 
especially concerned with the resurgence of inflation and 
the present level of wage settlements, which are assumed to 
average 14% this year - some 4% higher than current govern
ment forecasts. These settlements are predicted to con
tribute 2.25% to the 1979 inflation rate, which is estimat
ed at 12.25% in the second half of the year, for a 12-month 
increase of 4%. The survey states that "adherence to the 
existing monetary target range, supported by a tight fiscal 
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policy, is essential to discourage a process of pay escala
tion, to reduce the impact of higher pay settlements on 
prices, and to avoid an undue weakness of sterling," which 
is assumed to maintain its January exchange rate. However, 
these means may prove insufficient, the OECD says, and fur
ther restrictive fiscal action may be required. 

Greater emphasis must be placed on profits, which have 
been eroded by "self-defeating" pay settlements and which 
now stand at 5% of national income, the survey noted. It 
went on to state that "in this context, it is essential 
that the benefits of North Sea oil should not be used to 
finance a temporary growth in consumption but to stimulate 
a continuing and long-term growth in investment, which will 
facilitate better industrial performance and the switch of 
resources to the external sector." The public sector bor
rowing requirement is expected to exceed the projected fig
ure of b8.5 billion, and the rise in real disposable in
comes is likely to be halved, to 3%, in 1979. The economy 
as a whole is expected to grow by 2.25% compared with 3.25% 
in '78. A current-account surplus of some b900 million is 
envisaged. 

The report concludes that exports, even in the more 
successful branches of manufacturing industry, have not 
sufficiently offset the effects of rising import penetra
tion, and it foresees a continuing slowdown particularly in 
the engineering and textile sectors, with a resultant rise 
in unemployment overall. (Organization for Economic Co
operation and Development, OECD Economic Surveys, United 
Kingdom, March 21, 1979.) 

The confiscation of 530 vacant apartments by city authori
ties in Rome has provoked critical reactions among Italian 
politicians and the public and may eventually lead to a re
assessment of housing policies, in the interest of both 
property owners and tenants. The seizure was ordered last 
month by a local magistrate who alleged that large property 
companies had "hoarded" the flats in a speculative and il
legal manner. The apartments reportedly have been put on 
the rental market at prices calculated under the new Fair 
Rent Law (equo. canone) passed last year. 

As elsewhere in Italy's urban centers, the housing 
shortage is an acute problem in Rome, a city whose popula
tion has grown from two million to three million within 15 
years. It points up the completely inadequate pace of 
housing construction in Italy, where only 150,000 units 
(apartments) are built annually. The actual need is closer 
to 300,000, since more than 350,000 couples marry every 
year. Complicated building codes, the lack of real proper
ty, ~d a slow-moving bureaucracy are cqnsidered the main 
causes of this deficit. Publicly financed s~cial housing 
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accounts for only
0

4-7% of the total. The share of housing 
available for rent has been declining steadily for years -
from 37% in the 1950s and 30% in the '60s to 22% today. It 
is becoming increasingly difficult to find rental premises 
of any kind, except for short-term (nearly always fur
nished) rentals. 

Notwithstanding the high hopes with which it had been 
launched, the Fair Rent Law so far has not brought any vis
ible improvements. Landlords consider equo canone rents 
inadequate to make leasing worthwhile. Particularly in the 
major cities, the tendency has been to withdraw apartments 
from the housing rental market. In Rome, many "For Rent" 
signs bear the added proviso "For Office Use Only." Many 
landlords who.would want to sell their property are frus
trated by their inability to legally evict tenants. Under 
the Fair Rent Law, evictions are possible only if a land
lord can prove that he needs the premises for himself or 
his immediate family. 

The property owners affected by the seizure of the va
cant apartments in Rome by that city's Communist-dominated 
government have announced that they will take legal action; 
they reportedly were seeking a court order to enjoin the 
authorities from actually leasing the properties. "As 
such," said one commentator, "the lawsuits will present a 
rare, direct confrontation of proponents of the two schoo. 
of thought surrounding real property - whether its owner
ship or its use is of more importance to society." 

OTHER NEWS 

An ex-minister for commerce and tourism, Pedro Pires Miran
da, last month was named to head Portugal's Commission for 
European Integration, which will resume the negotiations 
over Portuguese EEC membership this month., A director of 
the nationalized oil company Petrogal, Miranda succeeds 
Vitor Constancio as the commission chief. In other news, 
the Lisbon parliament on March 22 rejected the austerity 
budget of the Mota Pinta administration, which has been in 
office for only four months. It was not immediately clear 
whether the government would continue. 

The general elections on March 18 resulted in a shift to 
the right, with the opposition Conservatives raising their 
mandates from 35 to 45 in the 200-seat Parliament, thus be
coming the second-largest party. However, the other part
ners in a potential right-center coalition lost ground, so 
that no one would venture any predictions about the makeup 
of the next government. The acting four-party coalition 
led by the Social Democrats was to be dissolved on April 4 • 
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The European Court of Justice has voided Council Regulation 
No. 1778/77, which had formalized the antidumping proce
dures that the European Commission had set in motion 
against certain importers and manufacturers of Japanese 
ball bearings and tapered roller bearings (judgments of 
March 29, 1979; Case Nos. 113/77, 118-121/77). The Court 
found fault with the fact that the regulation did not mea
sure up to the rules that the Council of Ministers itself 
had laid down in a 1968 regulation (No. 459/68) to cope 
with dumping practices. 

European ball-bearing manufacturers had complained to 
the Commission in 1976 about alleged dumping practices of 
Japanese producers and their European importers. After the 
EC executive obtained solid evidence that the Japanese were 
indeed selling in the Common Market at prices lower than 
those charged on the domestic market, it imposed from Feb. 
7 through May 7, 1977, a provisional 15% antidumping duty. 
Under Article 2 of Regulation No. 459/68, a duty may be im
posed on products that are dumped in the Common Market and 
which cause, or threaten to cause, material injury to an 
established EEC industry (Common Market Reports, Pars. 
3821, 3821B). 

During the three-month period, the Commission pres-

COMMON MARKET REPORTS (ISSN 0588-649X), published weekly by Commerce Clearing House, Inc., 4025 
W. Peterson Ave., Chicago, Illinois 60646. Subscription rate $580 per year. Second-class postage paid at Chicago, 
Illinois. Printed in U. S. A. All rights reserved . 

• 



• EUROMARKET NEWS - p. 2 

/! Antidumping 
(contd.) 

In Brief ••• 

sured the Japanese to raise their export prices. After 
four major manufacturers said they would, the Council de
creed in Regulation No. 1778/77 to introduce a definite 15% 
duty but to suspend it if the four Japanese manufacturers 
raised their prices. 

Seven Japanese ball-bearing manufacturers and their 
European subsidiaries brought suits in October 1977 against 
the Council (some of the suits were also against the Com
mission) demanding annulment of Regulation No. 1778/77; 
they also asked for damages to compensate for the losses 
they suffered from application of the regulation. Reject
ing the Council's arguments that the suits were inadmissi
ble because plaintiffs could not demand annulment of a reg
ulation under Treaty Article 173, the Court of Justice 
ruled that it would hear the suits because the plaintiffs 
were directly and individually affected by the regulation 
(Common Market Reports, Par. 4636.03). The Court believed 
that this was further confirmed by the fact that the regu
lation expressly said the application of the duty was sus
pended because the four most important Japanese manufactur
ers had agreed to raise their prices. 

The EC tribunal largely concurred with the plaintiffs 
that Regulation No. 459/68 bars the approach followed by 
the Community lawmakers - namely, to accept the manufactur
ers' commitments to raise prices and at the same time in
troduce a final antidumping duty. The Court said that th 
Council may not do this: Article 14(1) of Regulation No. 
459/68 provides for closure of the antidumping proceedings 
once the exporters make a commitment and the Commission ac
cepts it. 

The Court rejected the Council's argument that Regula
tion No. 1778/77 was based not only on Regulation No. 459/ 
68 but also on Treaty Article 113, which gives EEC institu
tions broad powers to chart the Community's commercial pol
icy and to take protective measures against dumping prac
tices. Once the Council has adopted a general regulation 
under Treaty Article 113, the Court believes that it may 
not deviate from the regulation's rules; if it does, it vi
olates the rules governing the Community's lawmaking pro
cess and the principle of equal treatment. Since the com
mitments by the four manufacturers had to be followed by 
closure of the antidumping proceedings, the Council was al
so barred from declaring that the duty the manufacturers 
paid on the basis of the provisional duty must be kept, the 
Court concluded. 

The Court held that the provisional duty has to be re
funded but declined to award damages, since the plaintiffs 
failed to substantiate any further loss. 

The Council's working group on environmental legislation 
currently is discussing three proposals: purity require-

• 
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ments for underground water, sulfur dioxide emission con
trols, and water quality measuring techniques. Only the 
last-mentioned draft is given a chance of adoption at the 
next Council meeting devoted to environmental legislation 
in June; the measure would fill in a detail left out of the 
directive adopted in May 1976 (Common Market Reports, Par. 
3315.18) +++There is optimism in Council circles that 
the eifhth draft VAT directive will be adopted during 
Frances presidency. The measure expands on the VAT refund 
principle established in Article 17(4) of the sixth VAT di
rective, and adoption would align differing national rules 
governing refunds. An individual or business would be en
titled to a refund of VAT paid on an item purchased in an
other member state (Common Market Reports, Par. 3168). 

A "minimal compromise" concerning the proposed state re
form, which will leave the solution of nearly all contro
versial issues to Parliament, has finally resulted in the 
formation of a new Belgian government. It involves a. coa
lition of five of the six previous government parties under 
the leadership of Wilfried Martens, previously the chairman 
of the Flemish Social Christians (CVP). Included in the 
coalition are the Flemish and Walloon wings of both the CVP 
and the Socialists as well as the Brussels-based Front Dem
ocratique des Francophones (FDF). Together, these parties 
represent 150 of the 212 mandates in Parliament. The 
Volksunie, with 11 seats, will join the Opposition. Mar
tens' cabinet was installed this week, following Parlia
ment's first session on April 3 after the December elec
tions. 

After about half a year with a provisional government 
(the Leo Tindemans cabinet resigned last October), the Bel
gian public is now most interested in the new government's 
economic policy plans. The coalition partners agreed to 
adopt more or less unchanged a program previously worked 
out by the caretaker administration of Paul Vanden Boey
nants. It calls for the introduction of the 36-hour work
week by 1981, limiting pay increases to the inflation 
rate during the next three years, requiring companies with 
more than 100 employees to raise the number of jobs by at 
least 3%, and lowering employers' social insurance contri
butions by 15%. Further, it is proposed to float BF 80 
billion in foreign loans to aid the modernization of Bel
gian industry. This policy was still subject to approval 
of the respective party executives and Parliament, however. 

According to the compromise, the proposed state reform 
is now to be realized in three successive steps. First, 
there would be the formation of four regional and cultural 
executive bodies in the form of ministerial committees. 
(The Flemish would have one executive responsible for both 
regional and cultural affairs; the Francophone factions 
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would have three - one each for the Walloon and Brussels 
regions and another for cultural affairs.) As of Jan. 1, 
1980, these executive bodies would adopt their final form 
and would hence be answerable to their regional assemblies. 
However, this is an issue still to be decided by the na
tional parliament (in particular the question of how the 
Flemish minority is to be represented in the Brussels exec
utive). The changes in the Belgian constitution allowing 
for this federal system of government would have to be com
pleted by Dec. 31, 1982; otherwise, all interim solutions 
would be nullified. 

The management of the Arbed steel group, the government, 
and the unions in Luxembourg last month agreed on the pro
visions of a "steel pact," which was seen as being of con
siderable importance to the domestic economy because of Ar
bed's status as the largest employer in the Grand Duchy. 
Like many of its competitors in Europe and elsewhere, the 
company has been hit hard by the steel crisis and last year 
again reported a loss. However, at LF 1.9 billion, this 
loss was not nearly as high as that of LF 4.5 billion in 
1977. 

Under the agreement, Arbed will receive state finan
cial assistance totaling LF 3.2 billion over the next five 
years. Nearly half of these funds, LF 1.5 billion, will 
used to finance a 3% interest rate reduction on credits ob
tained by Arbed. The remainder will be spent on employment 
programs and social measures. Also, the steel group was 
given the green light to reduce its Luxembourg labor force 
by 1983 from 20,800 to 16,500, i.e., by 4,300. This is 
to be achieved mainly via natural attrition and early re
tirement of workers who have reached the age of 57. 

Obligations incurred by Arbed under the pact include 
the maintenance of an employment level of at least 16,500 
and the investment of at least LF 23.2 billion in the Grand 
Duchy within the next five years. The proposed invest
ments, about twice as high as those at the beginning of the 
steel crisis in 1975, will go mainly into the modernization 
of production facilities. Also, the company management has 
agreed to create some 7,500 additional jobs, not necessari
ly in the steel sector or related areas. (It was reported 
that an Arbed-sponsored campaign in the USA to attract new 
industrial settlements to Luxembourg so far has resulted in 
contracts with three American firms and 650 new jobs.) 

Germany's Federal Constitutional Court has upheld the con
stitutionality of the law that empowers the tax offices to 
fully assess taxpayers with income from interest even if 
inflation has outstripped the rate of interest. The coun
try's highest court thus reaffirmed the principle behind a 

• 



• EUROMARKET NEWS - p. 5 

Fiscal Relief 
(contd.) 

• 
Write-Off Rule 
Did Not Hurt 
Businesses 

• 

Supreme Tax Court decision of several years ago (Doing 
Business in Europe, Par. 30,739). However, the Bundesver
fassungsgericht did make an important exception for a par
ticular group of taxpayers: those who derive their income 
solely from savings deposits and interest might have a 
claim against the tax office under Section 163 AO (Fiscal 
Code) for some income tax relief. 

Three taxpayers had filed complaints with the high 
court after the Supreme Tax Court and two lower courts up
held tax offices' assessments against them. The taxpayers 
alleged violation of the Constitution's equality clause and 
argued that the interest income could not really be taxed 
as a gain but should be considered as compensation for the 
purchasing power loss suffered due to inflation. They also 
charged that the Constitution's property guarantee clause 
was violated by the fact that, to a certain extent, the tax 
had to be paid from the principal. 

The Constitutional Court rejected these arguments and 
largely followed those presented by the government, the 
central bank, the tax advisers' association, and business 
and union organizations. The justices said that Parliament 
was not obligated to enact legislation that would entitle 
taxpayers to account for inflation when computing their in
terest income. They added that the decline of the D-mark's 
purchasing power has been compensated by a continuous rise 
in incomes. It was stressed that the plaintiffs could have 
sought a higher return than bank interest by investing 
their money otherwise. In its 60-page decision the court 
also dwelled heavily on the negative consequences that the 
introduction of index clauses in taxation would have had 
not only for taxpayers and tax offices but also for other 
areas of law and for monetary stability. 

A 1976 amendment to the Income Tax Law that clarified the 
taxpayer's latitude in the valuation and deduction of low
cost assets as a current business expense has not caused 
the tax offices to change their practices, according to the 
German government. Many tax consultants, business execu
tives, and some Opposition members of Parliament had feared 
that the law's amended Section 6(2) would bring more curbs 
than already existed. To quiet the critics, the Bundestag 
adopted a resolution calling on the government to report 
back within two years on the experience gained by applica
tion of the amendment (Doing Business in Europe, Par. 
30,934), 

The amendment allows taxpayers to deduct as a current 
expense the cost of depreciable assets up to DM 800, less 
value-added tax paid at the time of purchase. The major 
condition is that an asset can be used and valued separate
ly. An asset does not qualify for separate use if by its 
function it belongs to another asset and is used according-
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ly in the taxpayer's business. The criteria of separate 
use and valuation are designed to prevent taxpayers from 
abusing the privilege by acquiring items in excess of 
DM 800, dismantling them, and then claiming deduction of 
the cost of the individual parts. The purpose of the 
amendment was to make sure that taxpayers using this privi
lege stay within the bounds staked out by the Supreme Tax 
Court, which had widened the taxpayer's latitude in several 
decisions. The government had feared that going beyond 
these bounds would shortchange the Treasury by anywhere 
from DM 1 billion to 5 billion annually. 

Early general elections in Italy probably will be held on 
'June 9-10 - in conjunction with the European Parliament 
elections - after President Sandro Pertini dissolved Par
liament on April 2. The decision followed the predicted 
Senate vote of no-confidence against Giulio Andreotti's 
fifth government, which had been installed only a few days 
earlier. Observers said the government's defeat in the 
Senate probably had actually been engineered by Andreotti's 
Christian Democrats to clear the way for a more workable 
base of political cooperation with the Communists, who 
withdrew their support last Jan. 31. The behind-the-scenes 
maneuvers are apparently being increasingly resented by the. 
public: a recent poll showed that 54% of those questioned 
would rather support nonaffiliated lists than any of the 
political parties. There are also those who feel that the 
importance of the European Parliament elections will be di
minished by holding the national elections at the same 
time. 

Just before its dissolution on March 29, the Italian par
liament gave final approval to the decree law providing for 
the establishment of a "super commissariat" empowered to 
temporarily administrate financially stricken industrial 
groups. The National Assembly vote was 205 to 39, with 153 
abstentions; the Senate had passed the legislation previ
ously. 

The decree law would avoid formal bankruptcy proceed
ings for ailing enterprises through the appointment of 
state administrators for a period of two to three years. 
This government intervention becomes possible when a compa
ny or group has accumulated debts amounting to five times 
the paid-in equity capital or more than 20 billion lire. 
Appointment of the commissioner(s) could be initiated by 
the Industry Ministry after an enterprise failed to pay 
wages for three months or after insolvency was certified. 

A new aspect of the decree law in conjunction with 
previously prevailing Italian bankruptcy law concerns the 
formation of consortia by creditor banks: a majority of 75% 
of outstanding bank debts would suffice for the formation 

• 
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of such creditor consortia. If, within a 30-day grace pe
riod, a bank decided not to participate, it would not be 
able to exercise certain creditor rights for two years. 

Jurisdiction of the connnissioner(s) extends not only 
to the directly affected enterprises but also to other 
firms having certain relationships with these enterprises. 
Included could be, for instance, firms that directly or in
directly control the stricken enterprise, firms that are 
controlled by the enterprise, and firms that have granted 
credits and guarantees, The Italian securities connnission 
(CONSOB) will be the agency in charge of determining the 
nature of such relationships. Through this extended juris
diction it is intended to better enforce provisions of ex
isting bankruptcy law seeking to prevent retroactive trans
fers of assets from the quasi-bankrupt enterprise to 
"healthy" companies. 

The establishment of the commissariat initially is ex
pected to assist mainly in the rescue of Italy's ailing 
chemical concerns. It probably will not apply, however, to 
the bailing out of Societa Italiana Resine (SIR), the coun
try's third-largest chemicals group, which controls more 
than 100 companies and has accumulated 3,000 billion lire 
in debts despite massive public subsidies. There has been 
an accord between the government and SIR's creditor banks 
to leave the crisis management to the latter, under the 
leadership of Istituto Mobiliare Italiano (IMI). 

After the March 28 defeat of the U.K. Labour government on 
a confidence vote in the House of Commons and with the 
prospect of a general election on May 3, Chancellor of the 
Exchequer Denis Healey introduced a "care and maintenance" 
Budget containing nothing that the next government could 
not alter. Healey's proposals mainly took the form of in
creases in personal income tax allowances, which since last 
year have been index-linked to the inflation rate. The 
Chancellor said the increases would not be implemented un
til Aug. 1 so that they could possibly be revised by the 
next government in a budget scheduled for late May or early 
June. Had he been able to introduce a normal budget, Hea
ley said, he would have proposed an increase in income tax 
thresholds higher than now envisaged. 

The Chancellor claimed that 1978 was a good year for 
the U.K. economy. Inflation was down, disposable incomes 
were higher, and there had been a decrease in unemployment. 
The situation would have been even better, however, if the 
government's pay guidelines had been observed. Healey es
timated that wage inflation in '79 would be around 13%, a 
little less than in the last round of wage agreements, but 
"any increase above the government's• guidelines is bound to 
raise prices and damage our competitiveness." The Chancel-
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lor emphasized that a rise in manufacturing output of less 
than 1% in the past was insufficient to satisfy additional 
consumer spending of some 5.5%, and so an increase in im
ports had been inevitable. However, the growth of the mon
ey supply had been well within the government's projected 
target of 6-12%. 

The Conservatives' shadow chancellor, Sir Geoffrey 
Howe, promise,d that a Tory government would introduce sub
stantial cuts in personal taxation to restore incentives as 
well as effect public spending cuts. He said a change of 
course was needed to shift the tax system's weight from 
"pay as you earn" (PAYE) to "pay as you spend." But ob
servers believe that there would be little scope for tax 
reductions. The increased personal allowances alone will 
add nearly bl billion to the public-sector borrowing re
quirement, which then may well total blO billion, or bl.S 
billion in excess of the government's objective. Accord
ingly, any lowering of direct taxes would have to be more 
than equally balanced by an increase in, for example, val
ue-added tax and excise duties and by a radical reduction 
in public expenditure. 

Following a marked fall in the prices of Irish securities 
despite Central Bank support, the Irish pound (punt) on 
March 30 was severed from the U.K. pound sterling after be. 
ing linked for more than 150 years. Since last December, 
when the Irish government opted for membership in the Euro
pean monetary system (EMS) while the U.K. decided to remain 
outside for the time being, there had been speculation that 
the parity link could not be sustained. 

The reason for the break was recent heavy demand for 
sterling because of high U.K. interest rates and the pros
pect of a Conservative government in Britain. The punt 
could not maintain its 1:1 exchange rate, since that would 
have taken it outside the maximum level of permitted fluc
tuation of 2.25% against the currencies of the seven other 
EMS member countries. As a result, the punt remains within 
the requisite limits, some 1-1.5% below the current value 
of the pound. 

Last December, the Irish government had imposed vari
ous exchange controls on residents, including repatriation 
of funds from British bank accounts and a prohibition 
against investment in U.K. companies. At that time, there 
were some 50 million units of British currency (coins and 
bank notes) in circulation in the Republic. In addition, 
Irish and British bank notes have been freely interchange
able on both sides of the border. The U.K. Treasury has 
indicated that at present no exchange controls will be in
troduced relating to transactions with Ireland but that it 
will "continue to keep a close watch on developments." 
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Greece will join the Communities on Jan. 1, 1981. This 
date was fixed at the April 4 meeting of the foreign minis
ters of the Nine and Greece in Luxembourg, which was held 
to remove the last obstacles to full membership. The trea
ty of accession will be signed in Athens on May 28, thus 
giving the national parliaments ample time to ratify it. 

Agreement on most issues that arose during the three
year-long negotiations had been reached by last December, 
and what remained to be settled were financial details and 
social matters. Since Greece will not immediately receive 
grants from the Regional Fund, the negotiators wanted to 
make sure that the financial advantages for Athens stay 
well ahead of its contributions to the Community's budget. 
Under the agreed formula, Greece's contributions in the 
first year will be 30% of what it will have to pay in 1987; 
in the following five years the contributions will rise 
gradually. 

Substantial aid will go to specific sectors, such as 
olive and cotton farming, so that the net receipts Greece 
obtains from the EEC during each of the first five years of 
membership will rise from 50 million units of account in 
1981 to 80 million UA in the firth year. Greece's total 
net receipts during the five-year period are expected to be 
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near 1.5 billion UA, and it would remain a net beneficiary 
for some time after the end of the post-entry transition 
period. 

A political issue was solved with a compromise: after 
a three-year transition period, Greeks working in the other 
nine member states would be on the same footing as other 
EEC nationals so far as social benefits go. This was not 
so much a Connnunity-Greek problem as it was a German-Greek 
issue: of the 160,000 Greeks working in the EEC, about 
130,000 are in Germany. The Bonn government has been re
luctant to grant Greek nationals and their dependents free 
movement from the start, largely because of the financial 
consequences for the strained German social security sys
tem. This is why Greek nationals will not be entitled to 
free movement before 1988. The payment of children's al
lowances presented a particular problem: there will have to 
be a changeover from the current job-country principle to 
the residence-country principle. At present a Greek worker 
in Germany receives less money for his children still liv
ing in Greece than if they were living with him. Under the 
nondiscriminatory EEC principle based dn residence, it 
would not matter where the children lived. Because of the 
additional cost, the German government at first insisted on 
a five-year transition period but finally agreed to three 
years (the Greek government had wanted the change to take. 
effect as of 1981). 

The European Connnission has backed away, at least temporar
ily, from its plan to issue a directive that would require 
member-state governments to disclose the volume of their 
financial aid to state-owned indust~ies. Treaty Article 
90(3) empowers the Commission to issue directives or deci
sions to ensure application of EEC competition rules (Com
mon Market Reports, Pars. 2351, 2361). The Commission's 
antitrust division wants a better picture of the individual 
governments' role in aiding public enterprises that compete 
with other countries' government-owned companies, such as 
shipyards, or with private businesses, such as auto makers. 
It is not concerned about state-owned public service enter
prises like railways, the postal service, or utilities. 

Brussels observers tend to agree that the Commission 
will most likely never use its treaty-bestowed powers be
cause a directive of this type could spark off a clash with 
Britain, France, and Italy, which would have unforeseen 
consequences. The governments of those three countries 
have made it clear that they find the plan unacceptable; 
they fear that the directive might be just a prelude to the 
Commission's further use of its powers under Article 90 and 
possibly a ban on any type of financial aid to state-owned 
industries. Their concern can be traced to the fact that 
all three are heavily engaged in various sectors of indus
try. An example is IRI (Istituto per la Ricostruzione In-
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dustriale), the huge Italian state holding company that is 
the Connnon Market's largest employer. Competing companies 
in other member states charge that IRI, because of its maze 
of subsidiaries, crossholdings, and interlocking director
ships, is able to channel tax revenue into its vast con
glomerate to an extent that is difficult to see and yet 
that considerably distorts competition. Critics say that 
the situation is less confusing in the case of Britain and 
France because in each instance the government's role is 
more confined to large industries like auto and aircraft 
manufacturing, although the extent of financial transfers 
is just as unknown as in Italy. Support for the Connnis
sion's plan has come so far from Belgium, Denmark, Germany, 
and Holland, where the role of government-owned or govern
ment-controlled industries is comparatively weak. 

The Connnission has failed to obtain Italy's basic consent 
to a heavily diluted version of its merger control propos
al. This became clear at a recent meeting between high
ranking Connnission officials and two members of the Italian 
government. The chances that the measure will ever be 
adopted, termed poor from the very beginning, have lessened 
even further. Although the Connnission has backed away con
siderably from its original proposal, and so received the 
backing of the other eight member states, Rome is not pre
pared at this point to support the measure for Council pas
sage+++ The Council has reached agreement on several 
legislative proposals that are of interest to consumers and 
manufacturers. One is a draft directive to harmonize mem
ber-state rules on the labeling, presentation, and adver
tising of foodstuffs intended for retail sale. Manufactur
ers would have to include on food labels certain informa
tion such as the food's composition and ingredients, addi
tives, and an expiration date. The Council also agreed to 
adopt the directive on labeling of domestic appliances to 
indicate their energy consumption. This general measure 
does not specify what appliances would be covered; that 
would require a special act, and the Council agreed in a 
separate directive to apply the measure to electric ranges. 
Formal adoption of the directives is expected in a few 
weeks. The member states will have two years for implemen
tation. 

The European Connnission's proceedings against Germany for 
failure to comply with the Council of Ministers' directives 
on equal pay and equal access to employment have caused 
Bonn's government coalition parties to work harder to rec
oncile their differences over a preliminary bill designed 
to eliminate discrimination in access to and advancement in 
employment. The measure would shift the burden of proof to 
the employer; in other words, not the employee but the em
ployer would have to adduce his reasons for hiring a man 
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instead of a woman or for promoting one to a supervisory 
position instead of the other. Should the employer be un
able to justify the discriminatory treatment, he would be 
liable for damages. 

Although both the Social Democrats and the Free Demo
crats agree that legislation to comply with the directive 
on equal access to employment is needed, they differ on the 
approach proposed by Labor Minister Herbert Ehrenberg, a 
Social Democrat. Most Free Democrats have expressed objec
tions to shifting the burden of proof to the employer: 
this, they argue, is contrary to the basic principle embed
ded in German law that the plaintiff must present the facts 
and suggest the legal consequences that should be attached 
to the facts. They say there is no reason why a departure 
from this principle should be made here. The majority of 
the Free Democrats in Parliament fear that the courts would 
be flooded with antidiscrimination suits and that this 
would be detrimental to the government's efforts to further 
reduce unemployment. They also believe that enactment of 
the bill would especially hurt small businesses, which have 
been doing a lot to reduce unemployment by creating new 
jobs. 

The coalition parties disagree with the 
mission that legislative steps are necessary 
with the equal pay directive. 

European Com
for complian~ 

The French industrial federation CNPF and business observ
ers have reacted with some disappointment to the latest in
vestment promotion program approved by the Barre cabinet on 
April 4. A CNPF spokesman described the proposals as being 
"completely inadequate," even though it was conceded that 
they were pointing in the right direction. The criticism 
extended mainly to the modest tax benefits to be derived by 
an inflation adjustment of corporate assets, Les Echos, 
the business magazine, connnented that Premier Raymond Barre 
had "pulled only a smal 1 rabbit out of the hat ••• " 

The total value of the investment promotion package, 
which is limited to two years, amounts to FF 5.8 billion. 
The benefits from the most important item - special tax 
write-offs granted for new investments - will not be real
ized until 1980. Over the next two years, industrial en
terprises may deduct from their tax debt 10% of their annu
al investment growth (not new investments). Barre himself 
estimated the corporate taxes to be saved in 1980 at about 
FF 2 billion and in '81 at FF 1.7 billion, This, critics 
say, compares with productive investments of FF 200 billion 
annually by private industry in France. 

Specifically, industrial enterprises that revalue 
their balance sheets before Dec, 31, 1979, may deduct from 
their corporate tax debt up to 10% of the resulting in-

• 
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crease in their investments. Also, the government raised 
from FF 2.5 to 4.5 billion the volume of low-interest loans 
available to companies that connnit themselves to job-cre
ating investments. If such investments take place in re
gional development areas, the companies involved will bene
fit in 1979 and '80 from tax write-offs equaling up to 50% 
of any subsidies received. Finally, firms with less than 
2,000 employees and with active research and development 
projects may write off 50% of the cost of capital invest
ment in the first year of the investment and will also be 
eligible for special "innovation" bonuses, 

The Barre administration evidently views the latest 
measures merely as an extension of the FF 10-billion in
vestment promotion package of last September and has spe
cifically designed it to offset the effects of the most re
cent OPEC oil price increases. As such, the move follows 
the advice of the Organization for Economic Cooperation and 
Development (OECD), which in its survey on France recom
mended selective reflationary action to meet the govern
ment's economic growth targets this year. 

Netherlands: Finance Minister Frans Andriessen has submitted to the 
Real Property; Dutch parliament draft legislation calling for an increase 

terest Debts; of the real estate transfer tax from·5% to 6% as of next 

• 

d Proceeds year. The current rate (Doing Business in Europe, Par. 
26,863) has been in effect since 1942. The tax is levied 
whenever real property changes hands, not only on sales. 

In other tax news, the Finance Ministry has drafted a 
so-called repair law, through which it intends to close 
loopholes in existing rules concerning interest debts, 
which in Holland are fully tax-deductible. It has become 
common practice for wealthier taxpayers to take out a loan 
shortly before the end of a year and to pay the interest 
due several years ahead of schedule in order to reduce the 
tax liability. This procedure is particularly attractive 
to individuals headed for retirement, It is also recom
mended by promoters selling real estate abroad - for in
stance, in the United States, With a low down payment and 
a high mortgage loan, the interest of which is added to the 
principal, it has been possible to realize substantial tax 
savings in Holland. The new law would be retroactive to 
Nov. 25, 1978. 

Further, the Finance Ministry has proposed an upward 
adjustment of the percentage of assumed proceeds from for
eign securities, a move that should negatively affect capi
tal investment companies registered in the Dutch Antilles 
or with strong activities there, It is planned to raise 
the rate of fictitious proceeds from 3.6% to 6% for fixed
interest bonds and to extend coverage to the shares of cer
tain companies domiciled in the Antilles, which thus far 



• EUROMARKET NEWS - p. 6 

Proceeds 
(contd.) 

Britain: 
Leg is la tion 
to Expedite 
Arbitration 

have been spared Dutch taxation. (The 3.6% rate for in,lus
trial shares will remain in effect, however.) 

The U.K. government's Arbitration Bill, which received Roy
al Assent on April 4, implements various proposals put for
ward in last July's report by the Conunercial Conduct Com
mittee. It is intended to facilitate and expedite the 
process of arbitration in the U.K., while bringing the 
British system more in line with that on the Continent. 
Also, it is hoped that more international arbitration will 
be attracted to Britain. 

Section 21 of the Arbitration Act 1950 (Doing Business 
in Europe, Par. 24,031) provides that a statement of case 
could be made for a decision of the High Court on a sub
stantial and relevant point of law, and the Court could set 
aside or remit arbitration awards if there were errors on 
the face of the award. However, Clause 1 of the 1979 bill 
affords a new procedure for judicial review of such awards 
in that there would be a limited right of appeal to the 
High Court on any point of law where the Court believes 
that "having regard to all the circumstances, the determi
nation of the question of law concerned could substantially 
affect the rights of one or more of the parties." In addi
tion, the arbitrator may be required to state the reasons. 
for his award if he has failed to do so at all or in suffi 
cient detail. The right of appeal to the Court of Appeal 
is limited to cases where leave is given by either court 
and the question of law is of general public importance or 
one that should be considered for some other special rea-
son. 

Clause 2 of the Bill enables the High Court to deter
mine preliminary points of law that arise in the case of 
proceedings. However, Clauses 3 and 4 provide that the 
parties to nonstatutory arbitration may, in certain cases 
and by agreement, exclude the right of appeal under Clause 
1 or the Court's jurisdiction under Clause 2. Such exclu
sive agreements can be formed in the case of domestic arbi
trations only after the actual proceedings have conunenced. 
(The 1975 Act defines "domestic" as involving parties that 
are resident or incorporated in the U.K. or controlled from 
there.) 

For most international arbitrations, a right to appeal 
can be excluded initially, before arbitration has com
menced. However, if the arbitration award relates to mari
time matters, contracts insurance, or conunodity dealings, 
then the exclusive agreement will be operative only if it 
is made after arbitration has actually begun. There is_ the 
proviso that the Secretary of State has the power, by the 
comparatively simple process of an order in Parliament, to 
provide that the special provisions relating to these three 

• 
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categories of international arbitration will cease to have 
effect. Observers believe that in such instances it will 
be similarly possible before long to exclude referral to 
the courts. 

Clause 5 of the Bill states that the High Court can 
authorize an arbitrator to proceed with the arbitration 
where one party fails to comply with an order he has made. 
Clause 8 confines the workings of the Act to England and 
Wales only. 

The Liechtenstein government recently completed the draft
ing of reform legislation seeking to tighten certain compa
ny and tax law provisions. The aim is to curb abuses, pri
marily on the part of foreign holding companies, which in 
the past often have given rise to criticism, both at home 
and abroad. The drafts have been forwarded to business as
sociations and other interested parties, who have until 
May 22 to comment. The government will then prepare the 
final drafts and submit these to Parliament, probably in 
mid-June. 

In the corporate law realm, the proposed reform legis
lation would lay down tougher criteria concerning the pro
fessional qualifications and the responsibilities of mem
bers of administrative boards (Verwaltungsrate), Only 
attorneys, legal agents (Rechtsagenten), trustees (Treu
hander), and auditors would be qualified to be appointed as 
managing directors or deputy directors. As before, they 
would have to be residents of Liechtenstein. For certain 
types of businesses, the law would require the obligatory 
audit by a Vaduz control agency of balance sheets, profit 
and loss statements, and inventories. A change of rules is 
also proposed for the two business forms of the Anstalt 
(establishment) and Stiftung (foundation), so as to bar 
them from any commercial activity whatsoever. 

Corporate law in the principality is to be made more 
transparent by provisions requiring establishments, trusts, 
and fiduciary companies to be entered in the public regis
ter (Offentlichkeitsregister); requiring certain types of 
companies to submit balance sheets; and requiring bookkeep
ing of companies that are not subject to the balance sheet 
rule. Also, the new law would change provisions pertaining 
to trusts and would enable the government, under certain 
conditions, to strike companies from the rolls. For in
stance, the authorities would be able to dissolve and liq
uidate a company when the latter!s activities damage the 
national interest or reputation, or disturb the country's 
relations with other nations or international organiza
tions. Finally, the reform legislation provides -for the 
abolition of certain legal forms of businesses - for in
stance, Gesamtverbande and verselbstandigte Abteilungen • 
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EURO COMPANY SCENE 

Mostek, Inc. of Dallas, Texas, has announced plans to oper
ate a ~40-million microprocessor facility at Cherry Orchard 
and Blanchardstown, near Dublin, Ireland. Within three 
years, activities are to expand from the testing of micro
processors to the assembly of integrated circuits and the 
manufacture of silicon wafers. By that time, the company 
plans to employ 1,100. Mostek's decision marks the end of 
a race for the project between the Irish Development Agen
cy and the Scottish Development Agency, with the IDA ap
parently winning out on the strength of better incentives. 
It means a severe setback for the SDA and the British gov
ernment, which had hoped to create a U.K. electronics in
dustry near Glasgow, Scotland, similar to California's 
"Silicon Valley." There are now fears in Britain that the 
Mostek move may, in fact, lure more electronics manufactur
ers to southern Ireland. 

According to an agreement with CIT Financial Corp., New 
York, Britain's National Westminster Bank (NatWest) will 
purchase 100% of the stock of National Bank of America for 
3425 million. Originally, it was planned to acquire only 
75.1%. New York reports said that CIT ~elt compelled to 
divest itself of all National Bank shares after the Federa.1 
Reserve Board refused CIT's request to cease being a one
bank holding company on the basis of a 75.1% sale. 

The No. 1 insurance group in Holland, Nationale Nederland
en, has made a tender offer of 3360 million for Life Insur
ance Co. of Georgia (Atlanta), which has assets of 5925 
million and reported earnings of 324 million last year. 
The offer is for 360 per share of the 6 million common 
shares, on the condition that Nationale Nederlanden suc
ceeds in gaining an equity of at least 51%. It was report
ed that Georgia's management alone accounts for 27% and has 
made an offer to this effect. 

Empire Fire & Marine Insurance Co. of Omaha, Neb., has an
nounced that Switzerland's Zurich Versicherungs-Gesell
schaft intends to purchase 32% of Empire's outstanding 
shares for 321 per share. The number of these shares to
tals 1.453 million, of which Zurich already holds 66,000. 
The transaction is still subject to approval by federal and 
state authorities. 

Switzerland's Asuag group, one of that country's leading 
watchmakers, has purchased an 85% participation in Statek 
Corp. of Orange, Calif., a producer of electronic compo
nents (quartz-controlled leaf tuning forks, quartz crystal 
resonators). 
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The European Court of Justice has ruled that a member state 
may not bar imports of alcoholic beverages duly produced 
and marketed in another state just because they lack the 
minimum alcoholic content that domestic beverages must have 
(judgment of Feb. 20, 1979, Case No. 120/78). In the 
Court's view such a requirement violates Treaty Article 30, 
which bars quotas and measures having an equivalent effect. 
The Court has thus added to the long list of measures that 
it considers incompatible with Article 30 (Common Market 
Reports, Pars. 322.0l, ·322.09, 322.11, 322.27, et seq.). 

Rewe, a large food store chain with headquarters in 
Cologne, wanted to impor't a shipment of cassis de Dijon, a 
black currant cordial with an alcohol content of 15-20%. 
Its application to the German government for an import li
cense was turned down because the product did not have the 
minimum alcohol content of 32% that similar domestic prod
ucts must have to be marketed in Germany. Rewe challenged 
the refusal in administrative court, contending that fixing 
a minimum alcohol content has the effect of keeping well
known foreign brands away from the German market. It ar
gued that the requirement consequently constitutes a re
striction on the free movement of goods between member 
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states and exceeds the states' residual legislative powers 
in commercial matters. The administrative court referred 
the matter to a lower tax court, where Rewe reiterated its 
arguments and added that the minimum alcohol content re
quirement amounted in effect to a quantitative restriction, 
barred by Article 30 and also contrary to Article 37. The 
latter provision compels the member states to adjust pro
gressively any state monopoly of a commercial character to 
ensure that no discrimination exists after expiration of 
the transitional period (Common Market Reports, Pars. 355-
56). The tax court, in doubt about the validity of Rewe's 
arguments, suspended proceedings and asked the Court of 
Justice whether the minimum alcohol content requirement was 
indeed incompatible with Ar-ticle 30. 

The Court's answer was an unequivocal yes. It conced
ed that in the absence of a common organization for this 
type of beverage, the member states retain the power to 
control its production and marketing. But it emphasized 
that barriers to intra-EEC trade that arise from different 
national legislation are permissible only if they are abso
lutely necessary - for instance, in enforcing revenue rules 
or in protecting consumers. 

The Court rejected the German government's argument 
that the low proof of cassis de Dijon might constitute a. 
danger to public health because beverages with a low alco 
hol content are more readily accessible and their consump
tion might lead to greater tolerance of stronger liquor. 
Bonn based its argument on Treaty Article 36, which empow
ers the member states to restrict imports to protect public 
health, among other things. 

Following extensive discussions with the member-state gov
ernments, the European Commission has proposed to the Coun
cil of Ministers a new four-year program for the Joint Re
search Center. Comprising the four research establishments 
located at Geel (Belgium), Ispra (Italy), Karlsruhe (Germa
ny), and Petten (Holland), the JRC conducts the Community's 
research and development for the benefit of all member 
states. One of its major policies has been to prevent 
overlapping of Community and national R&D efforts. Nation
al institutes that also carry out R&D for the other states 
receive financial support from the Community. 

Nuclear safety has always been given priority by the 
JRC, and the new program would intensify these efforts. 
Although the program was drawn up prior to the Harrisburg 
accident, it is certain that the circumstances that led to 
the severest threat of nuclear contamination in the United 
States will also be studied and the necessary conclusions 
drawn. In addition to focusing attention on the safety of 
nuclear power plants, the scientists will also delve deeper 
into the safety aspects of fast-breeder and light-water re-

• 
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actors. The program will emphasize four major experiments, 
which for the most part are designed to back up the work of 
the member states' licensing agencies. Research will also 
continue into the safety aspects of the plutonium fuel cy
cle, problems related to the permanent storage of radio
active waste, and the strengthening of safeguards and fis
sionable material management methods. 

Since substantial efforts are being made by the member 
states to develop solar energy, the JRC would follow up 
with several projects of its own in this field, These 
would include the establishment of a large testing facility 
to assist industry in the introduction of this new technol
ogy. There would be studies on the year-round use of solar 
energy for industrial and domestic purposes and research 
into new processes for the conversion and storage of solar 
energy. 

The program, for which approval seems assured, would 
run from 1980 through '83 and would cost 500 million ECU. 

Contrary to previous predictions, the early parliamentary 
elections in Italy will not be held on the same date as the 
European Parliament elections (June 10) but a week earlier. 
The decision of the Christian Democratic caretaker govern
ment came after consultations with the State Council and a 
stormy debate among the political parties, which were 
weighing the consequences for themselves of separate or 
combined elections. The government's announcement was ac
tually welcomed only by the Christian Democratic Party it
self, which prefers the early-date for the national elec
tions and local administrative elections (June 3-4) because 
it expects a higher turnout :i.n its favor. Such positive 
results might then give the party a boost for the subse
quent election of Italy's 81 representatives to the Euro
pean Parliament. 

The decision for separate rounds of voting, taken 
mainly for legal reasons, was described as "cynical" by the 
Socialist PSI, which had hoped to use the European elec
tions as a springboard for the national vote. The party 
announced it might call for European Court of Justice in
tervention in order to protect the voting rights of Italian 
citizens. The Communists expressed their dissatisfaction 
by pointing to the doubled election costs and the extra 
burden placed on the schools. (Because of the elections, 
the school year probably will end earlier than usual, in 
late May.) The Liberals and Social Democrats, too, had fa
vored a combined round of balloting. 

The difficulties of scheduling combined elections were 
posed by the Italian election law, which provides that bal
loting may be conducted on the first day (usually Sunday) 
for the whole day and on the second (usually Monday) until 
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only 2 p.m. The European election law sets aside one full 
day of balloting and then provides for the counting of 
votes "afterward." Originally, it had been considered in 
Rome to ask the eight other European participant countries 
to delay counting until 2 p.m. or at least withhold results 
until then, but this idea apparently had to be abandoned. 

German tourists who make reservations for package tours af
ter Oct. 1 stand a better chance of getting their money 
back if the trip falls considerably short of what was· prom
ised. Amendments to the Civil Code, recently approved by 
the Bundesrat following the Bundestag's earlier action, 
make German travel bureaus and tour promoters responsible 
whenever a tourist who has booked through them is bilked by 
the hotel or other accommodation either at home or abroad. 
Overbooked hotels, bad food, unsatisfactory sanitary facil
ities, noise, and lack of promised special services have 
been tourists' major complaints in recent years, but there 
were also charges that the refund was inadequate whenever a 
trip was canceled. 

The Civil Code amendments bar a German travel bureau 
or tour promoter from merely acting as a go-between for the 
tourist and the accommodation; they now become a party to 
the contract. If the hotel, food, or service fails to me. 
the standards promised in the contract, the tourist could 
either ask the hotel to remedy the situation or demand a 
reduced price. He could also cancel the contract, demand a 
refund, and claim damages. If the tourist's claims are not 
satisfied, the German travel bureau or tour promoter could 
be drawn into the picture •. The amendments also put curbs 
on the practice of some travel bureaus of demanding a steep 
fee when a tourist cancels before departure. 

There has been much discussion in Germany about the 
need for this legislation. Although the tourist industry 
sought to head off amendments by adopting voluntary guide
lines back in 1976, the government felt that these did not 
produce the expected results. On the other hand, Bonn 
thought that it could not ignore tourists' widespread com
plaints about misrepresentations concerning the conditions 
at vacation destinations. Of the 12 million Germans who 
vacationed abroad last year, 7 million booked package 
tours. 

Germany's upper house of Parliament has adopted tax legis
lation important for businesses in and dealing with West 
Berlin. In order to help the city's economy, businesses 
investing in fixed assets there will be entitled to in
creased grants from the government - 15% of costs instead 
of the previous 12%. Businesses investing in assets needed 
for processing as well as in service equipment, such as 
computers, may count on government grants totaling 25% of 

• 
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costs instead of 10%. Both of the new rules apply to the 
tax year 1979 (Doing Business in Europe, Par. 23,405). To 
attract more residents to West Ber_lin, the special chil
dren's allowance granted on top of the regular allowance 
available to the head of the family will be increased from 
DM 22 to DM 49.50 per child. This increase will take ef
fect on Jan. 1, 1980 (Doing Business in Europe, Par. 
23,414). 

Belgium is the first country in western Europe to intro
duce a fuel rationing program, with the goal of reducing 
the country's energy consumption by 5% on an annual basis. 
In his inaugural statement to Parliament, the new prime 
minister, Wilfried Martens, had announced that his govern
ment was trying to lower consumption of heating fuels in 
private households by 20% this year and that of industry by 
10%. It has been decreed that room temperatures in public 
buildings and offices may not exceed 20 degrees centigrade. 
For the time being, no restrictions have been announced on 
gasoline consumption, since supplies are more than adequate 
at the moment. 

Commentators have questioned the effectiveness of the 
program because its implementation will depend on the ac
tive support of the oil companies and distributors. Mar
tens said the authorities would soon be.gin negotiations 
with the suppliers, aimed at having these companies draw up 
supply quotas based on last year's sales. The government 
might find it difficult, it was pointed out, to monitor 
distribution so as to make sure that all fuel customers are 
treated equally. Also, it was noted, the program works to 
the disadvantage of those who already reduced their energy 
consumption last year and will now face further cutbacks. 

In related developments, the government has proposed 
to set up a new agency that would be responsible for safety 
controls at nuclear power plants. The action was a direct 
result of the public debate about reactor safety in Belgium 
following the accident at the Harrisburg, Pa., plant, 

In Holland, too, the government has unveiled a program to 
reduce oil consumption by 5%, and the oil companies and 
distributors have agreed to cooperate within their contrac
tual obligations. The drive is being backed up by a pub
licity campaign aimed, for instance, at motorists, who are 
being urged to observe the 100-kilometer-an-hour speed lim
it on freeways. As in Belgium, temperatures in public 
buildings are to be lowered. 

In other developments, the Dutch cigarette industry 
has decided on a drastic curtailment of advertising in the 
interest of public health. All domestic manufacturers have 
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presented the government with a voluntary code to discon
tinue advertising within public transport and sports facil
ities. In addition, the industry has pledged not to direct 
ads at young people under 18. 

The Danish central bank authorities recently expressed wor
ries about the virtual run on mortgage bonds by foreign 
buyers. These high-interest obligations, carrying coupons 
of 16-17%, have become a prime attraction in the last two 
months or so after the government on Feb. 6 issued a ban on 
the purchase by foreigners of regular state bond issues. 
By the end of last month, sales of Danish mortgage bonds 
totaled 9 billion kroner, creating an interest debt of 
about 1 billion. In March alone, sales reached 1.6 billion 
kroner, for a quarterly total of more than 3 billion. The 
push is coming mainly from buyers who are not taxable on 
interest income - pension funds and insurers, for instance. 

With the additional recent floating of a 1-billion
kroner state bond issue, Denmark has accumulated currency 
reserves of approximately 22 billion kroner. On the other 
hand, however, the total outstanding foreign debt of 50 
billion kroner (net) is now threatening to become such a 
burden that the government and the central bank are report
edly seriously considering.a sale ban on mortgage bonds as. 
well. 

The authorities would be particularly disturbed by a 
sudden backflow of these bonds, which could be possible in 
the event of renewed disturbances on the foreign exchange 
markets. Although the new European monetary system pro
vides certain safeguards i~ this respect, it is undoubtedly 
true that these very same safeguards have served to enhance 
the attractiveness of the Danish bonds. There are now 
those who advocate additional and even tougher restric
tions, even if such curbs would not really be in the inter
est of a further liberalization of the European capital 
markets. 

Observers in these markets have been asking the obvi
ous question of how Denmark can afford such high interest 
levels at a time when the government could be raising medi
um-term foreign loans at far more favorable terms. Central 
bank authorities are answering this with the argument that 
Copenhagen's monetary policies must be seen against the 
background of the latent payments deficit, which - after a 
temporary slowdown - apparently is again heading for a lev
el of 8.5-9 billion kroner. 

Under the impact of a serious shortage of gasoline, diesel 
fuel, and oil products in Ireland, the Dublin government is 
considering steps to establish a state-owned. oil company 
which would contract directly with the producer countries. 

• 
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The plans were revealed by Industry Minister Desmond O'Mal
ley as part of the government's explanation of why it had 
taken ~ontrol this month of the country's diesel oil stocks 
and distribution. Legislation dating from 1971 empowers 
Dublin to direct oil companies to deliver supplies to areas 
designated by the government. A Dublin dock strike in com
bination with the worldwide shortages following the Iranian 
conflict and OPEC price increases have had a particularly 
severe effect on Ireland, where storage facilites can hold 
only 90 days of supplies. 

The government decision to take control was preceded 
by an April 11 meeting between O'Malley and oil company ex
ecutives at which the latter reportedly refused to reveal 
the amount of oil supplies currently available in the Re
public. The companies rejected accusations, however, that 
they were withholding supplies from the domestic market in 
order to drive up prices. The shortage has been affecting 
both industry and private consumers, with diesel and heat
ing fuels particularly in short supply and in some areas 
almost unobtainable. With the most recent step, the gov
ernment will be in a position to allocate available sup
plies to priority recipients, such as industry, agricul
ture, schools, and hospitals. 

The oil companies indicated their willingness to fully 
cooperate with the government, even though the latter ap
parently is not prepared to grant their application for 
price increases. O'Malley said his Ministry had evidence 
that the country's only oil refinery was working at only 
75% of its capacity and that, in some areas, oil supply 
stocks were higher than normal. 

Clarifying and corrective details have become available 
concerning last week ,·s Euromarket News report on draft leg
islation by the Liechtenstein government proposing to 
tighten certain company law provisions. 

It has been pointed out by members of the legal pro
fession in the principality that only one member rather 
than all members of a company's administrative or manage
ment board (Verwaltungsrat) would have to be an attorney, 
legal agent, trustee, or auditor. The obligatory residency 
requir~ment also would apply to only one Verwaltungsrat 
member. The Kontrollstelle referred to in the draft legis
lation as being entrusted with the mandatory audit of the 
balance sheets, profit and loss statements, and inventories 
of certain businesses would not be an official control 
agency, as the bill's wording might suggest, but any inde
pendent auditor or auditing company, Also, the proposed 
change of rules barring any commercial activity applies to 
a Stiftung (foundation) but not necessarily to an Anstalt 
(establishment). For the latter, the draft law foresees 
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modifications concerning the rights and duties of the 
founder. Finally, the government's powers to order the 
dissolution of any company whose activities damage the na
tional interest actually are derived from 1959 legislation 
and are merely redefined in the new draft proposal. 

EURO COMPANY SCENE 

Germany's Continental Gunmi-Werke AG, Hannover, has signed 
an agreement in principle with Uniroyal, Inc., New York, to 
take over the latter's European tire operations. The price 
of the proposed transaction was not disclosed; unofficial 
estimates put it at i100 million. Pending the expected ap
proval by both companies' supervisory boards and the cartel 
authorities in Berlin and Brussels, the deal would involve 
the transfer to Continental of four Uniroyal tire plants in 
Belgium, Britain, France, and Germany and a Luxembourg 
plant producing tire cord. It would boost Continental's 
annual turnover from DM 2 billion to DM 2.6 billion and 
double its share of the hotly competitive German tire mar
ket from 11% to 22%, solidifying the company's No. 2 posi
tion after Michelin (35%). 

Levi Strauss of San Francisco has announced plans to esta. 
lish three more jeans and sportswear production plants in 
Scotland, requiring an investment of ~7 million. The ex
pansion would create 2,000 additional jobs until 1984. The 
company is already operating three Scottish plants with a 
total work force of 1,100, Levi Strauss executives in Eu
rope said the move reflects the company's sales success in 
the U.K. and Scotland's position as an efficient manufac
turing base. The new plant facilities are to be leased 
from the Scottish Development Agency. 

According to press reports from Paris, International Tele
phone & Telegraph is currently engaged in attempts to sell 
off several of its subsidiaries in France, among them prob
ably Claude (electric lighting), ITT-Oceanic (TV sets), and 
Sonolor (car radios). The reports said that Claude is most 
likely to be taken over by General Telephone & Electronics 
(GTE).· The company was acquired by ITT in 1977 and became 
profitable only last year, on sales of FF 331 million. 
ITT's consolidation in France was explained with a shift in 
emphasis to more U.S.-based investments. However, the com
pany apparently has no plans to get rid of its most impor
tant French subsidiary, CGCT, a manufacturer of telephone 
equipment, with annual sales of FF 1.6 billion. 

• 
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The European Court of Justice has drafted a proposal for 
its own reorganization in order to improve efficiency and 
to cope with an ever-growing case load. The proposal is 
not as broad as the plan suggested in July 1978, when Court 
President Hans Kutscher asked for three additional jus
tices and four more advocates general. The Council of Min
isters thought that the Court could get by with a narrower 
reorganization, although it agreed that the bench would 
have to be enlarged before Greece, Portugal, and Spain 
joined. 

A working group comprised of Community, Court of Jus
tice and member-state officials has taken up the latest 
proposal, and Council attorneys expect that it will suggest 
two additional advocates general. This alone would be of 
some help because the AGs assist the Court in carrying out 
its judicial tasks (Common Market Reports, Pars. 4607, 
4608). There would also be additional chambers (at present 
two) to relieve the full Court from hearing cases. In this 
context two problems have come up concerning the procedure 
to be followed in assigning cases to individual chambers 
without violating fundamental principles of the judicial 
process. Since suits involving an individual member state 
as either plaintiff or defendant always carry strong polit-
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ical connotations, cases must be assigned in a way that en
sures due process. The other problem is how to avoid as
signing a case to a chamber that is allegedly favorably in
clined toward a particular state. 

The European Parliament is now considering an earlier 
proposal to establish a lower tribunal to hear disputes be
tween Community employees and the various EC institutions 
such as the Commission, Council, Parliament, and European 
Investment Bank. This would leave the full Court free to 
hear other cases. The Council could not take up the mea
sure before now because the EP has yet to give its opinion; 
the latter is divided about which employee organization 
should be entitled to delegate a lay judge to the Court's 
three-man panel (one professional judge, one representative 
of the employing Community institution, and one union rep
resentative). 

The EEC's last-minute withdrawal from the Geneva GATT trade 
package of an offer to abolish import curbs on 33 Japanese 
export items has shocked the Japanese, but it did not come 
entirely unexpectedly. Many Brussels observers hesitate to 
dramatize the move; they consider it just another step in 
the long tug-of-war between the EEC and Japan to get the 
latter to whittle down its huge trade surplus with the Com- . 
munity. At present, a total of 64 Japanese products are • 
affected by quotas imposed by the EEC and, in some cases, 
individual member states. For example, Italy's quota on 
Japanese car imports is 2,000 vehicles per year. 

In a confidential report leaked to the public in late 
March, the European Commission was not optimistic about the 
chances of improving the lopsided trade picture. (Japan 
had a $6.4-billion surplus last year, compared with a $5.2-
billion surplus in 1977.) The Commission believes that the 
EEC will have to consider selective retaliatory curbs on 
Japanese exports later this year unless Japan does consid
erably more to reduce this surplus. In its report, the 
Commission cites several reasons why there has been no 
progress, but a major factor undoubtedly is the low-wage 
situation in Japan, which allows manufacturers there to of
fer their products at much lower prices. 

The Commission suggests that the Japanese take defini
tive action before the economic summit of the most-indus
trialized Western nations scheduled for next month in Tok
yo. If no concrete results are forthcoming by then, the 
EEC could take retaliatory action - strong enough "to 
teach the Japanese a lesson" but not so strong as to start 
a trade war. The Commission is aware that putting up addi
tional barriers in Europe might prompt the Japanese to in
crease their exports to the U.S., which could intensify 
protectionist measures there. 

Observers point out that the Commission cannot take 
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retaliatory measures on its own; such action would have tJ 
be approved by the Council. At the moment it is uncertain 
whether the principal advocates of free trade among the 
member states - especially Germany and Denmark - would go 
along with such measures unless the EEC's trade deficit 
with Japan took a drastic turn for the worse. 

The Council has adopted a regulation on duty-free imports 
of goods for educational, scientific and cultural purposes. 
The action is the Community's follow-up to the UNESCO con
ference held in Nairobi in November 1976. At that time the 
members of UNESCO agreed on a protocol broadening the range 
of products that could enter duty-free (such as books, sci
entific equipment, and musical instruments). At the Nairo
bi conference the Community succeeded in having a clause 
inserted into the protocol that made it a contracting party 
to the latter+++ The Commission takes exception to the 
Irish government's legislative plan to propose to Parlia
ment a reduction of the corporate income tax rate to 10% 
(enactment is planned for 1981). A tax rate that low would 
interfere with the drive for ultimate harmonization of na
tional tax rates; the Commission is striving for a rate 
ranging between 45% and 55%. Dublin's plan was prompted by 
the Commission's objections to the current system, which 
provides for a 45% rate on profits from domestic sales, 
while profits derived from sales abroad are exempt up to 
1990. 

The U.K. government's Banking Bill, which received Royal 
Assent last month, is the first comprehensive piece of 
banking legislation ever to be introduced in the U.K. and 
will supersede various previous measures. The Bill gives 
the Bank of England wide regulatory powers, particularly to 
establish a two-tier system of financial institutions: rec
ognized banks and licensed deposit takers. The first tier 
will comprise the clearing banks, accepting houses, and 
most overseas banks with operations in the U.K., while oth
er approved corporate finance and investment banking bodies 
will form the second tier. Only those in the first tier 
will be able to use the term "bank" in their title. The 
others must identify themselves as "licensed deposit tak
ers," although they may state that they offer banking ser
vices, provided this is not publicly displayed. No other 
form of banking institution will be permitted, and not all 
of those operating at present will achieve a recognized 
status. 

EEC-based banks operating in the U.K. will continue 
with the "bank" designation, followed by the words, "li
censed deposit holder." A last-minute amendment to the 
Bill ensured that non-EEC foreign banks would be given the 
same treatment, although there was parliamentary criticism 
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that some British financial institutions are now actually 
in a worse position than many overseas banks of comparable 
financial standing and reputation. Before the amendment, 
such banks would have been forced to remove the word "bank" 
from their title and substitute "licensed deposit holder." 
The overseas banks that will be incorporated in the higher 
tier are likely to be those which at present have autho
rized status under the Exchange Control Act. Applications 
for recognition will have to be made within six months of 
an "appointed day," yet to be stipulated. 

The Bill provides for a deposit protection fund to 
which all recognized banks and licensed deposit holders 
will in time contribute a total of some b6 million. The 
National Girobank is at present exempt, but it must make an 
equivalent annual contribution to the Treasury. 

An unusual feature of the Bill is that a finance house 
that is a wholly-owned subsidiary of a first-tier bank 
probably will not itself be able to use the title "bank." 
The Bill also protects bank overdrafts that were prejudi
cial under the Consumer Credit Acts. 

The chairman of the National Westminster Bank (Nat
West), Robin Leigh-Pemberton, said "the principle of li
censes for deposit-taking institutions and of distinguish
ing those banks which have earned the status of recognize. 
bank can only be beneficial. It will clear up much of the 
confusion in the mind of the general public as to which in
stitutions can properly be regarded as banks and will make 
for greater confidence in the banking system." 

A reform of the French banking system in order to strength
en competition and ease regional credit access has been 
proposed by a government-appointed study commission under 
the chairmanship of Jacques Mayeux, the ex-president of the 
Caisse Nationale de Credit Agricole and current head of the 
state-controlled Sacilor-Sollac steel group. According to 
the commission's report, the country's existing banking 
structure strongly favors the big state banks, which are 
privileged in many ways. For instance, they alone can ex
tend their credit business to foreign-currency loans and to 
exports while the small, regional banks cannot. 

The report advocates a greater decentralization of the 
system, not only in geographical terms, by recommending the 
buildup of independently managed regional banks. This 
would also require the state's Big Three - Societe Gener
ale, Credit Lyonnais, and Bank Nationale de Paris - toes
tablish more independent units at provincial level. Other 
recommendations made by the Mayeux commission include the 
abolishm~nt of credit growth ceilings, establishing fixed 
ratios between capital and lending volume, and removing the 
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inequities faced by the smaller and medium-sized companies 
in their borrowing operations. 

The commission's findings are to be reflected in offi
cial reform proposals that probably will be drawn up later 
this year. (Late in 1978 the government already had draft
ed a new charter for Credit Agricole, the farmers mutual 
bank, which, among other things, removed some of the bank's 
special fiscal privileges.) 

In related developments, the French association of 
private banks has decided on the creation of a deposit 
guarantee fund protecting clients against losses that might 
result from possible bank failures or liquidity problems. 
The fund - the size of which is yet to be determined -
would be sustained by annual contributions by the member 
banks. Georges Hervet, head of the private banks' coordi
nation office, said the banks owe it to their image and 
reputation to provide this joint guarantee. He cited the 
recent cases of two small institutions, Lagace and Hispano
Fran~aise, of which at least one had to close its door be
cause of fraudulent activities. The collapse caused a de
positors' committee to recommend that clients of private 
banks withdraw their deposits and transfer them to the 
state banks. 

A ruling by the Frankfurt Labor Appellate Court that lock
outs are illegal under the Hesse state constitution has 
caused some confusion in Germany, but labor experts consid
er it no more than a judicial episode. The management of a 
printing company that lost its case has vowed to appeal to 
the Supreme Labor Court. The matter was scheduled to come 
before the high court in any case, however, because the un
ion that lost over the lockout issue in another appellate 
labor court has appealed. 

Although Germany's constitution does not expressly 
grant employers the right to lock out employees, the Su
preme Labor Court has developed in its case law the.doc
trine that allows them to do this as a last resort to ad
vance their interests, inasmuch as the case law allows 
workers to strike for higher pay and improved working con
ditions (Doing Business in Europe, Par. 23,421), The lower 
labor courts so far have ruled according to this case-law 
doctrine. Of the 11 state constitutions, only that of 
Hesse outlaws lockouts, but its Article 25(5) has never 
been invoked because of the Supreme Court's case law. 

Most labor law experts agree that the entire issue 
should be settled along the lines of the federal constitu
tion's Article 31, which says that federal law takes prece
dence over state law. Their argument, supported by most 
constitutional lawyers, is that not only federal constitu
tional law, but any federal law, including case law <level-
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oped by one of the five federal supreme courts, takes prior
ity over state constitutional provisionsi, Further, they 
point out that the Hesse state constitution of 1946 also 
provides for capital punishment, but that since 1949 no one 
has been executed in that state because the federal consti
tution bars capital punishment. 

There are others, particularly from within the unions, 
who count on a change of doctrine by the Federal Constitu
tional Court in the event the Supreme Labor Court adheres 
to its case law. The latter's judgment is not expected be
fore the middle of 1980. 

The stalemate that has been holding up collective bargain
ing talks in Holland for weeks finally seems to have been 
broken with the reluctant agreement of the unions to drop 
for the time being their demands for a shorter workweek. 
The surprise decision, which is likely to influence negoti
ations in other sectors, was made by the unions joined in 
the FNV federation; they represent more than half a million 
employees in the metalworking industry. It was also ac
cepted by the negotiators in the wage talks covering some 
95,000 workers in banking and insurance. The breakthrough 
should clear the way for a collective pay accord in both 
sectors, even though the metalworkers want the new contra. 
to run only until April 1980, while the employers insist 
a two-year deal. 

Observers believe that the unions felt compelled to 
relent on their demand for the gradual introduction of the 
35-hour week because of too persuasive counter-arguments 
offered by the other side. They said the labor leaders 
eventually had to concede that a shorter workweek would not 
help to reduce unemployment, which in Holland has mainly 
structural causes. (Despite a jobless rate of 5%-plus, 
there are thousands of vacancies that cannot be filled.) 
The "threat" of the 35-hour week undoubtedly has encouraged 
Dutch industry to emphasize rationalization investments 
aimed at higher productivity and fewer jobs. Nevertheless, 
labor representatives made it clear that the issue has 
merely been postponed for the metalworking and banking/in
surance sectors and could still be a factor in the other 
industries. 

The negotiations are now shifting to areas where no 
insurmountable problems are expected (longer annual leave, 
early retirement provisions, etc.). 

The current judicial investigation in Rome of the Bank of 
Italy is being cited by legal experts as an example of the 
enormous discretionary jurisdiction of the Italian courts. 
These broad powers do not rest upon a lack of statutory di-

• 
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rection but are the result of a multiplicity of laws enact
ed at various times but seldom modified or repealed. "It 
is the unfortunate habit of each session of Parliament," 
noted one observer, "to legislate without too much refer
ence to the statutory record of its predecessors." The re
sult is, it has been pointed out, that many laws overlap 
and even contradict each other, placing the judiciary in a 
position to "interpret" the state of law as it sees fit. 

The magistrate handling the Bank of Italy matter, An
tonio Alibrandi, is not a member of the General Accounting 
Court, the body that has primary responsibility for super
vision and investigation of government agencies and state
run enterprises. He is simply an investigating magistrate, 
one of many at the Palace of Justice, empowered, in a gen
eral way, to rout out wrongdoing. In the Bank's case, he 
is acting in response to a prosecutor's request to inves
tigate suspected corruption. The probe centers on the pro
priety of a number of allegedly "soft" loans made to a 
large chemicals conglomerate, Societa Italiana Resine 
(SIR), over a period of years by, through, or with the ap
proval of the Bank of Italy. 

Judge Alibrandi's first public investigative act was 
to call in the No. 3 man at the Bank, Deputy Director Mario 
Sarcinelli, for extensive questioning, Thereafter, to the 
amazement and anger of the Italian banking community, Sar
cinelli was held for 12 days without formal charges having 
been brought against him. The jailing was on "suspicion of 
corruption" - a situation that does not call for detention 
unless the court finds (which it apparently did) that the 
investigation would be endangered if the suspect were left 
free "to circulate." The governor of the Bank of Italy, 
Paolo Baffi, 67, as highly respected a bureaucrat as can be 
found in Italy, was told that only his age kept him from 
similar detention. (In the meantime, the government has 
"symbolically" reinstated Sarcinelli after he had been sus
pended from his post and was provisionally released from 
jail - see story below.) 

The investigation and the way in which it is being 
conducted has become a major political issue reaching 
across party lines. Legal observers are suggesting that 
the magistrate has somewhat exceeded his powers in inves
tigating the Bank at all (such investigation presumably be
ing within the jurisdiction of the Accounting Court) and 
certainly his authority in ordering Sarcinelli's imprison
ment. 

Rome Government Apparently in order to prevent the collective resignation 
Shows Support of the top leaders of the Italian central bank, the Andre
for Sarcinelli otti caretaker cabinet on April 20 formally reinstated 

• 
Mario Sarcinelli, the institution's third-ranking officer. 
Bank governor Paolo Baffi and other leading officials had 
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threatened to step down following Sarcinelli's arrest, de
tention, and suspension. Although retroactive to April 6, 
the reinstatement amounted to no more than a "gesture of 
solidarity" which could not stay the judicial proceedings 
and did not allow Sarcinelli to return to his post. The 
investigating magistrate is accusing the Banca d'Italia 
leadership of not having informed the judiciary of known 
irregularities in credit transactions involving the SIR 
group and subsidiaries. The government officially supports 
the Bank in saying that Baffi and Sarcinelli had acted cor
rectly and that, in any case, such allegations should be 
made the. subject of internal disciplinary proceedings rath
er than a public inquiry. 

In related developments, the government has now offi
cially agreed to the formation of bank consortia for the 
financial rescue of SIR-Rumianca and Liquichimica (Liqui
gas), the two ailing chemicals groups. As previously indi
cated, this means that the two groups will not be made sub
ject to new legislation providing for the appointment of 
state commissioners to administrate near-bankrupt indus
trial companies for up to three years. 

EURO COMPANY SCENE 

Disappointment has been the reaction in some European co~ 
tries to the unexpected announcement by the Ford Motor Co. 
that it has decided against building a new European automo
bile assembly plant and will instead expand existing capac
ities. There had been intensive official efforts in Aus
tria, France, and Portugal to persuade Ford to establish 
such a new plant (which would have required investment of a 
reported isoo million and given employment to up to 8,000) 
in the respective countries. In Austria, which has no ma
jor automobile production of its own, the government had 
been prepared to offer very generous incentives. In Paris 
it had been hoped that a Ford plant in Lorraine would help 
to ease the structural problems of that area's industry. 
(In the meantime, however, the indigenous automakers, Re
nault and Peugeot-Citroen', have proposed to create 6,200 
new jobs there by 1983 - an announcement that was seen to 
be in direct "retaliation" to Ford's possible Lorraine 
plans.) 

In the countries with existing Ford plants - Germany, 
Britain, Holland, France, Belgium, and Spain - there is now 
speculation about where the company will concentrate its ' 
expansion efforts. Germany (Saarlouis) and Spain (Valen
cia) are given the best chances. The project that has now 
been scrapped was for an assembly plant with a daily capac
ity of 1,000 units which probably would have produced the 
successor of Ford's "Escort" model. 

COMMERCE, CLEARING~ BOUSE,,INC .. ,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,, .... ~ ,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,~ ,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,~ '''''''''"~ • 
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Portugal, China, and Yugoslavia are very much on the minds 
of Connnunity officials these days. The discussions between 
Conununity and Portuguese officials that started on Feb. 28 
about the terms of Portugal's joining the Communities con
cern customs'and foreign relations in particular. The Eu
ropean Connnission has sent a memorandum to the Council of 
Ministers on possible safeguards for Portuguese industries. 
The EC executive explains therein that it would be reason
able to grant Portugal the right under the current free 
trade agreement (and also temporarily in the future acces
sion treaty) to reintroduce protective duties, to freeze 
for a certain period the dismantling of tariffs, and to im
pose quotas (on automobiles, for example) in order to 
shield certain fledgling industries against competition 
from other member states. Portugal had asked in January 
for concessions, including better access of its farm prod
uce to the Conunon Market. 

The mixed EC-Chinese connnittee set up under the five
year trade agreement signed on April 3, 1978 (Common Market 
Reports, Par. 9982, 10,038) was to meet in Peking on May 3, 
but the conference was put off until late June. The group 
is to oversee the smooth operation of the agreement and may 
make reconnnendations to expand the list of Chinese products 

COMMON MARKET REPORTS (ISSN 0588-649X), published weekly by Commerce Clearing House, Inc., 4025 
W. Peterson Ave., Chicago, Illinois 60646. Subscription rate $635 per year. Second-class postage paid at Chicago, 
Illinois. Printed in U. S. A. All rights reserved . • 



• EUROMARKET NEWS - p. 2 

Talks 
(contd. J 

Most States 
Oppose Farm 
Price Freeze 

that could freely enter the Connnunity or would benefit from 
increased quotas. Since no agreement had been reached on 
what products to reconnnend, the meeting was postponed to 
avoid offending Peking's leadership, which has shown a keen 
interest in expanding trade with the EEC. 

Connnunity officials point out that the difficulty of 
expanding trade lies in the fact that textiles (cotton in 
particular) are virtually the only products that the Chi
nese can offer in quantities and at competitive prices. 
The EC has little room to maneuver because its own textile 
industries are suffering from high production costs and 
low-priced imports from Taiwan, Korea, Hong Kong, and other 
countries. Peking also wants preferential customs treat
ment for a number of other products as well as an expansion 
of the list of products that may enter the Counnon Market 
without restrictions. The problem here is that some member 
states have already liberalized their trade with China and 
others have not. 

The negotiations between the Connnunity and Yugoslavia 
for a new trade and cooperation agreement will be resumed 
late this month or in early June now that Belgrade's minis
ter for EC relations, Stojan Andov, has wound up his tour 
of major European capitals and also has had talks with mem
bers of the Commission. Member-state and Commission offi. 
cials told Andov that the Counnunity's improved offer, mad 
after Belgrade rejected an earlier proposal, still contains 
some margin for negotiations, such as more concessions for 
Yugoslavia (Common Market Reports, Par. 9994). The diffi
culties stem from the fact that nearly 90% of Yugoslavia's 
imports from the EEC consist of industrial products, while 
40% of her exports are made up of farm products, including 
meat, wine, and corn, of which the EEC has plenty. Counnu
nity officials say that few concessions can be expected 
here, but they point to the financial aid that the EC is 
ready to give Belgrade (a total of 200 million EUA) to fi
nance industrial projects. 

Setting prices for agricultural commodities each year has 
always been a drawn-out affair for the Council in the past. 
This year, however, the task is much more difficult because 
the problem is not to reconcile mere differences over. the 
extent of price increases but to work out a compromise be
tween the states wanting modest increases and the U.K., 
which is demanding a price freeze. The Counnission has pro
posed freezing farm prices for 1979-80. No major member 
state other than Britain is prepared to support such a 
drastic move at this point. Denmark and the Netherlands 
could possibly be convinced to do so, but France is com
pletely opposed to it. Brussels observers nevertheless are 
expecting a small increase to be approved by the Council 
next month. 

The British government's argument that the Counnunity's 
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common agricultural policy cannot go on forever as it has 
in the past due to mounting costs is gaining increased rec
ognition, observers say. The costs of price supports and 
other measures to finance CAP have gone up by 400% since 
1971 (from $3.2 billion annually to $12 billion). CAP 
takes up three-fourths of the Community's annual budget, 
and as a result there is not much revenue left for other, 
more important tasks, such as support for investments in 
the EEC's underdeveloped regions. 

In the meantime, most experts, including officials of 
Germany's agriculture ministry, agree there is a way out. 
They recommend the gradual removal of price supports so as 
to achieve world market price levels as well as compensa
tion for farmers through direct income subsidies. These 
experts believe that there should be strings attached to 
the subsidies - for instance, by denying aid to farmers 
with incomes above a certain level. The question that re
mains is whether the Council has the political will to make 
a start in this direction at all, the experts say. 

The members of the U.N. 's Economic Commission for Europe 
have agreed in Geneva on an across-frontier air pollution 
control convention. (The ECE comprises all East and West 
European countries; the United States has observer status.) 
The draft, the first of its kind, would provide for control 
measures and for research and development of air pollution 
control; it would establish a system of exchanging informa
tion and provide measures to moni,tor and evaluate air pol
lution. The draft is unique in another way: by agreeing to 
it, the Soviet Union and the other East Bloc countries have 
recognized de facto the .Community as an entity and have set 
a precedent for future EEC-Comecon negotiations. Although 
the EC is not expressly a party to the draft convention, 
the agreed text allows regional organizations for economic 
integration to assume rights and obligations of its mem
bers. This accommodates the EEC, which increasingly has 
been exercising supranational powers in environmental mat
ters. The Scandinavians - being especially affected by air 
pollution from West and East European countries, depending 
on weather conditions - have been insisting on a convention 
and are largely credited with persuading the Kremlin to ac
cept the draft+++ The European Commission has reintro
duced customs duties for a number of products imported from 
the developing countries because these imports have reached 
the ceilings previously established. The main products are 
silk and synthetic fabrics, gloves, and sacks, primarily 
from Far East countries. 

The French National Credit Council, meeting under the 
chairmanship of the Economics Minister for the first time 
since 1970, on April 24 approved a number of government 
measures pertaining mainly to consumer (installment) loans 
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and reserve requirements for connnercial banks. The action 
was a further step in the administration's drive to improve 
the competitive climate in the banking sector. 

Under the new rules, the ceilings are being removed on 
the duration of installment loans, which for automobiles 
has been 24 months and for other consumer goods 21 months. 
Also abolished was the rule limiting such loans to 80% of 
the purchased value, i.e., requiring a 20% down payment, 
The fixed basic interest rate for installment credits of 
i7.3% will no longer be mandatory, but banks must inform 
the borrower of the effective interest rate as well as the 
total credit costs. Supplemental charges such as commis
sions and processing fees are no longer allowed. 

The interest rates normally quoted for consumer loans 
in France lately have been varying up to 23%, but stiff 
supplemental charges often drive up the actual burden to 
30-40% in annual interest. Nevertheless, 38% of new auto
mobiles, nearly 40% of television sets, and 25% of house
hold appliances are purchased on the installment plan. Of 
the FF 35 billion in total consumer credits granted last 
year, FF 18.7 billion was for installment purchases and the 
remainder for personal loans. 

The second package of measures passed by the Credit 
Council concerned the ratio of the commercial banks' own. 
resources to their lending volume, which in comparison wi 
other countries tends to be very low. In the case of the 
nationalized banks it amounts to only 1% and in that of the 
private banks to 3%. The new rules provide for the rais
ing of this ratio to 5% until mid-1982, and the banks may 
float debentures to partially finance this increase. The 
attempt by Economics Minister Rene Monory to achieve this 
target much sooner met with the firm opposition of the 
banking community; also, the nationalized banks would be 
unable to beef up their capital base within a shorter time. 

New regulations, similar to those prevailing in West 
Germany, also were issued in regard to risk distribution. 
Thus, a single large loan may not exceed 75% of a bank's 
own resources if that loan corresponds to 5% of total out
standing credits or more than 50% of the recipient's total 
bank debts. The combined total of all large credits (each 
in excess of 25% of a bank's own capital) may not be higher 
than ten times that capital. 

The French employers, through the CNPF industrial federa
tion, have again pledged a special effort to provide jobs 
for young people leaving the schools this year. They have 
of~ered to open up 500,000 of such jobs if the government 
assumes certain costs, mainly by funding 50% of the social 
insurance contributions for one year. Last year the CNPF 
(or Patronat) spearheaded a similar program, which created 
an estimated 210,000 jobs. The federation's 1979 drive is 
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viewed as an absolute necessity given the fact that unem
ployment in France climbed by another 2.2% in March, to 
1.313 million (seasonally adjusted), Although the number 
of vacancies rose slightly, by 1.1%, it was still 8% below 
the level of 12 months ago. Next month, the schools and 
universities will release another 600,000 young people into 
the labor market. 

The Patronat's plan, presented to the government on 
April 23, concentrates heavily on improved training oppor
tunities for young people up to the age of 27. Recommend
ed, for instance, are special apprenticeship arrangements 
with shorter periods of training, which alone would create 
110,000 jobs. Similarly, emphasis is to be given to the 
training and retraining of women, so as to qualify them for 
jobs traditionally reserved for men. The costs of the to
tal program have been estimated at FF 3.5 billion. 

The CNPF combined the presentation of the plan with 
another plea to the government not to raise further the 
fiscal and social insurance burden on employers and to pro
vide more stimulation for the economy. The official growth 
target for this year of less than 4% was described as in
adequate. 

In other developments, the results of the latest sur
vey (March) conducted by INSEE, the national statistical 
institute, have shown that French industry appears to have 
shed its reluctance to commit itself to new investments. 
According to the poll, the value of such investments should 
rise by some 16% this year, which would mean an expansion 
of 6-7% in terms of volume, Affected by this upsurge would 
be virtually all capital goods sectors as well as certain 
semifinished products (chemicals, paper and board, oil) and 
consumer goods sectors (automobiles, textiles). Last year, 
the value of French investments rose by only 8%, which cor
responded to a decline of 1% in terms of volume. 

The German government will soon make a formal decision 
about establishing national stockpiles of strategic raw ma
terials to help industry weather possible crises on the· 
world markets. A beginning would be made with five raw ma
terials - asbestos, chromium, cobalt, manganate, and vana
dium. It has not been decided as yet-whether a government 
enterprise would be set up or whether a private consortium 
would be entrusted with buying and stockpiling. In the 
latter case, the government would reimburse storage and 
credit costs but would retain the right to intervene, i.e., 
to declare a state emergency and dissolve the stockpiles. 

The money to finance stockpiles would be coming from 
the government-owned Kreditanstalt filr Wiederaufbau, a bank 
that originally played a big role in financing industrial 
rebuilding after World War II and is now an important 
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source of long-term financing. An earlier plan to use some 
of the Bundesbank's foreign exchange reserves to buy the 
raw materials at world market prices was abandoned for le
gal reasons: it would be outside the strict range of duties 
assigned to the central bank under the law. Instead, the 
Bundesbank would make available to the Kreditanstalt a 
credit line of some DM 700 million that the government en
terprise or the private consortium could draw on. That is 
the amount needed to build up an eight-month supply of 
these five raw materials. The national stockpiles, togeth
er with its own reserves, could permit industry to go on 
producing for roughly a year without any new supplies from 
abroad. 

It was largely the uncertain political future of sev
eral supplier countries on the South African subcontinent 
that brought the government planners into the picture. The 
five raw materials, important to many branches of industry 
but especially to the steel mills and machine manufactur
ers, come primarily from that area. Furthermore, there are 
no substitutes for chromium and cobalt as yet. Since Bonn 
adheres to the United Nations' trade embargo on Rhodesia, a 
major exporter of some of the most important raw materials, 
65% of Germany's chromium imports come from the Republic 
of South Africa. That country is also Germany's main sup-
plier of 12 nonferrous metals. • 

Germany imports about 30 different raw materials fro 
countries with an unstable political climate. It has no 
domestic resources of its own for aluminum, nickel, copper, 
wolfram, and phosphate and imports 93% of its iron ore, 
87% of the lead used by industry, and 68% of zinc. Indus
try in the past has pleaded for tax relief to offset part 
of the cost of buying and stockpiling raw materials, but 
the government felt that it could not accept the idea for 
several reasons, one of which is that not even all of the 
individual enterprises taken together could guarantee 
stockpiles of the size envisaged under Bonn's plan. Compe
tition aspects also played a role, and the government said 
it could not afford to grant more tax relief because of 
budgetary reasons. 

The announcement last month by Mostek, Inc. of Dallas, 
Texas, that it would establish a major microchip plant in 
Ireland was followed shortly afterward by an interesting 
statement by the head of the Scottish Development Agency, 
Lewis Robertson. He emphasized that Scotland had much more 
personnel available with the requisite skills than Ireland 
and a nruch greater concentration of technological studies 
at its universities. (It is perhaps significant that the 
Irish government has now agreed to establish an advanced 
electronics laboratory for such studies.) Lewis said it 
was essential that more American firms specializing in mi-

• 
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croelectronics be encouraged to come to Scotland, which 
could then be "in the forefront of industrial nations" by 
taking advantage of the next phase of an industrial revolu
tion. 

The SDA has completed an extensive survey of possible 
areas of growth, and it is hoped that some 15 new companies 
will be attracted to Scotland in the next two years and 
that employment in the electronics industry will increase 
by about 25% to 42,500 by 1985. With that goal in mind, 10 
U.S. cities are being visited this year by representatives 
of both sides of Scottish industry, under the auspices of 
the SDA. At present, there are over 100 electronics firms 
in Scotland, and many of these are American-controlled. 

Observers said it appears that the Irish Industrial 
Development Agency, in the competition for the Mostek 
plant, benefited from greater flexibility, comparative in
dependence from government interference, and the ability to 
offer more generous financial incentives, such as 50% de
velopment grants and 100% training grants. (The total 
amount of aid has not been specified.) The Scottish agency 
would have put up altogether bl2 million by way of risk 
capital and other inducements. But the U.K. Dept. of In
dustry declined to make available the customary 20% devel
opment grant for the project's first phase because the lat
ter will not involve actual manufacture. At any rate, the 
observers said, it is clear from Robertson's statement that 
the Scottish and Irish industrial development agencies will 
be in strong competition with each other in the future when 
it comes to attracting new American investment. 

At the recent Hannover Fair, the Scottish Council pro
vided a few statistics on existing foreign investment in 
Scotland. According to these figures, U.S. companies al
ready occupy the No. 1 rank, employing some 92,000 people. 
By contrast, European firms account for a total employment 
of only 14,000. However, since 1973, the number of these 
European firms has risen from 29 to 73, with Holland in the 
lead (18), followed by Switzerland (13), Sweden (10), and 
Germany (9). The foreign firms serve mainly the domestic 
market: of their estimated manufacturing output of b325 
million in '78, only 17.5% was for export. (Still, this is 
more than one-fourth of all Scottish exports.) With a to
tal investment so far of b128 million, Scotland's "foreign
ers" are concentrating their activities on food processing, 
chemicals, and mechanical and electrical engineering. 

In Britain's general election the Conservative Party under 
the leadership of Margaret Thatcher won a 43-seat majority 
in the House of Commons, Ministers appointed in Mrs. That
cher's new Government are described as moderate • 
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The popularity of high-dividend, low-growth stocks in Italy 
has been considerably diminished by a change in the tax 
treatment of dividend income beginning with the current tax 
year, according to Italian bank reports. General.ly, there 
is a 10% tax due on dividends at the time of receipt, and 
shareholders are permitted to apply the amounts withheld as 
a credit against their income tax. Until the end of 1978, 
however, earners of dividend income could choose between 
two alternative means of taxation. Either a flat 30% cou
pon tax (cedolare secca), in lieu of the above-mentioned 
10% tax, could be paid upon receipt of the dividends, thus 
taking care of all tax obligations on that income, or the 
share earnings could be included in taxable income at the 
time of income tax filing. As of the end of last year, the 
cedolare secca tax has been abolished, and all dividends 
must be included in taxable income. Moreover, a new 
"cross-referencing" of the still-existing 10% dividend tax 
with taxpayers' income tax records means that there can be 
hardly any "hiding" of dividend income. 

The change obviously will hurt those with high incomes 
who-in the past preferred the anonymity of paying the flat 
30% tax rather than exposing their dividend income to the 
even steeper income tax progression. This alternative had 
been particularly attractive to highly compensated execu
tives who, as. corporate insiders, could vote for a heavy. 
yield in dividend income, while keeping their salaries at 
relatively low level. There are those who claim that the 
change in the law was the result of a case in which a mem
ber of the Agnelli family (Fiat) found himself attacked for 
alleged income tax evasion because he reportedly paid the 
equivalent of only 37,000 in 1976 income taxes. The execu
tive was able to demonstrate that it had been perfectly le
gitimate for him to take advantage of the cedolare secca 
provisions. 

In other news, it was reported from Rome that Treasury 
Minister Filippo Pandolfi has informed the International 
Monetary Fund of the government's interest in another major 
standby credit facility following next month's elections. 
Treasury Ministry sources were quoted as saying that such a 
loan would be for at least 31 billion, mainly to demon
strate Italy's international credit worthiness rather than 
to overcome any balance of payments problems. This argu
ment is being reinforced by the fact that the payments bal
ance is now in solid surplus, that the convertible currency 
reserves have reached a record 314.5 billion, and that Rome 
has cleared all its previous IMF debts. 

• 
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~unity: Some 175 million European voters in the Community's nine 
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for Parliament to elect their 410 representatives to the European Parlia-
Draws Closer ment. This first directly elected Parliament will then re

place the current EP consisting of 198 members nominated by 
the states' legislatures· (Common Market Reports, Par. 4301, 
4302, 4305). The four largest member states (France, Ger
many, Italy, and the U.K.) will each have 81 seats in the 
new assembly; the Netherlands will have 25; Belgium, 24; 
Denmark, 16·; Ireland, 15; and Luxembourg, 6 (Common Market 
Reports, Par. 4308). 

The prospect of a directly elected Parliament already 
has had a profound impact on the political scene in Europe. 
Public interest in the development of the Connnunity is on 
the rise again, and many political leaders believe in the 
potential of the future Parliament, although the chances of 
broadening its powers through formal agreement are consid
ered to be nil at present. Observers are convinced that 
the future EP will become a much more active forum to de
bate any issue of interest to the Common Market and its 
citizens and that the direct contact between the members of 
Parliament and their constituents will help advance the 
Connnon Market toward an economic union. However, there are 
also many detractors in several states, especially France, 
where the Gaullists, partners in the current government, 
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fear that the EP might grow into a "monster" and acquire 
real powers. 

The formal powers of the current and future Parliament 
are limited under the treaties (EEC, Coal and Steel, and 
Euratom). The EP has the right to be consulted on major 
pieces of Community legislation, it exerts powers over the 
Community budget, and it can dismiss the Commission by a 
vote of censure. Nevertheless, since the Common Market's 
establishment, the EP has obtained increased powers. This 
has been done partly through agreements within the frame
work of the existing treaties and partly through amendments 
and new treaties. Still, the EP's role in the Community 
today depends as much on informal agreements as on formal 
accords. New procedures and responsibilities have added to 
Parliament's influence in shaping events. 

So far as Community legislation is concerned, the EP 
is confined to giving nonbinding opinions on proposals sub
mitted to the Council of Ministers; in practice, a close 
working relationship with the EC executive ensures that 
Parliament exercises some influence before decisions are 
made. EP opinions and committee reports also carry politi
cal weight with the Council when a proposal is being debat
ed by a working group and later on in the Council's deci
sion-making process. Observers generally agree that ther. 
is still considerable room for strengthening the democrat. 
element of the Community. This was the idea behind the de
cision by the heads of government at their 1974 Paris sum
mit to extend the "competence of the European Assembly ••• in 
particular in the Communities' legislative process." Com
munity officials believe that the future EP will push the 
national governments to make good on this promise. 

The EP wields increasing power over the Community fi
nances - historically the foundation of parliamentary power 
anywhere. At present the EP and the Council jointly exer
cise control in that area. Parliament has the final say 
about certain types of nonobligatory expenditures, and it 
can reject the entire budget. In practice the EP and the 
Council have agreed to achieve a consensus on the budget, 
as is the case with legislative proposals that involve mon
ey. Budgetary control is expected to be one of the areas 
in which the directly elected Parliament is likely to be
come more active. The new Court of Auditors will assist 
Parliament in scrutinizing the Community's accounts more 
effectively and thus better control the European Commis
sion. 

The European Parliament has given its opinion on the pro
posal that would provide for the establishment of a special 
tribunal to hear cases brought by Community employees 
against the EC institutions that employ them. The European 
Court of Justice would act only as a court of appeals in 

• 
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such disputes. The EP suggested a number of amendments to 
the proposal so as to strengthen the tribunal's indeperl
dence and impartiality. The Parliament objected to the 
plan's implicit limitation of Community employees' rights 
to appeal to the Court under Treaty Article 173 against 
regulations of Community institutions. As it stands now, 
any individual or entity may challenge the legality of a 
Community act that is of direct and individual concern to 
him or it+++ The EP has basically approved five Commis
sion proposals by giving positive opinions on measures 
calling for approximation of national rules on lawn mowers, 
cranes, tractors, simple pressure vessels, and measuring 
instruments. Removal of obstacles to inter-member-state 
trade is only one objective, environmental considerations 
are another. For example, lawn mowers of a certain size 
could not be marketed unless noise levels stayed below the 
maximum decibels allowed. 

Both the Bonn government and the political Opposition have 
called for the repeal of several minor excise taxes as part 
of their plans to simplify the German tax system, which 
both sides promised before the last election. A recent 
hearing in which 40 representatives of industry, trade, un
ion, consumers and taxpayers associations took part con
firmed that the Schmidt administration is on the right 
track by considering legislation that would repeal the ex
cise duties on acetic acid, matches and wicks, playing 
cards, and salt. Opposition members of Parliament have al
ready introduced a bill of their own calling for the abol
ishment of the excise taxes on sugar and light bulbs as 
well as the other four items. While the Opposition's bill 
would mean DM 300 million less revenue annually, the gov
ernment's plan would cost only DM 50 million per year. 

The Schmidt administration justifies repeal of the 
four excise duties, which it will propose to Parliament 
soon, by the fact that they are minor in terms of revenue 
(they contribute only 0.018% of the budget) and costly in 
terms of collection. Manufacturers of the products in
volved would welcome the change, since they would no longer 
have to file the required special forms, keep separate ac
counts, and maintain internal controls. Furthermore, reve
nue officials would no longer have to check for compliance. 

Finance Minister Hans Matthofer made it clear at the 
hearing that he also favors the repeal of other excise tax
es but that this cannot be done immediately for budgetary 
reasons. He said he would go along with the repeal of the 
excise tax on tea, which yields roughly DM 40 million a 
year; however, for reasons of equity, he would then also 
have to propose a repeal of the excise tax on coffee, which 
brings in about DM 1.3 billion annually - a sum the govern
ment cannot afford to lose • 
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Bonn's plan to repeal excise duties ties in with the Euro
pean Commission's concept of harmonizing the national ex
cise tax structures to an extent that there would be only 
five such taxes left - on gasoline and other oil products, 
tobacco, pure alcohol, beer, and wine (Co/llll'lon Market Re
ports, Par. 9977). At present Germany imposes 13 excise 
taxes, but none on wine. Matthofer assured his listeners 
that the government would never consent to the Commission 
proposal now pending before the Council of Ministers that 
calls for the harmonization - and for Germany and Luxem
bourg, the introduction - of wine taxes. 

Industry spokesmen and others have been criticizing 
Bonn for what they consider less than a half-hearted at
tempt to cut red tape from the tax system. They regard the 
government's concept as no more than pruning the edges of 
the· tax-rule jungle: the largest part - made up of the vast 
body of statutes, regulations, and administrative guide
lines concerning income, business, value-added and fuel 
taxes - will remain untouched. Government officials have 
said that a real simplification may take at least a decade; 
they point out that part of the complexity of today's tax 
laws can be traced back to the lawmakers' efforts to bring 
more equity to the system. No equity without bureaucracy, 
they say, on the principle that a tax statute cannot be 
simple if its objective is to give fair treatment to as • 
many individual situations as possible. 

The Belgian central bank on May 3 took definitive steps to 
support the Belgian franc, which had been in a relatively 
weak position for several weeks. The National Bank moved 
up the discount rate by one full point, to 7%, and at the 
same time disbanded the previous.practice of providing two 
separate "plafonds" - A and B - for refinancing transac
tions. Plafond B entailed a higher interest rate (7%) to 
refinance credits that exceeded the "normal business vol
ume"; as such, it was designed to discourage speculation. 
As of May 3, the two funds have been joined, with only the 
7% discount rate being applied. Until this change was 
made, three-fourths of all refinancing credits had been 
granted under Plafond A, for which a 6% rate applied. 

Prior to the discount rate increase, the Banque Na
tionale de Belgique had been forced to intervene steadily 
on behalf of the franc since the inauguration of the Euro
pean monetary system (EMS) last March. Until the end of 
April, the weekly commitments ranged from BF 1 billion to 
1.3 billion, and the total was reported at BF 5.8 billipn 
in European currency units. Despite these efforts, the 
franc had remained near the intervention limits provided 
for within the EMS, and so the bank finally had to take 
more forceful action. 

• 
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In other developments, the Belgian government has begun to 
enforce the first part of its new energy conservation pro
gram. The most drastic (and controversial) provision is 
the rationing of heating fuel deliveries as of May 1. From 
that date until April 30, 1980, private households are al
lowed to purchase only 80% of the supplies they received 
last year. Deliveries of heavy heating fuels for industri
al purposes are being restricted to 90%. Dealers are being 
limited to 85% of their 1978 deliveries of light heating 
fuels and to 90% of heavy fuels. The 5% margin is to guar
antee adequate supplies for high-priority customers, such 
as hospitals, key industries, and power plants. The fuel 
rationing is supplemented by a prohibition of outdoor dis
play lighting at night (between 9 p.m. and 9 a.m.) and the 
strict enforcement of speed limits (90 kilometers per hour 
on primary roads, 120 kmh on freeways). The government al
so has allocated BF 35 million for a campaign aimed at edu
cating the public on the prudent use of energy. 

In the meantime, the Economic Affairs Ministry has 
published a White Paper, "Elements of a New Energy Policy," 
which had been drafted for the most part under the previous 
Leo Tindemans administration. In this document, the Minis
try advocates the parallel construction and expansion of 
both conventional and nuclear power plants. Providing that 
the annual growth of energy consumption can be held to 
2.9%, Belgium's energy requirements are covered until 1985. 
During that year, a new 600-Mw conventional plant is sched
uled to go on stream, to be followed by one to three pro
posed nuclear plants in the five years thereafter, depend
ing on actual needs. Because of the long construction pe
riods required, a decision on the additional A-plant(s) 
must be made as soon as possible. Belgium currently covers 
some 25% of its energy requirements from three nuclear 
plants producing a total of 1,650 Mw; four additional re
actors (3,800 Mw) are under construction. 

In presenting the 1978 annual report of the Dutch central 
bank, the latter's president, Dr. Jelle Zijlstra, has ad
monished the government to enact immediate emergency mea
sures to turn around the state's precarious financial posi
tion. Zijlstra's warning came as the Van Agt administra
tion was about to overstep the limit it had set for itself 
on financing budgetary deficits - 6% of the national in
come •. For the first time in this decade, the Finance Min
istry has made use of an agreement dating from 1975 under 
which it may borrow extra funds from the central bank to 
cover temporary cash shortages. Under the facility, in
volving the placement of treasury notes, the Ministry is 
authorized to draw a total of about 1 billion guilders 
within a 12-month period, with the average amount borrowed 
not to exceed 335 million guilders at any given time • 
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In his statement accompanying the submission of the annual 
report, Zijlstra was unusually outspoken about the current 
plight of the Dutch economy and the government's problems 
in coping with it. He criticized, for instance, a "lack of 
order" in The Hague's budget planning, which is threatening 
to drive up the deficits to unmanageable proportions. At 
the same time, Zijlstra complained, private consumption is 
growing by leaps and bounds, thanks to unrestrained wage 
increases and the generous availability of personal credit. 

Zijlstra indirectly addressed himself also to the 
country's unions, saying that the rapid rise in wage costs 
during the last few years had undoubtedly contributed to 
unemployment, the erosion of corporate profits, and a weak
ened competitiveness. Under these circumstances, it would 
be disastrous to insist on immediate reductions in the 
workweek without corresponding reductions in pay. It would 
also be unrealistic to expect the state to make up result
ing pay differences, because the public funds are just not 
available, 

The central bank president referred to figures showing 
that real-term incomes in Holland rose by 3% on the average 
last year (the minimum wage by 4.5%), causing private con
sumption to climb by 4.5% to nearly 60% of the gross social 
product. At the same time, productivity expanded by only. 
2.5%. As a result, growing import pressures have had a 
definite impact on the balance of payments, which went from 
a surplus of 7.5 billion guilders in 1976 to a deficit of 
2.5 billion last year. Thus, Zijlstra termed it "incompre
hensible," for instance, that Holland has slipped into this 
deficit situation despite its very large natural gas ex
ports. As an immediate stopgap measure, the central bank 
chief called on the government to accelerate the collection 
of taxes and to implement drastic overall savings. 

A reduction in direct taxes as part of the forthcoming Bud
get as well as some monetary reforms were considered likely 
by business observers following the election of a Conserva
tive government in Britain, under the leadership of Prime 
Minister Margaret Thatcher. Otherwise, no dramatic legis
lative proposals were expected in the Queen's Speech sched
uled for May 15, notably not with respect to the Tories' 
campaign pledges on trade union law reforms and industrial 
policy. On the other hand, it was clear that the new gov
erriment would soon have to face some of the most urgent 
problems inherited from the outgoing Labour administration, 
among them the pending pay claims by such groups as the 
electric utility workers, teachers, and hospital doctors. 

The City had reacted positively to the confirmation of 
the Tory election victory, with the Financial Times Index 
of the leading industrial shares adding on another 5.1 

• 
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points for a record 558.6. Generally, however, the markets 
had been anticipating a change of government, as evidenced 
by the FT Index's climbing by more than 100 points during 
the previous 10 weeks. Business expectations in particular 
were focused on a more favorable investment climate, which 
would include the removal of dividend and price controls 
and the gradual easin~ of capital export curbs. 

The May 3 elections resulted in 339 parliamentary man
dates for the Conservatives, who previously had held 276. 
The Labour Party, now in opposition, wound up with 268 
seats (319); the Liberals with 11 (13); the Scottish Na
tionalists with 2 (11); and the Welsh Nationalists with 2 
(3). In percentage terms, the Tories gained 43.9% of the 
vote and Labour, 36.9%. 

The annual report of the British National Oil Corp., pub
lished on April 23, disclosed a pretax profit last year of 
b2.275 million, the first since the BNOC was established in 
1976. (In 1977 there was a pretax loss of bl.881 million.) 
However, deferred tax liabilities, interest payments, and 
the cost of providing advice and services to the government 
resulted finally in a net loss of h3.042 million. The re
port stresses that the 1978 results reflect the burden of 
the corporation's start-up costs, notably the acquisition 
premium of bll5 million paid in 1976 for Burmah Oil's stake 
in the Thistle Field, and "the initial interest and financ
ing cost caused by the absence of any equity." These fac
tors will continue to reduce profits until 1982. Total 
sales of oil in 1978 amounted to b431.83 million compared 
with just b27.837 million in 1977, and operating profits 
more than doubled to bl0.9 million as against b4.77 million 
in 1977. 

Lord Kearton, BNOC chairman, said that the company 
should be making an "appreciable" profit in 1979 and that 
its operations should be "highly profitable" by 1982, at 
which time it would be one of the world's major crude oil 
wholesalers. "However, our profit target depends on a lot 
of factors - for instance, how the Ninian Field develops. 
We are in an area where you can never predict the future 
with any certainty." Lord Kearton found unconvincing the 
complaints of excessive taxation voiced by oil companies. 
He said that yields from such fields as the Forties were so 
enormous "that it would be astonishing if the multinational 
companies did not try to avoid tax on them," and he indi
cated that while British Petroleum's profit in this field 
in 1978 was bl billion, the company had paid only bl80 mil
lion in petroleum revenue tax. He said that the revenue so 
far derived from oil developments in the North Sea was much 
smaller than originally anticipated, about h500 million up 
to March 1979, half of which was made up of royalties and 
the remainder of corporation and petroleum revenue taxes. 
Lord Kearton said that whatever political party won the 
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general election would probably want to review the tax po
sition of the oil companies. 

The "chaotic and confusing" legislative situation in Italy 
has reached the point where the economy is beginning to 
suffer actual damage, according to Guido Carli, president 
of the Confindustria industrial federation and ex-governor 
of the Bank of Italy. In his keynote address to the dele
gates of the Confindustria's annual meeting in Rome, Carli 
attacked the "poor Italian legislative work" which often 
produces a mass of conflicting rules, which in turn have to 
be blamed for much of the structural crisis of the domestic 
economy. A "responsible" legislative environment also 
would have prevented a number of judiciary investigations 
and proceedings, said Carli in obvious reference to the 
current probe involving officials of the Bank of Italy. He 
said judges and prosecutors are being forced to move in a 
"legal jungle" in which they tend to get lost and thus, un
willingly, make mistakes that "endanger the very institu
tions that deserve the most respect." 

To keep the business community from being constantly 
confronted with this legislative maze, Carli proposed the 
drafting of a "statute of economic policy" which would in 
effect constitute a code clearly identifying institution. 
rights but also drawing up the limits of institutional in 
tervention in economic matters. This code would stand 
alongside the already existing workers' code and a proposed 
code for employers and industry. 

A major portion of Carli's·speech was devoted to crit
icism of the country's labor unions, which he said were 
again- departing from a policy of "correct confrontation" 
and dialogue with the employers by supporting unrealistic 
worker demands in key industries. Carli said the demands 
for steep pay increases and work-time reductions could not 
be reconciled with the conditions now prevailing both at 
enterprise level and in the economy generally. So long as 
these pressures persisted, industry would refuse to negoti
ate with the unions over codetermination rights involving 
corporate investment plans. (The current contract negotia
tions for the years 1979-81 involve some 10 million workers 
in the engineering, chemicals and construction sectors.) 

• 
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The Council of Ministers has approved a draft regulation 
providing for accession by the member states and the Commu
nity to the draft Convention on the Code of Conduct for 
Maritime Conferences. After ratification by the nine na
tional legislatures, the code will have been approved by 33 
countries, which account for more than 25% of the world 
liner tonnage required to bring it into force. The nine 
member states' commercial fleets handle roughly 21% of the 
world's cargo shipping. 

The Council's decision is timely, observers say, be
cause shipping policy is a major topic at the current 5th 
United Nations Conference on Trade and Development (UNCTAD 
V) being held in Manila, in the Philippines. Since 1974, 
when the proposed code of conduct was approved in principle 
by the U.N. conference in Geneva, the developing countries 
have been pressing for ratification. In the meantime, 24 
of these countries, accounting for 6% of world cargo ship
ping, have acceded to the convention, which is intended to 
guarantee developing countries a bigger share of that ship
ping. 

The code of conduct would apportion cargo carried on 
major shipping routes according to a fixed formula. It 
would assign 40% each to the importing and exporting coun-
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tries (in fact, the industrialized and developing nations) 
and would leave the remaining 20% for third countries or 
cross-trading countries, i.e., mainly the state trading 
countries. However, if EEC shipowners were to apply the 
criteria as now proposed, they would violate Treaty Article 
85. Therefore, the Commission had been pressing the Coun
cil to make some modifications in the code at least for in
ternal Community purposes so that there would be no dis
crimination against shipowners in the Common Market. This 
could have been done either by renegotiations aimed at 
amending the draft convention or by formal stipulation in 
the Community act. Since the chances for renegotiating the 
draft have been poor, the Council chose the second ap
proach, Hence, the Community regulation on the accession 
to the draft convention stipulates that important parts of 
the_ code such as those on cargo sharing and rate fixing 
will not apply to liner conferences involving EC-based 
shipping lines. 

In order to prevent member states from invoking the 
code of conduct to gain business at each other's expense, 
the regulation provides that in trade between a member 
state and a developing country the former's.40% share would 
be open to competition from other Common Market-based ship
ping lines on a commercial basis. Shipping lines from OECD 
countries outside the Community such as Sweden, Norway, a. 
Greece could take part in these arrangements so long as 
they offered reciprocal opportunities. 

Community officials assume that the Council's positive 
action will also favorably influence the decisions of Swe
den, Norway, Finland, Greece, Spain, Portugal, and Canada. 
While the United States, whose shipping lines handle about 
8% of the world's tonnage, is not expected to accede to the 
convention for antitrust reasons, Japan, which accounts for 
7%, is expected to do so. 

The Commission is pondering changes in the products liabil
ity draft directive now that the European Parliament has 
given its opinion on the measure. The proposal would har
monize national rules on products liability and would hold 
manufacturers liable for damage caused by a defective prod
uct, regardless of fault (Common Market Reports, Par. 
9891), Although basically in favor of the draft, the EP 
nevertheless called for numerous amendments, However, Com
mission officials who appeared before the two EP committees 
considering the draft did not support all of the proposed 
changes. Theoretically the Commission could ignore the 
suggestions and submit its original proposal to the Coun
cil, but several Community officials believe that this ap
proach would be an affront to a newly elected Parliament, 
They expect the Commission to reflect in a revised draft at 
least some of the changes demanded by the EP where it feels 
that the latter has a good point. Informed sources in 

• 
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Brussels say that the Commission will submit this amended 
proposal to the Council toward the end of the year. 

One of the most important changes urged by the EP con
cerns the exclusion of development risks. Article 1(2) of 
the draft directive would hold a manufacturer liable for 
damages caused by a defect that had not been apparent be
cause the product was considered free of defect according 
to the state of science and technology at the time it was 
put on the market. If on the basis of later scientific or 
technological developments it turned out that the product 
originally considered safe was actually defective, then the 
manufacturer would be liable. Putting the development 
risks on the manufacturer's shoulders would hamper innova
tion, according to the EP, especially in sectors where R&D 
play an important role. The EP also contends that in a 
time of structural unemployment, innovation is very impor
tant for European industry, which must concentrate mainly 
on manufacturi~g products that are technologically ad
vanced. 

The EP is further demanding an express provision on 
contributory negligence. The proposal does not touch on 
the extent to which the consumer's contributory fault may 
reduce or even cancel the manufacturer's liability; the 
Commission believes that such a provision would be super
fluous because this principle is embedded in the laws of 
all member states. The EP disagreed, saying that even if 
national provisions on the matter were identical, it re
mains doubtful that they would be uniformly interpreted in 
each state. Without the provision, the directive would 
fail to achieve the equal competitive conditions that the 
Commission pursues with the measure, according to Parlia
ment. By the same token, if the member states would keep 
the power to retain or enact rules on contractual liability 
for fault and on damages in the case of several liability, 
equal competitive conditions would also be impaired. 

To keep down the costs of strict liability, the EP 
suggests that a manufacturer should not be liable if he 
took adequate steps to inform the public about a defect as 
soon as he discovered it and also took other steps that 
might reasonably help eliminate the injurious effects. 
Furthermore, it suggests that craftsmen and other producers 
of nonindustrial items also be exempt from strict liabili
ty. 

The German government's program to help individuals estab
lish new businesses through low-interest loans will get off 
the ground by July 1 now that the European Commission has 
found nothing objectionable about it, The plan is yet an
other follow-up to last year's July summit in Bonn to stim
ulate economic growth, and the government believes that 
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many more enterpr1s1ng individuals would feel inclined to 
start a new business if they got some financial help at 
much more favorable terms than those offered by the commer
cial banks. The government hopes not only to counteract 
the current decline in the number of small businesses and 
professions (from 1960 to 1977 it dropped from 2.1 million 
to 1.9 million) but also to stimulate the innovative spirit 
of young businessmen. 

Under the plan, an individual under 50 could obtain 
from the government a maximum loan of DM 100,000 for a 20-
year period without furnishing the collateral that banks 
usually demand. During the first ten years, the loan re
cipient would not have to make any repayments on the prin
cipal. He would have to pay interest starting with the 
third up to the 10th year at rates negotiated when he re
ceived the loan. After the 10th year the interest charged 
would be identical to the rates demanded by commercial 
banks. Another condition would be that the borrower must 
have funds of his own: the ratio between his ~wn and bor
rowed funds would be 2:3. Thus, an applicant could get the 
full DM 100,000 only if he had at least DM 66,666 himself, 

A bill now before the German parliament seeks to make free 
legal aid available to anyone earning less than DM 850 a 
month. The government would pay both the attorney's fee. 
and court costs of the litigant. If the individual were 
married and had two children, he would be entitled to free 
legal aid so long as his monthly income did not exceed 
DM 1,850. The proposed income ceilings would not be rigid, 
however, because the courts would have to take into consid
eration the individual's financial liabilities, such as 
alimony and child support payments. An individual earning 
more than DM 1,850 could pay the court costs in install
ments over a maximum period of 48 months. 

There would be one major condition for receiving free 
legal aid: the individual must have a reasonable chance of 
winning, This condition would prevent the courts, already 
burdened with a heavy case load, from being flooded with 
actions, 

The measure would also harmonize the somewhat differ
ing legal aid systems of the 11 German states. The total 
volume of legal aid provided by these states in 1978 
amounted to roughly DM 78 million; since administration of 
justice is for the most part a state matter, the proposed 
measure would burden them with an estimated DM 38 million 
more each year. Because legal aid would be available also 
to those pursuing their actions all the way to the federal 
supreme courts, the federal government is expected to incur 
around DM 300,000 in court costs and attorney's fees each 
year. 

• 
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Under the Italian caretaker government's anti-inflation 
policy of controlling the expansion of commercial credit, 
banks are being discouraged from adding to existing loan 
programs. Also, they often find it more attractive to 
safely earn 12% on treasury notes than lend money at the 
legal limit of 15% interest. Thus, last year -_for the 
first time since World War II - Italian banks invested more 
in bonds than they made available to their customers. 

The result has been a distinct growth in clandestine 
credit. Small finance companies abound, some of them ru
mored to be secretly controlled by major banks. Enormous 
rates of interest reportedly are being charged by way of 
initially rebated principal, high carrying charges, and 
stiff penalties for not meeting (by mutual agreement) the 
due dates. 

Small and medium-sized firms have been the main vic
tims of the credit squeeze and its unsanctioned consequen
ces. In an effort to assist them in obtaining badly needed 
funds, the Confederation of Italian Industry (Confindus
tria) has established some 90 regional consortia to put up 
bank guarantees, thus making loans more attractive. In 
1977, the Confederation's guarantees totaled the equivalent 
of $528 million, rising to $720 million last year. Another 
solution to the problem has been voluntary loans by employ
ees, at interest rates about 2% higher than savings bank 
returns. These loans are "safe" because they come from re
tained wages, and unpaid wages are guaranteed by the state. 
Both the Labor and Finance Ministries are now reportedly 
investigating these practices. 

In other news, medical and hospital bills as of last 
month are no longer subject to value-added tax in Italy. 
Also, there have been some changes regarding businesses 
claiming VAT payments as an income tax credit (as opposed 
to a business deduction): only 50% of VAT paid on new vehi
cle purchases can now be credited and none of the VAT paid 
on business travel expenses (including hotel and meals) or 
business entertainment. The new-car rule may have commer
cial significance, since VAT on leased vehicles has always 
been limited to a 50% credit status. The change thus puts 
leasing companies on an equal footing with new car dealers. 

On the opening day of the parliamentary budget debate on 
May 10, Belgian Finance Minister Gaston Geens confirmed 
that the new coalition government will soon turn to the 
foreign capital markets in order to finance the 1979 defi
cit, which has been estimated at some BF 100 billion (com
pared with BF 76 billion in 1 78). Geens emphasized that 
the country's external debt is extremely low: at BF 14.8 
billion, it corresponds to merely 1% of the total public 
indebtedness. To go to the domestic markets would, on the 
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Tories Outline 
Policies in 
Queen's Speech 

other hand, put too much of a strain on those markets as 
well as on interest rate levels. Only recently, the Bel
gian National Bank moved up the discount rate by one full 
point to 7%. · 

The Finance Minister told Parliament ~hat the govern
ment probably will soon float short-term foreign loans, 
which later this year would be consolidated by long-term 
borrowing, either by way of the Euromarket or as a dollar 
loan in the United States. Early this month, the govern
ment announced plans for a bond issue in the amount of 
BF 60-65 billion with a maturity of eight years and an an
nual interest rate of 9%. (Financial observers said that 
with the most recent increase of the discount rate, the is
sue probably will have to be offered at a slightly lower 
price than par value.) Last October it was revealed that 
Belgium had raised a BF 8-billion credit through the Bank 
for International Settlements, which was the first foreign 
loan arranged in about 10 years. 

In the Queen's Speech on May 15 and at the start of a 
17-month parliamentary session, the newly elected U.K. Con
servative government indicated that it would speedily im
plement much of the content of the Tories' election mani
festo. In economic matters, priority would be given to. 
controlling inflation through the pursuit of firm moneta 
and fiscal policies. By reducing the burden of direct tax
ation and restricting the claims of the public sector on 
the nation's resources, the government would start to re
store incentives, encourage efficiency, and create a cli
mate where commerce and industry could flourish. 

The government said it would endeavor to stimulate the 
development of small businesses, on which the creation of 
new jobs so heavily depends, by reducing the administrative 
burden placed upon them - presumably by the promised amend
ment of the Employment Protection Act, It will reduce the 
expense of nationalized state ownership and increase compe
tition by providing offers of sales, including opportuni
ties for employees to participate where appropriate. (Ob
servers said it seemed likely that the government would 
dispose of some of its holdings in British Petroleum.) The 
activities of the National Enterprise Board will be re
stricted, and state interference in industry generally will 
be reduced. The Budget will be produced on June 12. 

As regards industrial relations, it was stated that 
the government intended to achieve "a fair balance between 
the rights and duties of the trade union movement." It 
would encourage responsible pay bargaining and the wider 
participation of the greater majority of members in the af
fairs of their union. There is to be "adequate and genuine 
consultation" with both sides of industry over legislation 

• 
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to amend the law on picketing and the closed shop, Prime 
Minister Margaret Thatcher has promised to introduce the 
requisite Bill before Christmas. It is noteworthy that no 
mention was made in the Queen's Speech of possibly the most 
contentious area in the manifesto - the reduction of bene
fits for strikers' families, Employment Secretary James 
Prior has emphasized that the government is not seeking 
confrontation with the trade unions but is approaching them 
"in a conciliatory and constructive frame of mind." 

Two new Acts relating to company law are to be intro
duced in order to ensure conformity with EEC requirements. 
One will be concerned with the formation of companies, sub
scription and maintenance of capital, and the payment of 
dividends, while the other is concerned with company ac
counts. 

Austria: The outcome of the parliamentary elections in Austria on 
Kreisky Triumph May 6 has been described as a personal triumph for Chancel-
in General lor Bruno Kreisky, 68, whose Socialist Party (SPO) extended 
Elections its absolute majority from 50.42% to 51.17% and raised the 

number of its mandates from 93 to 95. It was the fourth 
consecutive victory in general elections since 1970 and in-

• 

stalls·the Socialists for another four-year term. The big 
losers were the opposition People's Party (OVP), which 
slipped from 42.9% to 41.8% of the vote and lost three of 
its previous 80 mandates. 

Switzerland: 
National Bank 
Plans to Expand 
Money Market 

• 

The SPO's victory had been expected but not in such a 
resounding fashion, particularly after the Kreisky govern
ment had been hurt by political infighting and charges of 
corruption. It was generally agreed that it was Kreisky's 
personal prestige and charisma as well as the government's 
ability in maintaining economic stability and full employ
ment in Austria that brought on the party's success. Ap
parently, the administration's defeat in the referendum 
over the operation of the Zwentendorf nuclear power plant 
and, earlier, in the Vienna municipal elections did not 
emerge as major criteria in the May 6 balloting. 

The Swiss National Bank is proposing to build up the domes
tic money market as of this summer by introducing federal 
short-term certificates. These plans were outlined in Lu
cerne on May 2 by Prof. Leo Schilrmann, vice-president of 
the Bank, who said the certificates would not be subject to 
the kind of confrols now being applied to the bond market. 

Although Schilrmann gave no date for the introduction 
of the new certificates, financial observers predicted that 
this would come soon after July 1, when the modified Na
tional Bank Law (Nationalbankgesetz) takes effect, The Law 
authorizes the Bank for the first time to go beyond its 
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discount and Lombard policy jurisdiction by conducting 
open-market operations with short-term certificates. This 
will enable the Bank to better regulate the domestic money 
volume, which in the past has been influenced almost exclu
sively by the Bank's foreign exchange transactions. Al
though Switzerland is one of the world's leading financial 
centers, it has not had a full-fledged money market by in
ternational standards (Euromoney markets). 

Schilrmann said that following the introduction of fed
eral and National Bank certificates, the list of borrowers 
eventually could be extended to public authorities (canton
al, and municipal governments) and to major banks and insur
ers and other first-class borrowers. In any case, the Na
tional Bank intends to keep control of the market by main
taining a register in which it would record each ownership 
change of certificates in the secondary market. Certifi
cates would have a minimum unit value of SF 500,000 and 
initially would mature from one to 12 months; they could be 
discounted or used as loan collateral. 

It was pointed out that, at least for the time being, 
the expanded Swiss money market will offer hardly any at
tractions to nonresidents, since the latter are effectively 
prevented from investing amounts above SF 100,000 per de
posit because of heavy interest penalties applied at that. 
limit. 

EURO COMPANY SCENE 

In the face of rapidly r1s1ng raw materials costs and over
capacities in Europe, the U.S. ·chemicals group Monsanto Co. 
has announced that it will probably have to shut down its 
European nylon production facilities. The employees were 
informed of the news on May 9, and the company said it had 
started formal talks with authorities and labor unions in 
the respective countries "with a view to an early withdraw
al from the nylon business." In that sector, Monsanto em
ploys 2,300 people in Europe - 1,500 in the U.K. and the 
remainder in Germany and Luxembourg. The company says it 
has lost at least i63 million in its European nylon (pola
mide) fibers production since 1975, and several management 
studies have failed to come up with any solution other than 
a pullout. 

• 


